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PRELIMINARY STATEMENT.

INVESTIGATION OF THE CONDITIONS RELATING TO INTERSTATE AND FOR-
BIGN COMMERCE AND THE NECESSITY FOR FURTHER LEGISLATION REB-
LATING THERETO. '

CoNGREsS OF THE UNITED STATES,
JOINT COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE COMMERCE,
Roox 326, SENATE OFFICE BUILDING,
Washington, D. C.

1. INITIATION OF PROCEEDINGS.

The initiative of the proceedings provided for by Senate joint resolution 60
was taken by President Woodrow Wilson in a message to the Congress of the
United States, presented December 7, 1915, in the following words:

2. PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE.

“In the meantime may I make this suggestion? The transportation problem
is an exceedingly serious and pressing one in this country. There has from
time to time of late been reason to fear that our railroads would not much
longer be able to cope with it successfully, as at present equipped and coordi-
nated. I suggest that it would be wise to provide for a commission of inquiry
to ascertain by a thorough canvass of the whole question whether our laws as
at present framed and administered are as serviceable as they might be in the
solution of the problem. It is obviously a problem that lies at the very founda-
tion of our efficiency as a people. Such an inquiry ought to draw out every
circumstance and opinion worth considering, and we need to know all sides
of the matter if we mean to do anything in the fleld of Federal legislation.

* No one, I am sure, would wish to take any backward step. The regulation
of the railways of the country by Federal commission has had admirable results
and has fully justified the hopes and expectations of those by whom the policy
of regulation was originally proposed. The question is not what should we
undo. It is whether there is anything else we can do that would supply us
with effective means, in the very process of regulation, for bettering the condi-
tions under which the railroads are operated and for making them more useful
servants of the country as a whole. It seems to me that it might be the part
of wisdom, therefore, before further legislation In this field is attempted, to
look at the whole problem of coordination and efficiency in the full light of a
fresh assessment of circumstances and opinion as a guide to dealing with the
several parts of it.”

3. THE RESOLUTION.

Senate joint resolution No. 60 was introduced in the Senate and, after amend-
ment by including the investigation of Government ownership, was adopted by
both Houses of Congress. It was approved by the President July 20, 1916, and
reads as follows:

“ [Public Resolution—No. 25—64th Congress.]

“[8. J. Res. 60.]

“ JOINT RESOLUTION Creating a joint subcommittee from the membership of the Senate
Committee on Interstate Commerce and the House Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce to investigate the conditions relating to interstate and foreign commerce,
and the necessity of further legislation relating thereto, and defining the powers an
duties of such subcommittee.

‘“ Resolved by the Scnate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That the Interstate Commerce Committee of
the Senate and the Committee of the House of Representatives on Interstate

. 3



4 PRELIMINARY STATEMENT.

and Foreign Commerce, through a joint subcommittee to consist of five Senators
and five Representatives, who shall be selected by sald committees, respec-
tively, be, and they hereby are, appointed to investigate the subjett of the
Government control and regulation of interstate and foreign transportation, the
efficiency of the existing system in protecting the rights of shippers and carriers
and in promoting the public interest, the incorporation or control of the incor-
poration of carriers, and all proposed changes in the organization of the Inter-
state Commerce Commission and the act to regulate commerce, also the subject
of Government ownership of all public utilities, such as telegraph, wireless,
cable, telephone, express companies, and railroads engaged in interstate and
foreign commerce and report as to the wisdom or feasibility of Government
ownership of such utilities and as to the comparative worth and efficiency of
Government regulation and control as compared with Government ownership
and operation, with authority to sit during the recess of Congress and with
power to summon witnesses, to administer oaths, and to require the various de-
partments, commissions, and other Government agencies of the United States to
furnish such information and render such assistance as may, in the judgment of.
the joint subcommittee, be deemed desirable, to appoint necessary experts,
clerks, and stenographers, and to do whatever is necessary for a full and com-
prehensive examination and study of the subject and report to Congress on or
before the second Monday in January, nineteen hundred and seventeen; that
the sum of $24,000, or so much thereof as is necessary to carry out the pur-
poses of this resolution and to pay the necessary expenses of the subcommittee
and its members, is hereby appropriated out of any money in the Treasury not
otherwise appropriated. Said appropriation shall be immediately available and
shall be paid out on the audit and order of the chairman or acting chairman of
sald subcommittee, which audit and order shall be conclusive and binding upon
all departments as to the correctness of the accounts of such subcommittee.

“Approved, July 20, 1916.”
4. MEMBERSHIP.

Following the adoption of the resolution the following Members of the Senate
and House were appointed members of the joint subcommittee :

Senate.—Francis G. Newlands, Nevada; Joseph T. Robinson, Arkansas;
Oscar W. Underwood, Alabama ; Albert B. Cumniins, Iowa ; Frank B. Brandegee,
Connecticut.

House of Representatives.—Willlam C. Adamson, Georgia; Thetus W. Sims,
Tennessee; Willinm A. Cullop, Indiana; John J. Esch, Wisconsin; Edward L.
Hamilton, Michigan.

5. ORGANIZATION.

The members of the joint subcommittee met and organized, selecting as chair-
man Francis G. Newlands and vice chairman William C. Adamson. They also
appointed Frank Healy as clerk of the committee and Willis J. Davis as assist-
ant clerk, and designated Messrs. Galt & Hull, Southern Building, Washington,
D. C,, as official reporters.

6. DATE oF HEARINGS.

The date of the first hearing was set for November 20, 1916, at 10 o’clock
a. m., at room 328, Senate Office Building, Washington, D. C.

7. ARRANGEMENT OF HEARINGS.

It is the desire of the committee to give ample opportunity to all interested
in or having any relation to the subject matter of the proposed inquiry to ex-
press their views. But the committee would like early notice of the subjects to
be discussed by the various persons appearing before it, so that the hearing
can be, as far as practicable, in orderly sequence as to subjects. The purpose of
the committee is to hear regarding Government regulation and Government
ownership the opinions of economists and publicists of eminence, representatives
of the Interstate Commerce Commission, the National Association of State
Railroad Commissioners, State railroad and public utility commissions, repre-
sentatives of the railroad executives and labor organizations, representatives
of farming organizations and farmers, shippers and bankers, representatives of

.
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chamber of commerce, and other important business and industrial organiza-
tions.
8. SuBJECTS TO BE CONSIDERED.

The subjects to be considered are stated in general terms in the joint reso-
lation and cover—
FIRST.

“e & ¢ the subject of the Government control and regulation of interstate
and foreign transportation,” including therein specifically :

(a) “* * * the efficlency of the existing system in protecting the rights
of shippers and carriers and in promoting the public interest.”

(b) “* * * the incorporation or control of the incorporation of carriers.”

(c) “* *= * and all proposed changes in the organization of the Interstate
Commerce Commission and the act to regulate commerce.”

SECOND.

“s = ¢ the subject of Government ownership of all public utilities, such as
telegraph, wireless, cable, telephone, express companies, and railroads engaged
in interstate and foreign commerce,” including specifically :

(a) ** * ¢ the wisdom or feasibility of Government ownership of such
utilities.”

(b) “* * * the comparative worth and efficiency of Government regu-
lation and control as compared with Government ownership and operation.”

9. GOVERNMENT REGULATION AND CONTROL.

Under this head, without excluding other questions, attention is particularly
called to the following subjects:

(a) Whether the Interstate Commerce Commission is overloaded and whether
its jurisdiction should be confined to questions of discriminations, rebates, and
rates, its jurisdiction over other subjects, such as valuation, safety inspection,
etc., to be turned over to some other body or bureau to be created by law.

(b) Whether it is necessary to make any change in the organization of the
Interstate Commerce Commission with a view to prompt and efficlent action;
whether it is feasible to increase the number of commissioners and to permit
them to divide into soveral departments for the consideration of cases, and if so
whether there shall also be consideration in bank and also whether there shall
be appeal from decisions in the department to the commission in bank.

(c) Whether such departments of the Interstate Commerce Commission shall
sit in Washington or be assigned to definite traffic areas somewhat after the
manner of the judicial circuits, and whether in the latter case there should be
provision for their sitting in bank at Washington or for some central body in
Washington with the duty of hearing appeals and directing the procedure of
the departments.

(d) Whether under the present system the credit of the common carriers is
assured with a view to their securing the moneys needed for necessary im-
provements and extensions in the interest of the public and at reasonable rates
of interest. Whether Government regulation of the issue of securities is ad-
visable, and if so whether it is to the interest of the public as well as the carriers
that this regulation should be exercised by the National Government and whether
it should involve merely publicity or absolute control of the issue of securities.
Whether concurrent jurisdiction of the Nation and the States to control such
issues is in the interest of the carriers and the public. What will be the field
of operations for the State railroad commissions in the interest of the public
if the control of securities and the control of rates is vested in the Interstate
Commerce Commission. Whether and to what extent within a period of five
years it will be necessary to enlarge the facilities of the common carriers in the
interests of the public and whether the present system of Government regulation
is such as to insure the credit of the carriers with a view to their making ad-
ditional necessary expenditures.

(e¢) What is the effect of dual regulation on the parts of the States and the
Nation of the rates of carriers. What, if any, contradictions does it involve, and
what, if any, discriminations does it lnvolve as between States and localities.

() Whether or not any regulation is feasible of the wages and hours of em-
ployees of common carriers, and whether or not it is advisable, in the interest
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of the public and with a view to maintaining uninterrupted commerce between
the States, to take any further legislative action regarding the adjustment of
disputes between the carriers and their employees and regarding strikes and
lockouts.

(g) Whether any national legislation 1s required as to the organization of
carriers in interstate commerce in the nature of national incorporation, per-
missive or compulsory, or in the nature of national holding companies under
which State corporations may be controlled and unified in their operations in
the interest of interstate commerce, and what form of national legislation for
the incorporation of carriers or for holding companies owning the stock of
State companies, is desirable. How will national incorporation affect the police
powers of the States over railroads operating within their boundaries. Will it
be advisable, as in the case of the national banks, for the National Government
to prescribe a uniform rule for the taxation by the States of railroad properties
and securities.

10. GOVERNMENT OWNERSHIP.

“* * * the wisdom or feasibility of Government ownership of such utili-
ties” and “* * * the comparative worth and efficiency of Government regu-
lation and control as compared with Government ownership and operation,”
including under this head:

(@) The practical results of Government ownership both as to efficiency and
economy where actually practiced.

(b) Whether Government ownership is compatible with our system of govern-
ment and what its effect will be on our governmental institutions.

(¢) Whether a system of Government ownership will suit local needs.

(d) A practical method of securing Government ownership, whether by pur-
chase or condemnation of properties, or by purchase or condemnation of bond
and stock issues, or otherwise.

& * L] = * L] *

The views of all who are interested in or have information regarding the fore-
going questions are invited by the committee, either by written communica-
tion or at the oral hearings. ’

It is suggested that, with a view to maintaining a logical sequence in the hear-
ings. those participating therein classify their remarks according to the fore-
going subheads as far as practicable.

Francis G. NEWLANDS, Chairman.
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INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN TRANSPORTATION.

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 20, 1916.

ConGress oF THE UNITED STATES,
JOINT COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND ForeiGN CoMMERCE,
Washington, D. C.

The Joint Committee on Interstate Commerce met pursuant to
call of the chairman in room 326, Senate Office Building, at 10 o’clock
a. m. Senator Francis G. Newlands, presiding. '

Present: Senator Francis G. Newlands (chairman), Representa-
tive William C. Adamson, vice chairman ; Senators Robinson, Under-
wood, Cummins, and Brandegee; Representatives T. W. Sims, John
J. Esch, and Edward L. Hamilton.

The joint committee proceeded in pursuance of Senate joint resolu-
tion 60, approved by the President on July 20, 1916 (Public J. Res.
25), a joint resolution creating a joint subcommittee from the mem-
bership of the Senate Committee on Interstate Commerce and the
House Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce to investigate
the conditions relating to interstate and foreign commerce, and the
necessity of further legislation relating thereto, and defining the
powers and duties of such subcommittee, which is as follows:

Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That the Interstate Commerce Committee
of the Senate and the Committee of the House of Representatives on Interstate
and Foreign Commerce, through a joint subcommittee to consist of five Sena-
tors and five Representatives, who shall he selected by said committees, respec-
tively, be, and they hereby are, appointed to investigate the subject of the
Government control aud regulation of interstate and foreign transportation, the
efficiency of the existing system in protecting the rights of shippers and car-:
riers and in promoting the public interest, the incorporation or control of the
incorporation of carriers, and all proposed changes in the organization of the
Interstate Commerce Commission and the ac¢t to rerulate commerce; also the
subject of Government ownership of all public utilities, such as telegraph,
wireless, cable, telephone, express companies, and railroads engaged in inter-
state and foreign commerce and report as to the wisdom or feasibility of Gov-
ernment ownership of such utilities and as to the comparative worth and
efliciency of Government regulation and control as compared with Government
ownership and operation, with authority to sit during the recess of Congress
and with power to summon witnesses, to administer oaths, and to require the
various departments, commissions, and other Government agencies of the United
States to furnish such information and render such assistance as may, in the
judgment of the joint subcommittee, be deemed desirable, to appoint necessary
experts, .clerks, and stenographers, and to do whatever is necessary for a full
and comprehensive examination and study of the subject and report to Congress
on or before the second Monday in January, nineteen hundred and seventeen;
that the sum of $24,000, or so much thereof as is necessary to carry out the
purposes of this resoiution and to pay the necessary expenses of the subcom-
mittee and its members, is hereby appropriated out of any money in the
Treasury not otherwise appropriated. Said appropriation shall be immediately
available and shall be paid out on the audit and order of the chairman or
acting chairman of said subcommittee, which audit and order shall be con-
clusive and binding upon all departments as to the correctness of the accounts
of such subcommittee. o
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The CuairmaN. The committee will come to order. This is a meet-
ing of the Joint Congressional Committee appointed under Resolu-
tion No. 60. I will make a brief statement and then inquire as to the
organizations and bodies and individuals that desire to be heard be-
fore this committee, and after that the committee will go into execu-
tive session to determine the method of procedure.

Upon the initiative of President Wilson in a message delivered in
December last, a congressional joint committee, consisting of five
Senators and five Representatives, was authorized by Congress to
investigate all the problems relating to transportation, and to make
a new survey not only of the defects of the existing system, but of the
im'Frovements that may be made in that system.

he committee organized and determined to commence its meetings
in Washington on the 20th of November, 1916, and the committee is
now assembled for this purpose. The hearings will be continuous.

It is the desire of the committee that there should be represented
at the hearing economists and publicists of note, representatives of
the Interstate Commerce Commission, the State railroad commis-
sions, chambers of commerce, and boards of trade, the railroad execu-
tives and the railroad employees, farmers, and shippers generally
throughout the country so that the expression will be representative
of every organization, class, and interest connected in any way with
the subject of transportation.

The inquiry will be a very wide one. It will relate to every phase
of the transportation question, the rail carriers, the river carriers
and the ocean carriers, and the perfection of a harmonious system o

transportation embracing rail, river, and ocean carriers that will meet

the demands of interstate as well as foreign commerce, and it will
also relate to telegraph and telephone lines, express companies, and
other public utilities.

It will embrace not only the subject of Government control and
regulation of these utilities, but also the wisdom and the feasibility
of Government ownership and the comparative worth and efficiency
of Government regulation and control as compared with Government
ownership and operation.

In this connection the question will be considered as to whether
the Interstate Commerce Commission is now overloaded, and if so
whether this difficulty should be met by relieving it of many of the
sufervising and administrative duties which it now exercises or by
enlarging and subdividing it so as to enable it to meet the strain of
its existing duties, and such others as may be added by legislation.

It is contended by some that the commission should not only be en-
larged, but should be divided into departments, each to have the same
jurisdiction as the entire commission has now, and that thus the busi-
ness of the commission will be more quickly dispatched.

It is also suggested by some that the commission ought to be
brought nearer to the various localities than it is now; that instead of
sitting centrally in Washington it should be divided into depart-
ments corresponding to our different traffic areas, so that each depart-
ment can sit within a given traffic area in contact with its activities
and its thought and more quickly solve the problems relating to it.

Then the question comes up, if that method is pursued, as to whether
there shall be a central body of appeal at Washington to which
appeals may be taken from these various departmental organizations.
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. Another question of importance that will come up will be the ques-
tion of the control of railway and other public-utility securities. As
it is, most of the State public-utility commissions are regulating the
issue of securities upon the railroads within the boundaries ?ﬁ the
State over which each has jurisdietion. Thus we may have 48 differ-
ent sovereignties acting upon the securities of great railway systems
not confined in their operation to any particular State, but whose
operations are as broad as interstate commerce itself.

- It is complained that this complexity of control which affects not
only the securities, but the rates, restrains the activities of the cor-
porations themselves, makes their methods of obtaining money for
needed improvements and developments very complicated, and fre-
quently defeats their purpose of securing favorable markets, the ap-
proval of the securities sometimes being given when the favorable
op{)og'tunity has passed by.
t is suggested that the United States Government, by reason of its
power over interstate commerce, should create a tribunal for that
urpose or give such control to the Interstate Commerce Commission.
e question then arises whether the regulating commission shall be
simply a coordinatin% body acting in addition to the 48 public-utility
commissions created by the various States or whether its action shall
be that of an overlord, dominating and controlling, where contradic-
tory, the action of lesser sovereignties. So the question of States
rights will be involved in this most interesting subject.
here will also come up the question as to whether the Nation or
the States should create the great organizations that serve the purpose
of interstate commerce. us far we have been content to allow
the States to create these corporations, these railroad companies.
That served the purpose as long as the railroad system was a feeble
system confined to the building of an individual railroad of a lim-
ited mileage in this or that State. But as interstate commerce in-
creased and these systems were brought together in a coordinated
service over the entire country in interstate commerce it has been
claimed that we have not met the economic requirements of the time
by creating national organizations under which great railway systems
could be iIncorporated as broad in their operation as the national
power of interstate commerce.

There. again, the question of State rights will come up. It will be
contended on the part of many of the States that the creation of these
gigantic national corporations under national control will tend to di-
minish the powers of the States, with reference to local requirements
as to rates, and may diminish the power of the States as to taxation,
and may also diminish to some degree the police powers of the States.

Among others will be the question of taxation. As to whether the
States will insist each upon its sovereign right to tax the corporation
and its property doing -business within the boundaries of that State
or whether the National Government, as in the case of national-bank
corporations, shall by virtue of its sovereignty over interstate com-
merce declare a uniform rule, as in the case of the banks, under which
taxes shall be levied.

As it is, we find the greatest diversity in the tax laws of various
States, some States imposing heavy burdens upon these corporations
and others imposing very light burdens: some taxing only the visible
property, others taxing the intangible thing termed a franchise ; some



12 INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN TRANSPORTATION.

of them adopting the market price of the stocks and bonds as the

standard and measure of valuation, others contenting themselves sim-
ly with the physical valuation of the actual property within the
undaries of the State.

Then in connection with that will come the question of hours and
wages of employees. The burdens which constitute the operating
expenses of these corporations are in time transferred to tﬁz ship-
pers. They can not long rest upon the investors, for if they rest upon
them too heavily there will be a decline in the securities, and a conse-
quent difficulty in securing the money for improvements and exten-
sions, and thus the public demands themselves will not be met.

Railway corporations have to raise their entire revenue from the
public in the shape of rates for freight and passengers. That revenue
%oes to the operating expenses, wages of some 1,800,000 employees,
the supplies to the railways, the taxes, and the interest upon the stocks
and bonds issued. So that the public itself, the ultimate bearer of
this entire burden, is most profoundly interested in perfecting a sys-
tem which will establish the credit of the carriers themselves 1n such
a way as to enable them to obtain money at the lowest rates and yet
maintain the value of their securities. ‘A difference of 1 per cent paid
to the investors on the $16,000,000,000 of bonds and stock issued by
the railway corporations of this country makes an additional charge
of $160,000,000 annually upon the shippers of the country. Here
the question of receiverships and railway reorganizations will also
come up for consideration. As to wages and the hours of labor, it is
very evident that under present conditions the only ultimate method
of settling a difficulty between a railroad and its employees is a re-
sort to force. And the question is whether a nation pretending to
some degree of civilization, which has eliminated the doctrine of force
from application to controversies between man and man, and which
furnishes judicial tribunals for the settlement of those controversies,
and which is now and has been for years endeavoring internationally
to secure a system under which the nations of the earth will create
similar tribunals for the adjustment of international disputes with-
out resort to force—whether such a civilized nation can be content to
perpetuate the existing condition of things.

This is a subject og profound thought. It will require the best
and the most humane consideration of communities and State and
of the Nation itself.

It would seem to be our highest duty to meet this condition, and by
eliciting the best thought not only of the corporations affected, not
only of the thinkers and economists of the country, but of the men
themselves employed by those corporations to create some system
under which a resort to force, the most barbaric and brutal of proc-
esses, can be avoided for the settlement of disputes between great
employers and vast bodies of employees.

n addition to this question of regulation and control of these great
public utilities, there is intrusted to this committee the study of the
uestion of Government ownership. It is a question that must be
2aced. Other nations far advanced in civilization have adopted the
system. Recently, under the stress of war, almost all European
Governments have taken over the railways. Whether that will be a
rmanent taking over or only a temporary one, it demonstrates that
in conditions of great crises when autocratic powers must be given to
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the Government all intelligent Governments drift toward absolute
and complete operation of the roads as the only solution of the
question.

If we pursue the exercise and the study of Government regulation
wisely, persistently, and energetically we may create such a system
of regulation as will meet every requirement, both in time of peace
and of war, and in exigency of crises. But it seems to be a wise thing
for the Government oﬁhe United States to ascertain now the history
of the countries that have adopted Government ownership and opera-
tion of railways, and to watch the experiences of the European
countries in this great war in this regard.

In this connection will come the question of the method of taking
over the railroads. Shall it be accomplished by an actual valuation
of the railways and a condemnation of them, or shall they be taken
over by the easier method of taking over the stock and the bonds at
their market value, thus at one step having the National Government
take the position of stockholder and security holder in these great
corporations?

ese are & few of the questions which we have before us. It will
not be possible for us to come to a speedy conclusion regarding all,
but that conclusion will be more quickly arrived at if we have the
sympathetic aid of practical men who for years have been conversant
with the practical side of the transportation question, of the econo-
mists andp publicists and national and State regulating commissions
of railway executives and workers, commercial bodies, farmers and
manufacturers, and shippers generally. We want the best thought
of the country in the consideration of these important questions.

I wish to state that some of the members of the committee may
desire to emphasize some of the questions which will be considered
by this committee, and I will be very glad if hereafter they will
present such questions in such form as they desire.

Mr. Sims. Mr. Chairman, is that intended to be the statement of
the chairman of the committee or the statement of the committee?

The CHARMAN. It is the statement of the chairman of the com-
mittee simply. Now, I will inquire what organizations and bodies
and individnals desire a hearing before this committee, and also
upon what subjects. and I will ask the clerk to state what organiza-

tions have presented themselves. First I will inquire as to whether
any of the State railway or public utilities commissions are repre-
sented here.

Mr. Josepu L. Brisrow. Mr. Chairman, the National Association
of Railway Commissioners will be represented before this hearing
by a committee appointed for that purpose.

The CHAIRMAN. When would that body like to be heard?

Mr. BrisTow. Since the railways, as we infer from the statement
made to the House commitee last winter and statements made in
the press during the summer and fall, have a definite plan by which
they state they desire to curtail the authority which is now exer-
cised by the State commissions, we would very much prefer that
they present that plan in order that we may know what it is before
the commissions appear to discuss them.

Senator UnNperwoop. Mr. Chairman, I notice in the statement of
our former colleague that it appears as if there was an effort here to
bring a fight between two contending bodies. I hope we can pro-
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test against any such effort. Unquestionably the desire of this com-
mittee is information, and we are not to be governed by the desire
of the railroads or shippers or the State commissions. It is only
information that we want in order to work out this problem for
the public good, and I hope that we can avoid any combat between
special interests in this connection.

. Mr. Apamson. It would be intolerable if either this committee or
the public would tolerate a fight between anybody on this subject.
We should recognize, however, the fundamental {mnciple laid down
by Blackstone centuries ago, but when you go to legislate you should
consider, first, the present law; second, the mischief; and then the
remedy; and that being true, it is not necessary to infer that the
railroads are the only ones that have any objection to the present
system. I think Senator Bristow is partially right. I do not think
it is proper to say that the railroads shall take the initiative, but
to say that all those who have any suggestions to make about exist-
ing defects in the business ought to appear and give us the benefit
of their statements.

Mr. Bristow. Mr. Chairman, I will state in reply to the sugges-
tions of Senator Underwood and Mr. Adamson that the State com-
missions are here to serve the pleasure of this committee. We will
appear whenever you desire. I simply state what we feel would be
the more orderly way for us to proceed. If the committee desires
us to proceed in any other way, we will comply, of course, with its
desire very cheerfully.

The Cuamrman. May I ask, for the record, who the officials of
the National Association of Railway Commissioners are ¢

Mr. Bristow. The president of the association is Mr. Max Thelen,
of California, who is present, and is a member of the committee
selected by the national organization to present certain phases of
this question to this committee. There is a first and second vice presi-
dent. The first vice president is Mr. E. C. Niles, of New Hampshire,
who is also a member of that committee, and then there are five other
gentlemen who have been selected as members of the committee to
represent the association.

The CHAIRMAN. Will you be kind enough to hand in their names?

Mr. Bristow. I will be glad to give the names of each member.

The CaAaRMAN. Please give the name and address of the secretary.

Mr. Bristow. I will be very glad to do so.

The CrARMAN. May I ask, Mr. Bristow, whether the State Rail-
way Association is prepared to go on with its statement at this time?

Mr. Bristow. It is not. We could not proceed to-day because we
are not prepared to do so.

The CrarMAN. How soon would your commission be so prepared !

Mr. Bristow. We will endeavor to prepare ourselves when the com-
mittee indicates when they desire to hear us, but we would prefer, as
I said in my first statement, very much, that the railways, who have
been very active in promoting the idea that there shall be some radieal
changes in the methods as relate to the States and the Nation in regu- .
lating the affairs of carriers should present the plan which they have.

Senator Commins. Has your association proposed any change in
the present Jaw ?

Mr. Bristow. We have not.
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. Senator Cunmmins. You are not prepared to put forward any revi-
sion or readjustment of the present system ¢

Mr. Bristow. We are not.

Senator Commins. That is as I understood it.

Mr. ApamsoN. You are here to consider such propositions as may
be offered of changes in the system ?

Mr. Brisrow. That is exactly the case.
thMr'? ApamsoN. Because you can not reply to them until you hear

em

Mr. Bristrow. That is exactly our position, Mr. Adamson.

The CHARMAN. Are any of the board of trade or chambers of
commerce of the country represented here?

Mr. Amos L. Harraway. Mr. Chairman, I represent the Boston
Chamber of Commerce. I gave may card to the clerk and asked that
we be put in line for hearing at such time as will meet the conven-
ience of the committee. Does the committee desire any statement of
the attitude of the chamber at this time?

The CHamRMAN. Not at this time.

Senator Branpeeee. Would it not be well if each gentleman should
state what subject he wants to appear on, if there 1s any particular
subject ?

Mr. Hataaway. I will be glad to state to the committee, as far as
at present advised, the attitude of the Boston Chamber of Commerce
is to favor the incorporation of railroads under the Federal law, in
the first place, and in second place, that the present system of dual
regulation and semicontrol shaﬁ be supplanted by a system of Federal
regulation and partial control, and that this regulation shall extend
to the subject of railway securities, and that the matters of detail,
which should be left to the State commissions should be adjusted by
Congress and by the Interstate Commerce Commission itself.

The CaamrMaN. Can you give the names of those who desire to
apfear on behalf of the Boston Chamber of Commerce?

fr. HarHAWAY. I can not at the present time. I think the attitude
of the chamber is that of listening at the present and being prepared
to meet the situation as it develops a little later, but I will keep the
committee advised of its definite action.

The CaamMaN. Do you hold any official position in connection
with the Boston Chamber of Commerce?

Mr. Harraway. I am simply a member of the transportation com-
mittee of the chamber and its attorney here for the purpose of these
hearings.

The CHAmMAN. With whom shall communication be had by the
clerk of the committee t )

Mr. Hatraway. I will leave the address with the clerk.

The CHAIRMAN. Are there any others who would like to be heard ?

Mr. Freperick B. D Berarp. I appear for the Merchants’ Asso-
ciation of New York. We desire to——

The Caamman. Will you give your name and address?

Mr. De Berarp. Frederick B. De Berard.

The CaARMAN. And what is your address? .

Mr. D Berarp. Woolworth Building, New York City.

The CHamrMAN. What position do you occupy with reference to
that chamber?

117900—19—vor 2——2
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Mr. De Berarp. We desire to oppose governmental ownership and
the operation of public utilities. %Ve esire to favor the exclusive
control by the Fecﬁaral Government of the operations of all railroads.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you an officer of that organization ¢

Mr. De Berarp. I am the director of research. My duties are to
study economic questions and advise the committee upon them, and
I have been instructed to appear before this committee as the repre-
sentative of the association and to present arguments, if opportunity
is offered, in support of the two propositions I have stated.

The CrarMAN. Can you state now who will be likely to appear
before this committee on this subject ?

Mr. DE Berarp. I have been delegated to appear for the association
in that particular and on matters speciﬁcsi)ly touching traffic and
traffic movements. Probably our traffic manager, Mr. J. C. Lincoln,
will likewise appear later.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you prepared to go on now and present your
views at the hearing, or will you be shortly ¢

Mr. De Beraro. I am prepared now, at the convenience of the
committee.

Mr. Barror. Mr. Chairman——

The CrARMAN. Give your name and address and the organization
in whose behalf you appear?

Mr. BarToL. I\r{v name is George E. Bartol, Philadelphia. I repre-
sent the organization that is known as the Philadelphia Bourse, which
is practically a chamber of commerce. We have some 3.400 or 3.500
members and devote ourselves very largely to the consideration of
commercial matters that are of nation-wide character, and not of a
purely local character. We have been studying the question of reason-
able regulation of railroads, as we call it, for about two yvears and a
half. We have formulated a brief, on what we think is quite a com-
prehensive plan, which seems to cover virtually the phases that are
essential, in our judgment, to a reasonable regulation of the railroads,

in the interest of the three parties—the public, the workers, and the
owners.

The CrairMaN. Who will desire to be heard before the committee
as representing your association?

Mr. BarroL. 1 have been delegated by the board of directors of the
association to present the views of the body whenever the committee
is ready to listen to me.

The CaamMaN. You will be ready to proceed——

Mr. BarroL. At any moment.

The CHAIRMAN. At any moment?

Mr. Bartor. Yes, sir; Mr. Healy has my name and address and
knows just how to reach me at any time. *

Mr. Rix. Mr. Chairman

The CaarMaN. Please give your name and address.

Mr. Rix. George E. Rix, of Lawrence, Mass. I represent the Law-
rence Chamber of Commerce, and associated boards of trade of Essex
County, and the American Woolen Co. oo .

The CramrmaN. Upon what subjects will your organization desire
to be heard? _

Mr. Rix. I shall confine myself strictly to traffic.

The 'CHAI‘RMAN. And by whom will these organizations be repre-
sented
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Mr. Rix. They will be represented by me. I have been authorized
to appear for them. My appearance would be in the form of a
statement, which I would like to read into the record. It will be
comparatively brief.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you prepared to proceed now ?

q Mr. Rix. Practically so; yes, sir—at any time the committee may
esire.

Mr. Garcerox. Mr. Chairman

The CuairmaN. Please give your name and address.

Mr. Garceron. William F. Garcelon, 608 Sears Building, Boston,
Mass., representing the Arkwright Club, which has a membership of
about 100 cotton mills of New England. I desire simply now to enter
an appearance. I am not certain that we desire to give testimony.
If we do, I shall probably present it, but I simply desire, now, to be
on the record now and to be in a position to give testimony if we
should desire.

The CrarmMaN. You are not prepared to proceed now ?

Mr. Garceron. No, sir; I am simply entering my appearance now.

Mr. ApaymsoN. Mr. Chairman, I understand it is your purpose,
when you receive notice from all who desire to appear, that the com-
mittee will go into executive session and make something like a
calendar, in order to give these gentlemen some idea as to when they
may appear, and so as to meet our convenience——

The CuairmaN. That is it exactly. -

Mr. McCLeELLAN. George McK. McClellan, representing the Seat-
tle Chamber of Commerce. We desire to be heard later on the ques-
tion of the railroad wage controversy.

The CuairMaN. The railroad wage controversy ?

Mr. McCreLLaN. Yes, sir.

The CHarMAN. Are you ready to proceed now ?

Mr. McCreLLaN. I shall be ready later in the week. _

‘The CuairyMan. Will there be any others who desire to be heard
in behalf of that organization? :

Mr. McCrerLLaN. So far as I am advised, Mr. Chairman, there
will be nobody else, unless the chamber shall desire later to appear
on other questions.

Mr. House. Mr. Chairman——

The Crairman. Please give your name and address.

Mr. Hocse. Francis Everett House. I am associated with Mr.
L. C. Boyle, of Kansas City, Mo., in representing the Commercial
Club of Kansas City, Mo. I have been just recently asked to ap-

ear in their behalf, and I do not know exactly what their position
1s. I am quite sure Mr. Boyle will want to appear at some time in
behalf of the Commercial Club, and very likely Mr. Wilson, the
traffic manager of that club. Mr. Boyle also represents——

The Cuairyan. Will you give the full names of the gentlemen?

Mr. Hotse. Yes, sir. Mr. Boyle also represents some more definite
interests which he will want to represent.

Mr. GopLey. Mr. Chairman——

The Cuarratan. Will you give your full name?

Mr. Goporey. Mr. Philip Godley. I am chairman of the com-
mittee on inland transportation of the Philadelphia Board of Trade,
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of Philadelphia, Pa. I am authorized by them to present to you
the question of Government ownership of public utilities, and am
ready for your hearing, sir, whenever you are ready to hear me.

The CuamrmMan. Will there be any others who will appear on

behalf of the organization?
. Mr. Goporey. I think not—not at the present time. The Phila-
delphia Board of Trade is a part of a joint committee who will, a
little later on, present the question of railroad regulation, as a joint
committee, the Philadelphia Board of Trade being a part of the
joint committee. _

Mr. KeLroge. Mr. Chairman

The CHairMaN. Please give your full name and address.

Mr. Kerroge. R. S. Kellogg, Chicago, Ill. I desire to enter an
appearance at this time simply for the purpose of protecting us in
case we wish later to present testimony.

The Cramdan. You are not prepared to proceed now ?

Mr. KeLroge. We are not now. There is a chance we will be later.

The CuarmaN. Is there anyone else who will appear ¢n behalf
of your organization?

Mr. Sims. What phase will you discuss?

Mr. KeLrogae. I am not sure we will discuss any. We did not get,
until quite recently, the detailed statement of the features of the
investigation from the clerk of the committee. The National Lum-
ber Manufacturers’ Association represents 12 organizations of lumber
manufacturers throughout the United States, and we have not had
time, since we got the statement from the committee, to get their
views on the question. I can not promise, at this time, that we shall
wish to discuss any particular subject, but I wish to protect our
opportunity for presenting testimony, in case we should so desire.

Senator BraxDEGEE. You appear in the interest of the association ¢

Mr. KeLwoge. I beg your pardon.

Senator BRANDEGEE. You appear in the interest of the association ¢

Mr. KeLroge. Yes, sir; of the National Lumber Manufacturers’
Association. Any notice or request for information may be served
upon me as secretary of the organization, and I will see that it is
taken care of.

Mr. Marsa. Mr. Chairman

The CuairymaN. Please give your full name and address.

Mr. Marsu. Mr. Benjamin Clark Marsh. I wish to appear in be-
half of the Committee on Real Preparedness. Mr. Amos Pinchot,
the chairman, will appear. T want to urge Government ownership
and operation of railroads, and, first, we should get an honest valua-
tion and reasonable capitalization, and we wish also to point out
to the committee the failure of the public regulation of railroads.
Mr. Amos Pinchot, the chairman, as I said, will appear here later.

Senator RosixsoN. Will your discussion extend to telegraph and
telephone companies?

Mr. MarsH. No, sir.

Senator Rosinson. It is confined exclusively to railroad?

Mr. MagrsH. Yes, sir.

Senator BraxpeGee. What association did you say it was?

Mr. Marsi. The Commitee on Real Preparedness, of which Mr.
Amos Pinchot is chairman. The committee represents some thirty-
two States.
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SuSena?tor RoBinsoN. You represent an organization in the various
tes

Mr. Magsu. Yes, sir.

Senator RoBinsoN. What is the name of the organization ¢

Mr. MarsH. The Committee on Real Preparedness.

The CHamryMaN. As I understand it, you will be ready to pro-

Mr. Marsu (interposing). To-morrow or Wednesday, if con-
venient for the commttee. v
heTh?e CHAIRMAN. Are there any other organizations represented

re

Mr. Post. Mr. George A. Post, president of the Railway Business
Association. We would desire to register our application to be
accorded a hearing, our theme being the general regulatory scheme,
to be laid before you, with the results of collaboration by our organi-
zation with other trade bodies throughout the country. I can not,
at this moment, tell who the gentlemen will be who will accompany
me. but would ask that it be not earlier than the 15th of December,
if that will suit the convenience of the committee.

The CHaRMAN. Are there any other organizations represented
here—boards of trade or chambers of commerce

Mr. S. H. Cowan. I am Mr. Cowan, of Texas. In behalf of the
character of organizations which you are calling at this time, I wish
to enter my appearance and the appearance of Mr. G. S. Maxwell,
of Dallas, Tex., and a committee, the names of which I am not at this
moment able to give you, representing the Industrial Traflic League
of the State of Texas, who will desire to appear before this com-
mittee to meet any contention with respect to the matter of abolish-
irg the railroad commissions of that State or any other, or the
tiﬁing over to Federal control of the making of rates and all such
cognate questions as might arise in that connection.

ey have put themselves upon record with respect to the matters
which I have mentioned. I may safely say, likewise, that they are
op to Government ownership of railroads at the present time
and under present conditions and unless some further absolute neces-
sity shall arise and until somebody knows more about it than we
think anybody knows now.

While I am on my feet I will say that I represent, as attorney,
the National Liv&Sytock Shippers’ Protective League, an organi-
zation which we think is in agreement with us on the subject of pre-

redness, but we can tell about what we want to be prepared for.
’Fhat brings together all of the live-stock organizations of the various
States, known as the State Live-Stock Associations, by various names.
All of the live-stock commission men of different markets comprising
the live-stock exchanges at each market, which in turn is compose
of the membership of those engaged in business at our live-stock mar-
kets. Also the American Live-Stock Association, with its head-
quarters at Denver, Colo., and the' National Wool Growers’ Asso-
ciation, with its headquarters at Salt Lake City. .

I likewise represent the Texas Live-stock Shippers’ Protective

e, and, indirectly, through the American National Live-Stock
Association, the National Live-Stock Shippers’ Protective League.
the Cattle Raisers’ Association of Texas, which also desires to appear
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separately—that is, not separately, but also to appear—as will the
live-stock associations of each one of the States, as I believe, the
matter being of very great importance in this particular line of busi-
ness, because we move the largest part of our live stock to market
upon the State rates, although it is frequently an interstate move-
ment, for example, like the movement from Iowa to South Omaha,
or from Missouri to Kansas City, if they go on the Kansas City line,
or from the State of Kansas to Kansas City, Mo.

There are also a large number of packing houses, greater or less
in extent, in the various States where live stock is produced whose
business depends upon the State rates made to those points to meet
the exigencies of the situation of the people who raise the grain, who
raise the meat to feed the people in Washington as well as in Europe.
And I think they will all desire to appear, but I am unable to state
their names. I have given you some of the names of the parties
who will appear here on behalf of those organizations, and will also
mention the following:

Mr. Ike T. Pryor, San Antonio, Tex., president of the National
Live-Stock Shippers’ Protective League.

Mr. T. W. Tomlinson, of Denver, Colo., secretary of the National
Live-Stock Association.

Dr. S. W. McClure, of Salt Lake City, secretary of the National
Wool Growers’ Association.

Mr. J. H. Mercer, of Topeka, Kans., secretary of the Kansas Live-
Stock Association. . )

Mr. A. Sykes, of Ida Grove, Iowa, representing the Corn Belt Meat
Producers’ Association.

Mr. Edward F. Keefer, of Chicago, secretary of the National
Live-stock Shippers’ Protective League.

Mr. Graddy Cary, of Louisville, Ky., representing the Southern
Cattlemen’s organization.

Mr. C. B. Lee, of Jefferson City, Mo., the traffic expert of the
Missouri Railroad Commission or Public Utilities Commission. I
mention his name because he is a member of the executive committee
of the organization for which I am attorney. ‘

Also Mr. J. H. Henderson, of Des Moines, Iowa, the commerce
counsel of the State of Iowa, who likewise is a member of the execu-
tive committee of the National Live-Stock Shippers’ Protective
League, and its vice president.

Judge A. E. Helm, of Topeka, Kans., who is likewise a member
of the committee, and is the attorney for the Corporation Com-
mission or Public Utilities Commission of the State of Kansas.

With the permission of the committee I will read a brief state-
ment whichli made, apprehending that you would call for such a
declaration with respect to who would want to appear, and the time
they would like to have, after stating, as I have orally, the names of
the organizations.

The purpose of appearing in this hearing is, first, in opposition
to the proposal to centralize in the Federal Government the regula-
tion of rates on State traffic and cognate questions. We declare that
under the Constitution the States have exclusive right to regulate
the intrastate rates, the question whether the State has violated the
commerce clause is for the judicial determination; that wh'le the
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State may be prohibited from that originally the Interstate Com-
merce Commission can not, on that account, be given power over the
State rates.

We think the railroads should define their position and submit
their views first, and that any other course would be unfair.

On that subject I wish to say that it is a matter of common knowl-
edge, which, of course, this committee does not ignore, that the rail-
roads are behind the movement to abolish the State commissions.
The purpose is perfectly plain, and no one need hoodwink himself
about that. The State railroad commissions regulate to-day the rates
in this country. If they are abolished I do not know who will regu-
late the rates in this country. I do not say that out of criticism to
the Interstate Commerce Commission, but I say it because of the
difficulty that arises when all that burden is placed upon a commis-
sion, that they are not now prepared to do it.

The Caamman. Mr. Cowan, we would be very glad to hear you on
that subject later, but we are now simply marshaling the witnesses
and the subjects upon which they are disposed to appear.

Mr. Cowan." Of course, Mr. Chairman, I desire to conform exactly
to your ruling in the particular mentioned ; and the purpose in stat-
ing what I did was that we may ask for considerable time of this
committee, and we have to travel a long ways when we come from
. out there, where we are engaged in business, and we think we ought

to know what we come for, and therefore this committee ought to
require of the railroads that they define the proposition that they
have to make and that they expect to submit to the public in order
that we may answer them. We are not here to propose.

Mr. ApaMsoN. Are you not about to waste your ammunition in
defense of a proposition before anybody has assailed it? Let the
plaintiff make out his case before you defend.

Mr. Cowan. Mr. Congressman, you are quite well aware of the
fact that I know when the other fellow is going to assail me. We
will try to be prepared to present a number of witnesses who shall
be able, without any extraordinary expense, to be here beginning
December 4.

The Cramman. I wish to state, Mr. Cowan, that there is no dispo-
gition to limit you at all in your statement as to what questions you
intend to cover. All I wish to guard against was any general
elaboration.

Mr. Cowan. I do not want to do that. I expect to do that later. I
probably will tire the committee then. ) )

On December 6 the Interstate Commerce Commission will reopen
the Shreveport case. There will be more of that later. A number of
persons outside of the State of Texas will be here to participate in
this argument on the 6th of December; some will come a day or two
in advance. And the parties at interest in that are, directly, the
whole State of Texas, and nearly directly, but I might say indirectly.
the other States which desire to preserve their State regulations; and
a number of them may be present at that time, and I therefore sug-
gest that December, 4 we will be ready to begin if it suits the con-
venience of the committee, or after the argument, which is the 6th
and 7th of December, to proceed on December 8 or at such later date
as may suit the convenience of the committee.
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On account of the great distance we must come and the necessity
for {)eople to arrange their business affairs to make such a trip, we
would desire to ask 10 days’ notice of the date on which we are
expected to appear. Of course, not everyone can be here at the same
date, but we could so distribute it as to interfere the least possible
with the business of those who would desire to appear.

As T have stated, these individual associations, represented here by
me—and I came here, I may say, for the purpose of undertaking to
arrange some detail in order that I mig%t notify them or secure
notice from the committee to them of the dates on which the hearings
will be had—a member of these organizations will desire to go
further into detail, doubtless, than anything I have suggested he
but not further than the subjects which the chairman has indicatﬁ
might be considered here, which, I believe, include nearly everything
except the war, and partially that, so far as transportation to Eu-
rog‘ea.n countries is concemeg. .

hat is not by way of criticism, Mr. Chairman.

We do have some proposals to make respecting the matters of
service, which seems a matter of vast importance to me when it is
said that 150,000 cars are tied up, not doing anything. People are
anxious to ship and can not do so.

The matter with respect to the internal working affairs of the
Interstate Commerce Commission is a subject that somewhere or
other should be taken up. I think the commissioners desire that
themselves. I have been so told by some of them. As it is to-day,
I will be permitted to inform this committee, although probably they
already know it themselves as well as I, the Interstate Commerce
Commission has so much before it that it is perfectly impossible for
it to read and examine the records of the evidence taken. We all
know it is difficult to decide a thing correctly without at least know-
ing the record. That being so, it is necessary for them to employ, as
they do, examiners for the purpose of taking the testimony and mak-
ing a report to the committee. As a practical matter that will always
be necessary, and a matter of great and growing importance.

Mr. ApamsoN. On that phase of the case you will appear with the
plaintiff, shall you not ¢

Mr. Cowan. I will be in the position of plaintiff; yes, sir. Yes,
I shall be very glad to so appear, and as a friend of the court.

The Interstate Commerce Commission has the power, doubtless—I
believe the members of the commission think they have the power
although they somewhat hesitate to use it for various reasons
need not enumerate—but I believe they would like to have the power
conferred upon them and the duty imposed to employ at a salary
which will command the services of the best talent on the subject
which they can get, to hear and make a report on these cases, just as
the masters in chancery do in the United States district courts and
in courts of equity. All important cases in the original trial, as far
as I know, involving such things as this, have been had before masters
in chancery, selected by our courts as men capable of handling it,
and their report is submitted to each side, and each side has the
chance to loog at it and file objections before the master as to his find-
ings of fact and law, and likewise to carry them to the court.

n behalf of the shipping public and persons who must come
before the Interstate Commerce Commission, and on behalf of the
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Interstate Commerce Commission, though I am not so directly au-
thorized to speak, I wish to impress upon this conmittee the im-
portance, if this is the committee before which it should come, of
some law along that line that will meet the ends of justice and speed
the cause. So often it happens that a man could not possibly get
relief from the Interstate Commerce Commission until the subject
matter is given, and if you will investigate it, gentlemen of the com-
mittee, you will find I am correct. The commission is not to blame
for it. It is simply the misfortune of the situation. The railroads
are not to blame for it. I think they are just as anxious to have this
sort of law as the shippers are. I have been so told by a number of
their attorneys.

We make the further suggestion that at least the fundamental
gropositions that are to be presented to this committee be fairly and

efinitely outlined by us, in order that those who desire to controvert

it may inow just what they are controverting; and it will save a
great many unbaked expressions before this committee, if we maK
ﬁ by the experience of all of us—I have put a good deal of doug

fore some of the congressional committees myself, and I am not
guiltless, by any means; but, at least, a man ought to study out thor-
oughly just what he has to present and present it logically to save
your time and in order that persons may get something degnite in a
Shife that is tangible.

r. ApamMsoN. Do you not think you ought to divide your appear-
ances and first give us your views on the changes that ought to be
made in the commission, because it seems to me that those for whom
you propose changes ought to open the case and be heard first ?

Mr. Cowan. I think that of burning importance to do, and I could
point out why.

Mr. Apamson. I do not mean now, but I mean when you appear?

Mr. Cowan. Yes.

Mr. Apamson. A part of your case is against those for whom you
demand reforms, and a part is against some things that you do not
consider a reform.

Mr. Cowan. Yes; the two not being connected at all, but being
subject matters for inquiry by this committee. That any amend-
ment of the law or any amendment which is proposed should be

ifically presented by a complete bill for that purpose. I think
that is a matter of great importance to this committee, as well as
to those of us who ﬁave to appear to further the bill or to speak
against it or to amend it. That the method of grouping the sub-
jects—'—' ]

Mr. Apamson (interposing). He may be out of order, but he is
talking the right doctrine.

Mr. Cowan. I do not think I am out of order in this case.

Mr. Apamson. I did not say you were. I said you might be out of
order, but it is the right doctrine.

Mr. Cowan. That any method of grouping subjects for hearing
before the committee be so done that it will not require repeate
attendance of witnesses. Those are matters of more importance than
might be thought sometimes, because we have to come so far and to
prepare ourselves to come, and it is expensive; and so arrange it
that a person desiring to present several matters to the committee
may be able to do so at one sitting. We think that the proponents
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of the most imiportant matters, involving material changes in laws
and methods—for example, Federal control of rates, and Federal
incorporation, and the like—should be required to file briefs, to be
printed, which the opposition shall have time and op&ortunity to
answer, all to be printed at the expense of the (Government.
[Laughter.] .

Mr. Cowan. That is laughable, but it is very serious, because the
making of money, to any of you gentlemen who have tried it or de-
pended upon your living for it being done, to get all these things
done that you outline involves, first, making the man believe that
you want to get money from that you ought to do it, and when
1t comes to a large printing bill he at once says, “ The Government
ought to do it,” and that is the reason I make that suggestion; that
after we are through with a given subject, or at such time as the
committee shall decide that it ought to be done, that the parties
brief the case so that it will come within compass, so that anybody
then can answer it, if the Government prints it and it goes out like
the hearings do—the printed records of the hearings—then a per-
son who does not come here may file as good a brief in answer to it
as if he were here. The matter is of such vast importance that I
have made these suggestions to the committee, and 1 thank you for
your consideration. ,

The CHairMaN. Mr. Cowan, you have referred to the defects in
the existing system and suggested remedies. Is your association
ready to proceed upon that line of the investigation at an early date?

Mr. Cowan. On December 4 we will be, as I understand. A great
many will be here on account of the argument of the Shreveport
case, and I say that more because I will be here at that time.

Mr. HeixemanN. Mr. Chairman, my name is C. B. Heinemann,
secretary of the National Live Stock Exchange. I merely want to
enter an appearance. ’

The CrAIRMAN. What is your residence?

Mr. HeinemaNN. Chicago, Ill, Union Stock Yards. I merely
want to enter an appearance in order that we may be permitted to
put in such testimony as our executive committee may desire, I
have no remarks to make as to the position we will take, as that is
a matter for our executive committee’s action.

The CHAIRMAN. You are not ready to state now the subjects that
you propose to consider or the names of the persons who will rep-
resent them?

Mr. HeiNeMaNN. No, I am not; but there may be a possibility
that we will not care to enter any testimony whatever, sir.

Mr. Townsenp. Mr. Chairman, my name is J. H. Townsend, of
Memphis, Tenn., representing the Southern Hardware Traffic Asso-
ciation. We desire to have several witnesses appear on the question
of the reorganization of the Interstate Commerce Commission, and
as to the regulation of ocean traffic. That committee is not ready to
appear get, but will be ready about the middle of December.

he CrHATRMAN. Have you the names of the committee ?

Mr. TownseEND. The chairman of the committee is Mr. James E.
Starke, of Memphis, Tenn.; the other members of the committee are
Mr. W. B. Burke, of Charleston, Miss.; Mr. Frank F. Fee, of Little
Rock, Ark.; and Mr. Smith Milton, of i)ouisville, Ky.
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Mr. Burrer. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, my name is Rush C.
Butler, of Cassidy, Butler, Lamb & Foster, of Chicago. T have been
asked to appear before the committee in the name of the Chicago
Association of Commerce. The association now has under consid-
eration, and has had for some time past, the views, or rather the
foermulation of its views, so that they may properly be expressed to
this committee in a helpful manner. I believe that the association
will be prepared to present its witnesses within the next two or three
weeks at the pleasure of your committee.

The CuairMan. Is there any other organization which desires to
be heard ? '

Mr. LaMs. Mr. Chairman, my name is William E. Lamb, of Chi-
cago, and I desire to enter the appearance of the California Fruit
Growers’ Exchange of Los Angeles, Cal., an organization of growers
of citrus fruits, and, at such time as it will meet the views of the
committee, we desire to appear and to present some views relating
to the various suggested changes in the law. I doubt that we will
care to be heard upon the questions involving Government ownership,
}mt merely on -the questions relating to the proposed change in the
aw,

Mr. Myrick. Mr. Chairman, my name is N. Sumner Myrick, and
my address is No. 602 Barristers Hall, Boston, Mass., and I am
a member of the Boston bar. I represent at this time the so-called
“Amster Committee” of the Rock Island stockholders and certain
other large investors in railroad securities. We desire to be heard
particularly upon the question of governmental control of the issu-
ance of securities, the appointment of receivers, and cognate subjects,
and we will be prepareg to be heard at some future time but not
at the present time.

The Cuamrman. Is there any other organization which desires to
be heard? I forgot to inquire whether the Interstate Commerce
Commission is represented here by anybody.

Senator Bristow. Would it be in order for me to give now the
names of the other members of the committee of the National Asso-
ciajion? of Railway Commissioners that will appear before the com-
mittee ?

The Caairyman. Certainly.

Senator Bristrow. In addition to Mr. Thelen, the chairman of the
committee, and Mr. Niles, the vice president, there are also Mr.
Charles E. Elmquist, second vice president, who is president of the
Railroad and Warehouse Commission of Minnesota, whose address is
St. Paul, Minn.; Mr. Owen P. Thompson, a member of the Public
Ctilities Commission of Illinois, whose address is Jacksonville, Ill.;
Mr. Charles Murphey Candler, president of the Railroad Commission
of Georgia. Atlanta, Ga.; Mr. Laurence B. Finn, chairman of the
Railroaf Commission of Kentucky, Franklin, Ky.; Mr. Carl D.
Jackson, a railroad commissioner of the State of Wisconsin, whose
address is Madison, Wis.; and Mr. Joseph L. Bristow, of Kansas.
Those will be the representatives.

Mr. TueieN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, my name is Max
Thelen. I am president of the Railroad Commission of California.
I desire to enter my appearance on behalf of the Railroad Commis-
sion of California. When those who propose changes in the existing
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order of things have %resented their case we shall be very glad to make
some suggestions to the committee in connection with the committee
which represents the National Association of Railway Commissioners.

- I desire also to draw your attention to the fact that there are here a
number of State commissioners from other State commissions who
desire to enter their appearance in connection with the committee of
the National Association of Railway Commissioners, and if this is a
proper time I might suggest that they be given the opportunity to
enter their appearances.

The CuairMAN. Yes. It was my intention to call for them. Have
we got through with the boards of trade and the chambers of com-
merce and other organizations?

(No response.)

The Cuamrman. If so, I will inquire, first, whether there is any
representative of the Interstate Commerce Commission here?

No response.)
he CrarMaN. Now, I will inquire whether there are any repre-
sentatives of the various State railway commissions here?

Mr. Love. Mr. Chairman, my name is J. E. Love, chairman of the
Oklahoma Corporation Commission, and we will consult with rep-
resentatives and the committee and work in unison with the commait-
tee of the national association.

The CaairmMaN. When would you like to be heard ¢

Mr. Love. Any time in December.

The CuamrMaN. And upon what subjects? :

Mr. Love. Upon the subject of the States holding the control that
they have now.

The Cramrman. I will ask whether there are any gentlemen here
who have received invitations from the committee to present their
views, other than those who are connected with such organizations as
I have referred to—publicists and economists ¢

Senator RosinsoN. Had we not better inquire about the State rail-
way commissioners first ?

The CraIRMAN. Are there any other State railway commissioners
here who would like to be represented ?

Mr. Yates of Illinois. I am a State railroad commissioner®of
Illinois, but my commission is already represented upon the execu-
tive committee. I think there are a number of other State railroad
commissioners in attendance in that way, who will not be heard
except through the committee of the National Association of Rail-
road Commissioners.

The CuamrMan. We would like to know the names of those who
wish to be heard independently.

Mr. HexpersoN. Scott Z. Henderson, of Olympia, Wash., repre-
senting the Public Service Commission of Washington. We do not
know when we will desire to be heard or whether we will have an
particular things to draw to the attention of the committee at all,
but we would like to have the opportunity, if the investigation de-
velops in such a manner as we could be of service to this committee,
of putting our traffic men before you to explain the situation in the
State of Washington.

Senator Bristow. I have been requested to state that the State
Railroad Commissioners would like to be heard on a particular
matter in which some of them are interested—the subject matter of
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which I am not able to state just now—on the 10th and 1ith of
December, if that will be convenient,

The CHairMaN. You are not able to state the subject matter?

Senator Bristow. I am not at this time, but will at a later date.

Senator BRaNDEGEE. Let me ask you, Senator Bristow: As I under-
stand it, the State railroad commissioners are all members of the
National Association of Railroad Commissioners, are they ¢

Senator Bristow. They are; yes, sir.

Senator Branpecee. Fas the National Association of Railroad
Commissioners appointed a committee to appear here before this
committee ?

Senator Bristow. It has.

Senator BRanDEGEE. Do I understand that in addition to that the
separate State commissioners want to appear also, or may want to
appear also, on different phases of the matter?

enator Bristow. There are some State commissions that desire
to be heard upon matters that have not been placed directly in
charge of the committee of the national association, and they will
ask to be heard on certain phases of the questions that are involved
here that the association as a whole does not deal with.

The CHAIRMAN. And you would like the opportunity to be heard
on the 9th or 10th?

Senator Bristow. On the 10th and 11th of December.

The CHAlrMAN. The 10th and 11th?

Senator Bristow. Yes. There are some parties representing the
States that want to be heard at that time.

The CramrMaN. Would you kindly request them to designate the
subjects upon which they wish to heard at as early a date as
possible ¢ '

Senator Bristow. I will be very glad to do that.

The CralRMAN. And also please give the names to the clerk.

Senator Bristrow. 1 will do so, yes; and Mr. Elmquist, of Minne-
sota, has just suggested that another committee of the National Asso-
ciation 02 Car Service desires to be heard, and will request the com-
mittee to state the date when it would be most convenient for it to be
heard, after December 15. That is a committee that is appointed
especially to deal with the congestion of commerce now, due to the
car shortage, and they are making an investigation, and will want to
ap‘elear before the committee after that date.

Mr. Cowan. The Railroad Commission of Texas will desire to be
heard, but I do not know which one of the commissioners may be
here, and I might suggest the time as about December 8. I will put
in that request. One of the commissioners will be here then, and I
suppose that is the time they would like to be heard. Likewise, the
attorney general of Texas will want to be heard before this commit-
tee, and he will be here at that time. and perhaps that date will suit
both of them.

The CHARMAN. I asked whether any of those who have been in-
vited by the committee to appear, are here? ‘
Senator CuMMmiNs, Mr. Chairman, are there any railway com-

panies here that desire to be heard ¢

The CrAIRMAN. I was going to inquire about that. I was going
to inquire, first, for the publicists and the economists who have been
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asked, and then for the attorneys general of the various States, and
then for the railway companies.

‘Senator CuMMmiINs. The railway companies are interested slightly.

The CHalRMAN. Yes.

Prof. CoMymons. John R. Commons. I was invited to appear here.

The CHairmanN. When will it be convenient for you to appear,
Professor?

Prof. CoxyoN. Any time within the next two weeks.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you ready now?

Prof. ComMmons. Scarcely. I would rather have a few days, if
convenient. .

Senator BRaNDEGEE. Is there any particular subject on which you
wish to be heard, or on all phases of 513 matter?

Prof. Commons. Principally on the labor end.

};rhe?CHAIRMAN. Are the executives represented here, and if so, by
whom

Mr. TroM. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, the railroads’ execu-
tives are represented by a committee of which I am counsel.

STATEMENT OF MR. ALFRED P. THOM, COUNSEL, RAILROAD
EXECUTIVES’ COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D C.

The CHairMAN. Please state your name and address.

My name is Alfred P. Thom; my address is Washington, D. C.
The committee of railroad executives is as follows:

Mr. B. F. Bush, of the Missouri Pacific; A. J. Earling, of the
Chicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul; Howard Eliott, of the New York,
New Haven & Hartford; W. G. Harahan, president Seaboard Air
Line; Hale Holden. president Chicago, Burlington & Quincy; Mr.
L. F. Loree, Delaware & Hudson; Mr. R. S. Lovett, Union Pacific;
Mr. C. H. Markham, Illinois Central ; Mr. Samuel Rea, of the Penn-
sylvania Railroad; A. H. Smith, of the New York Central; Mr.
F. D. Underwood, of the Erie; Mr. H. Walters, of the Atlantic
Corhst Line; and Mr. Daniel Willard, of the Baltimore & Ohio Rail-
road.

Of that committee Mr. Frank Trumbull is chairman and Mr.
Francis H. Sisson is assistant to the chairman. Any communica-
tions to that committee from this committee may be addressed either
to Mr. Frank Trumbull, at 61 Broadway, New York, who is chair-
man, as 1 have stated, or if it is desired they may more quickly
reach me in Washington.

We will be prepared to present our views during the course of
this investigation. We have formulated our views in respect to
many of the subjects which will be considered. There are others
which have come recently into the matter with respect to which we
have not. We have understood that this is an investigation pro-
posed by the President and ordered by Congress to consider the

uestion of transportation from the standpoint of the public. We
eel it incumbent upon us to keep our minds open as to what we
shall ultimately propose for any reasons that may be advanced by
the thought of the country in respect to the general subject, and
even though we may have our own convictions at the moment as to
what we shall propose, we should like to consider the suggestions
which may be made by economists and financiers relating to the
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credit of the carriers and to other matters involving the philosophy
of regulation, so that we may be able to review any preconception
that we may have in respect to this matter.

We therefore hope to have the light of those representatives of the
public on the general philosophy of regulations to guide us in what
we shall ultimately propose. Weshall beready to appear at the order
of the joint committee and to meet its convenience,ll))ut would like to
have the opportunity of presenting our views in the light of what may
be developed by those gentlemen who appear, as I understand it, in
the public interest, and not as the representatives of any particular

body.

Lf;‘. ApamsoN. Mr. Thom, you are already prepared to state the
difficulties which you encounter and suggest the evils from which
you suffer; you are ready to go that far, are you not?

Mr. THoM. I think we know pretty well what we would like to do,
but we would like to present our case somewhat consecutively, of
course. :

Mr. ApamsoN. Do you not think it would aid those economists if
they first heard the suggestion of the troubles which you labor under
in presenting their views with respect to remedies?

Mr. TuoM. I do not think so. T think we ought to have first the
views of the disinterested public on the subject of the general phi-
losophy of regulation. That is my hope, because we think that what-
ever we say in respect to the matter:

Mr. ApamMson. \R’hat other branch of the disinterested public has
expressed any great objection to the system, or trouble about existing
conditions besides the carriers?

Mr. THox. I do not understand that this committee is considering
the matter merely from the standpoint of complaint. .

Mr. ApaysoN. I know.

Mr. TeoM. I understand they are considering it entirely from the
standpoint of a study of the whole situation in the public interest.

Mr. ApamsoN. When great reforms are suggested, though, it is ex-
pected that those who understand the situation and have felt the
pinching of existing conditions will first start to enlighten the com-
mittee on the subject. ‘

Mr. TroM. I quite agree with the suggestion that has been made
here by some of the gentlemen, that where there was any affirmative
suggestion made there ought to be an opportunity afforded those who
may be interested in the subject either to aprove or disapprove or
criticize the suggestions that are made. I fully agree with the pro-
priety of that position. My own feeling would be that before we go
nto the subject at all from the standpoint of any person interested in

_ the matter, that we hear those gentlemen who are able to instruct us
in respect to their own indepen(fent study of the system of regulation.

Senator Cummins. Who are they?

Mr. Taom. Economists, I think. I think they are men who have
given special study to this matter from the philosophic and funda-
mental standpoint.

Senator RoBiNsoN. There seems to be only one of them present,
and he is not ready to go on.

Mr. THom. I understand that this committee has invited a large
number of them and that a great many have accepted. You were not
in the room to-day when that matter was suggested.
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Mr. ApamsoN. Mr. Thom, my recollection is that when our com-
mittee was consideriillg the propriety of reporting joint resolution
No. 60—that is the House committee—that you very ably and in-
telligently presented an outline of a plan which you desired to
present in behalf of the railroads.

Mr. THoM. Yes..

Mr. ApamsoN. Nobody else has stated that he is ready to present
any plan, and it seems to me if you would go ahead, as you stated
to our committee at that time, and state your objections to the present

stem—and I agree with many of them in your statement, some of
them were well taken—and show us what objections or difficulties
there are and what your plan of relief is, that you will not only
prepare the mind of the committee to stuciy the case, but you will
prepare other witnesses and experts and give them an opportunity
to talk about what your suggestions are. They have no suggestions
to L;{)rog‘ose and you have.

r. THOM. I understand that some of them have, but I understand,
Judge Adamson, what you have now alluded to as having been
Eartmlly outlined by me before your Committee on Interstate and

oreign Commerce of the House, is what I mentioned a moment ago
as things we feel at the present time—things that we ought to advo-
cate in the public interest.

Now, I feel—and that is the feeling of our committee—that we
ought to review all those subjects in the light of any comment of a
fundamental nature from the thinkers of the country who are dis-
interested. It may be that we will see no reason for modifying any
one of them.

Mr. ApamsoN. I think the thinkers of the country ought to have
t]llf benefit of your suggestions in order that we may examine them
about it.

Mr. Trom. My preference would be what I have stated, to have
these gentlemen discuss the general question of the philosophy of
regulation as they see it from the public stand][:oint.

enator CummiNs. What do you mean by  the philosophy of regu-
lation,” Mr. Thom? Just tell us exactly what you mean by that.

Mr. Taom. There are a great many points involving the phi-
losophy of regulation. One is whether or not there should be free
trade between the States, or whether there should be barriers placed
between the States.

Senator Comyins. That is really the essential matter, is it not?

Mr. TromM. That is a large question. We think we can get a good
deal of light on that subject from those gentlemen. There are other
matters, but I shall not go further into the question of philosophy.
I would say that one ofg the great questions which I suppose this
committee and the country is interested in is whether the present
system of regulation adequately measures up to the needs of the
public, the credit which these carriers ought to have.

Senator CoMmINs. I suppose, if you will allow me to suggest, that
what you are really afraid of is that if the railroads propose a plan
that it will be attended with some prejudice in the minds of the peo-
ple lée?cause the railroads have proposed it. Is that the point in your
min

Mr. TroM. That is largely what is in my mind, Senator. I con-
sider this—
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Senator Cummins. That would not be in the minds of the com-
mittee, I am sure.

Mr. Trod. I hope not.

Mr. Apamson. I think you are mistaken about that any way. I
think that the people of this country are proud of the railroad
system, and not one of them would wish to see it broken down.
{:pplause.] At least this commmittee would not. I think you had

tter just go ahead with your remarks and let us consider them.

Mr. Taom. I wish to say to the committee that we fully appre-
ciate two sitnations; one is that there are some gentlemen who are
likely to oppose anything that has a railroad origin. I do not be-
licve that is the disposition of the committee. Another is—and it is
a guiding principle for us in-any matter which we propose—to at-
tempt to measure it ourselves and to ask the committee to measure
it by the public interest alone.

Senator Cumains. That is the standpoint, of course, that every-
bogf ought to accept.

r. THoM. And which we wish to accept. ‘

Mr. Apamson. That is right, but you ought to know more about
it than anybody else.

Senator Cuxanns. But in view of the propaganda, in view of the
literature that I think has been circulated throughout the country,
the plan of Federal incorporation and the enlargement of Federal
control is bound to be imputed to the railroads. You can do nothing
that will relieve, if you please, the paternity of the authorship of
that suggestion, whether it is wise or unwise.

Mr. TaoM. Yes, Senator; but our desire is this——

The Cuairman. I wish to say, if you will permit me, that in-
dividually I have been identified with the agitation for the national
incorporation of railways for some time—for some 10 or 12 years—
and have discussed the matter frequently in the Senate of the United
States and in the Senate Committee on Interstate Commerce. Durin
that time the action of Congress was regarded as conservative an
the national incorporation og railways was then opposed by the rail-
ways of the country instead of advocated by them, and had little
support in the Interstate Commerce Committee. As far as I am con-
cerned my view was an independent one and was urged against the
controlling sentiment of the Interstate Commerce Committee of
which I was a member. I regarded national incorporation of rail-
roads as of first importance in the public interests.

Senator CumMmins. A good many bills for Federal incorporation
have been introduced.

Mr. HaMmeron. As I understand you, Mr. Thom, you are simply
suggesting a method of procedure which is, in effect, that these gen-
tlemen shall appear before this committee, and out of what they say
they may develop a consensus of views on certain subjects which may
be accepted—that is, the views of those gentlemen and the views of
the people to a large extent—and that thereupon you think it would
be a proper method of procedure for you gentlemen representing the
railroads of the country to take those views on which these various
witnesses have agreed and comment on them, agreeing to some and
criticizing some and endeavoring thereby to rearh some practical
conclusion. It strikes me that that is a reasonable method of pro-
cedure. :

117800—19—vor 2—3
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Mr. TuoM. There is one other matter that I ought to speak of. I
hope I shall always be recognized, in appearing before committees of
Congress, as sincerely frank in any statements I make. Now, here is
a view that is actuating us in this matter at the present time. We
understand that this investigation has been proposed by the President
of the United States in the public interests, to be approached and to
be conducted from that stangpoint alone. We understand that Con-
gress has indorsed that policy by adopting this resolution, and we are
exceedingly anxious that the form which the proceedings shall take
will not indicate a departure from that policy. .

We therefore seek to avoid, as far as it is proper to avoid, the atti-
tude of reducing this investigation to a plaintiff on the one side and
a defendant on the other, or defendants on the other. We do not
desire to be placed in the position of plaintiffs in this investigation.
With the position of plaintiffs goes a certain responsibility always
for a cause, and we desire simply to come in as part of the public,
putting our views frankly and without reservation before the com-
mittee and the country, but doing it as a part of the general public,
doing it in the way that this committee shall consider most useful
to it n its deliberations; in a way that will best promote the elucida-
tion and development of the subject but still doing it as part of the
public and not as a complainant before this committee.

Mr. Sims. May I ask you a question?

Mr. TaoMm. Certainly. .

Mr. Sims. You have been delivering public addresses over the
country at different places. I have had the pleasure of reading one
of them—I believe one delivered at Atlantic City—in which you
claimed to represent or to state the views of what we would call the
railroad interests, laying down specific plans and specific legislation
which you think is in t%e interest of the public, and have not. as I
see it, been otherwise than frank in your public addresses, so I can
not see why it should make any difference. You have taken the
public into your confidence and addressed them on the subject, and
we only represent the public.

Mr. TuoM. Now, gentlemen :

Senator RoBinsoN. May I make a suggestion, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Thom has frankly stated the order in which he would like to have -
the investigation conducted, and has very frankly stated his reasons
for it, and the committee will be compelled to adopt its own method
of procedure at last. I therefore suggest, unless there is some one
else here who desires to give in his name as desiring to be heard,
that the committee now proceed to determine the order. and that we
proceed to an executive session.

Senator Cuyans. I would like to ask Mr. Thom one question.

Mr. Sims. Mr. Thom started to make a statement when he was
interrupted.

Mr. TuoM. I want to make one other statement before you ask
me that question. Having placed before you the views which have
controlled us, in what I have said. I wish merely to state that not-
withstanding that—and of course you realize that we shall be—but
I want it to be understood that we are in the hands of the committee.

Mr. ApamsoN. I know you are always frank, and I am. I am
familiar with some of the positions you have taken as you have been
very often before my committee, but I think you are mistaken in
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assuming that in the minds of the public there may be some prejudice
in calling you as a witness. You are peculiarily situated. Your
railroad companies know more about the matter than anybody else.
It is generally known throughout the country that the President
delivered his message to Congress because it was represented to him
that the railroads were suffering and needed some remedial legis-
lation. That is understood everywhere. You can not conceal it.
When the matter came before our committee we did not understand
the purpose of it and called you as a witness, and you made a very
lucid, clear statement, stating how the matter had been prepared and
how long the committees had worked, and you said you were ready
at any time to be heard before the committee, and wanted to show
the people all of these conditions. Based upon your testimony our
cominittee reported that resolution to the House and it was passed.
Now all that is proposed to do is that we call you as a witness, and
nobody is going to discredit you because you are a railroad lawyer.
Most of us would like to be ourselves and have your salary—a great
many people in the country would. There is nothing discreditable
in that at all, and I think you are mistaken in thinking that there is
any opprobium attached to it by the people. We had just as well
be candid and frank: The people want to know what the trouble is,
and if you state any real tangible troubles the people are going to
be willing to correct them—I know this committee will hear you
with a great real of pleasure.

Mr. Taou. Gentlemen, I have stated to you very frankly the diffi-
culties that we wish to obviate in the method of proceeding. It is
for you to determine whether or not that is the proper method of
procedure, and I abate nothing of what I said to your committee,
Judg(; Adamson, in respect to all the matters that were there pre-
sented. )

Senator CuainNs. Now, as to my question. I agree with what
Mr. Adamson has said, that there can be no prejudice as to the first
appearance on this question. It has been mooted a long time by a
great many people. Do you know of anyone who is not connected
with either side of the controversy who is prepared to discuss Fed-
eral incorporation of railroads, both from the practical and the legal
standpoint ¢

Mr. Tuom. I have assumed

Senator CuyMmins. I mean aside from yourself.

Mr. Tuom. I have assumed that there are a good many who are
ready to do that.

Senator CuMaiNs. Who are they?

Mr. Tuoym. I should think that Prof. Hadley, of Yale, that Prof.
Ripley, of Harvard, that Mr. Van Hise, of the University of Wis-
consin, and a dozen more gentlemen of that sort of standing are, or
shortly will be, here. I do not know from them, but I assume that
from the fact that they have been invited and have accepted the
invitation.

Senator CumMiINs. They may be, and undoubtedly are, familiar
with what you call the general philosophy of railway regulation, but
I do not know—and I should be glad to know if it be true—that they
have prepared themselves with specific measures for Federal incor-
poration.
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Mr. TaoM. I do not know about specific measures. I assume not.

Senator CummiNs. From not only the practical but the legal stand-
point. Are any of those gentlemen lawyers?

Mr. TaoM. I do not know, sir. They are economists and pub-
licists, however. )

Senator Cummins. They are very eminent economists and pub-
licists. I did not know that either of them was a lawyer.

Mr. Trom. I have never heard that they were, nor do I suppose
they would be here with any specific measures to propose.

Senator Cummins. I think the most interesting part of the whole
controversy will gather around the legal questions that are involved.
I think you will agree with me as to that.

Mr. szou. Gentlemen, you have heard my statement. We submit
the matter to the discretion of the committee.

The Cmairmax. Before putting the question on the motion of
Senator Robinson, I will ask whether there are any others here who
wish to be heard.

Mr. F. W. LEama~xN. Mr. Chairman, your committee sent out
notices to the telephone and telegraph companies as well as to the
railroad companies, and on behalf of the American Telephone &
Telegraph Co. I wish to say that they are preparing material to meet
the (}uestion you suggest as to the propriety of the relations which
should exist between these great utilities and the public itself, partic-
ularly whether those relations should be of control or of ownership,
and we hope with your permission to present to you such facts as we
«can gather from the experience of the companies of this country, and
in other countries where systems different from ours prevail, testimony
as nearly as may be, from men who have personal knowledge or per-
sonal observation of the facts to which they testify, and have per-
sonal conduct of the departments and the functions as to which they
shall speak here, and that with a view of being helpful in the
measure in which it is in our power to contribute to the hearing that
you have undertaken.

The Caairamax. Who will represent this organization ?

Mr. LeamanN. In one sense I shall, but there will be witnesses—1I
have not prepared the names of all of them. For example, to illus-
trate, the mechanical features of the telephone system will be pre-
sented by the engineers, or the chief engineer. As to its commercial
development, the general manager or superintendent, and then for
comparative information as to the operation of systems in other
countries, the statistician of the company. In other words, we will
try to give you the best testimony which the nature of the case
demands, of men closest to the facts.

The Cuarrman. When will it be convenient for you to be heard ?

Mr. LEamanN. We had supposed that the question, in its general
phases, would be taken up in the first instance by the railroad com-
panies and we would be prepared to follow after them. We are at
work now gathering this material and putting it into the most com-
pact shape that it is within our power to do in order to take no more
of your time than is necessary.

Tt would be convenient to us if we could have some days’ notice,
becanse we would like to bring men from Europe who can speak
from personal observation of the operation of the systems there.
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The CaamrMan. Will you kindly advise us, Mr. Lehmann, when it
will be convenient for you to have the hearing that you indicate?

Mr. Leaya~n. 1 wif'l do the best I can in that way.

The CraIRMAN. The committee will now hear Mr. MacKinnon.

STATEMENT OF MR. F. B. MacKINNON, UNITED STATES INDEPEND-
ENT TELEPHONE ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. MacKinNon. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, in behalf of the
United States Independent Telephone Association, we desire to ap-
pear to discuss the phases of tEe topics before you of control of
telephone companies by the Interstate Commerce Commission, and
the other matter, that which Mr. Lehmann has discussed, of the rela-
tive merits of Government ownership as compared with commission
control. As your committee understands, the Interstate Commerce
Commission, under the act to regulate commerce, controls the tele-
phone companies, all of them. e have some 8,000 companies who
are interested, and in their behalf we desire to have some time set
aside in which to discuss that part of the committee’s work. We
desire to make some suggestions as to changes in the act and to dis-
cuss the present methods of control. :

The CuarMaN. Who will desire to appear on behalf of your
organization ¢

fr. MacKixNoxN. I shall appear in behalf of the organization in
the discussion of the commission control. As to the (Government
ownership discussion, we shall submit names later of those of our
organization fitted to discuss the various phases of that. I desire
to have notice sent to me at my office in Washington.

The CHAIRMAN. When would it be convenient for you to take the
matter up?

Mr. MacKinxoN. We would prefer not to take this up until after
the 10th of December.

The CuarRMAN. Please advise the committee when it will be con-
venient to you.

Mr. MacKin~ox. Very well, Mr. Chairman.

The CuairMaN. Proceed, Mr. Benedict.

STATEMENT OF MR. ALBERT T. BENEDICT, 191 BROADWAY,
NEW YORK.

Mr. Bexepicr. Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the Western Union
Telegraph Co.. I ask to be heard before your committee when the

roper time comes, and I suggest that when you notify Mr. Lehmann,
and Mr. Lehmann advises you what date will be convenient, that will
suit us entirely. I think we can present our views at that time.

The Cuarmax. Who will appear on behalf of the company?

Mr. Bexebicr. I will appear, Mr. Chairman. ,

Mr. Tuoy. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, of course I can not
know now what the committee will decide upon in executive session
as to its methods of procedure. I will simply say that we have been
exceedingly diligent in trying to get ready for this hearing, but there
is a certain organization of witnesses and presentation that we will
have to make after we know when we will be called. I would be very
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glad, while holding ourselves in readiness to obey the summons of
the committee, to know some time in advance as to when you expect
us to begin the presentation of our case. I would suggest 10 days
after you have determined when we shall be called. We would want
probably to present the question of the present situation in regard to
railroad credit. for example, and we would have to know the methods
of presenting that as well as presenting these other matters, which
we have already in mind as proper matters for this committee to
consider.

Senator BrRanDEGEE. Let me ask you this question, Mr. Thom: In
case the committee would want to proceed to-morrow, and would
want to summon any of the railroad representatives——

Mr. Taom. We would not be ready to-morrow.

Senator BranpeGEe. Is there any representative of any railroad
who could proceed upon any subject to-morrow?

Mr. TuoM. Not with benefit to your consideration. We want to
present the matter in a compact way and not in a disorganized way.
We have not reached the point of organization.

Senator Branpecee. I simply want to suggest, if the chairman will
permit me, before we go into executive session, that I had assumed
that we were going to meet here to-day and proceed at once and con-
tinuously, until Congress met at least, and then probably further, and
I would like to ask, Mr. Chairman, if there is anybody who could go
on to-morrow who is present in the room now ?

Senator RorinsoN. A number of gentlemen have stated that they
could—representatives of certain chambers of commerce.

Senator BRANDEGEE. Very well.

The CaarmaN. We will have a list of them made out.

Senator Uxperwoop. Before we proceed to executive session, I move
that the chairman request those gentlemen who are ready to proceed
to-morrow to appear here at 10 o’clock.

Mr. ApaMsoN. Mr. Chairman, we gave notice some three months
ago that we would meet to-day and proceed with the investigation.
Mr. Thom has been informed and the country understands who the
witnesses are who know most about this and who suggested this inves-
tigation. I shall insist in executive session and here that this investi-
gation commence with the testimony of those people who understand
more about the trouble and difficulties of the situation. in order that
the others may hear them and examine them and reply to them and
testify in rebuttal. If it means a delay of 10 days, I will consent to
that.

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed next, Mr. Harrison.

STATEMENT OF MR. THOMAS B. HARRISON, REPRESENTING THE
ADAMS AND AMERICAN EXPRESS COS.

Mr. Harrisox. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I desire to enter my
appearance on behalf of the Adams and American Express Cos.
‘We have a committee representing the principal express companies
for which we can enter our appearance, if the committee would like
us to.

The Cuamrman. Will you please furnish the names of that com-
mittee?

| N
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Mr. HarrisoN. Yes, sir.  We have nothing to propose and nothing
to object to, our position being that we have been investigated lately
by the Interstate Commerce Commission, and our whole business
changed and revamped on a nation-wide basis. We have asked the
various State commissions to adopt the rates, rules and regulations,
and practices prescribed by the Interstate Commerce Commission,
and practically all the States have done so, and we are in hopes that
the balance of the States will follow suit, our Eosition being that if
the committee desires any information of any character whatever, we
will be glad to endeavor to furnish it, if given time to prepare it.
This committee is composed of Mr. C. W. Stockton, general counsel
of the Wells-Fargo; Mr. R. C. Alston, general counsel of the Southern
Express Co.; am% myself,

The CuatkMaN. What are the addresses of those gentlemen? :

Mr. Harrisox. My address is 61 Broadway; Mr. Stockton’s is 51
Broadway ; and Mr. Alston’s, Atlanta, Ga.

Senator Ropinson. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that anyone who de-
sires to be heard simply hand in his name and address to the clerk.

Mr. HamictoN. Mr. Chairman, I desire to make a statement.
Under date of November 12, the members of this committee were
notified that a certain number of publicists and economists had
already been invited to appear before this committee on November
20, and I assume that some of those gentlemen must be prepared.

Mr. Escu. What response have we received ?

The CraRMAN. I have inquired as to whether any of those gentle-
men are present, and Prof. Commons alone responded. I will now
inquire whether there are any other economists or publicists who
have received the invitation of the committee to appear before it,
and who have by letter indicated their willingness to appear, are
present? [After a pause.]

Mr. Hayiuron. Have any acceptances been received ¢

The Cuairman. Oh, yes; a number of acceptances have been re-
ceived. T will have a list of those gentlemen presented at the execu-
tive session.

Mr. ApamsoN. I suppose they think we are only making up a
calendar to-day.

Senator RoBinsoN. T move that we proceed to executive business.

The Cuamrman. If the Senator will allow me, T would like to
inquire as to whether there are any representatives of railway em-
ployees or railway brotherhoods present? [After a pause.] Are
there any financiers or investment bankers present? [After a pause.]

Mr. C. B. Jouxs, of Ebensburg. Pa. Mr. Chairman, I would like
to speak for a short time for the Brotherhood of Engineers, but I
have not conferred with the higher officers. T thought they would
be here. I represent a particular lodge in appearing for the engi-
neers. I shall not take very long, and would be ready to proceed
to-morrow, or any other day. :

The CramrmaN. You represent an individual lodge there?

Mr. Jorns. That is all; yes, sir.

The CratrMaN. Are there any others who represent the employees
of railway brotherhoods or organizations? [After a pause.] Are
there any financiers or investment bankers here who desire to be
heard? [After a pause.] Is there any attorney gemeral of any
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State present who would like to be heard on behalf of his State?
[After a pause.] Are there any others, outside the classes I have
referred to, who would like to be heard? [After a pause.]

Mr. Magrsa. Mr. Chairman, I have already given my name to the
clerk. I would like to be heard to-morrow. I represent the Com-
mittee on Real Preparedness.

The Crammax. I would state that if we go into executive session
we will resume the hearing to-morrow morning at 10 o’clock.

Senator RoBinsoN. And all of those gentlemen who have an-
nounced themselves as ready will please be present.

Mr. ApamsoN. Would it not be proper not only to give it out to
the press but have the clerk of the committee notify those whose
hearings are set on a particular day, so that they will know when
to come?

The Cuamrman. I think those who are now ready to be heard
should be here to-morrow at 10 o’clock, and then we will arrange
regarding their hearing, and we will comply with the suggestion
of Mr. Adamson in regard to giving notice.

It is moved that the committee now go into executive session.

The motion was agreed to, and at 12 o’clock and 2 minutes p. m., the
committee proceeded to the consideration of executive business, and
after which the doors were reopened and the committee adjourned
until Thursday, November 23, 1916, at 10.80 o’clock a. m.
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THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 23, 1916.

ConNGress OF THE UNITED STATES,
JoINT CoMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND ForelGN COMMERCE,
Washington, D. C.

The conunittee met, pursuant to adjournment, in room 326, Senate
Office Building. at 10 o’clock a. m.. Senator Francis G. Newlands
presiding : Hon William C. Adamson, vice chairman.

The joint committee resumed its session pursuant to public reso-
lution No. 25, joint resolution creating a joint subcommittee from
the membership of the Senate Coinmittee on Interstate Commerce
and the House Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce to
investignte the conditions relating to interstate and foreign com-
merce. and the necessity of further legislation relating thereto, and
defining the powers and duties of such subcommittee.

The CrairMaN. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Lroyp. Mr. Chairman, before you proceed, I would like to
have the privilege from the committee of sitting here during the
varions hearings that yvou may have. as a visitor, not as one who
expects to be heard.

The Caarrmax. We will be very glad to accord you that privilege.

Mr. Thom, are you ready to proceed on behalf of the railroad
executives?

Mr. Tuoat. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harxes. of Galveston, Tex. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a ques-
tion for information. I have been informed that Judge Cowan a
few days ago made some suggestion as to setting aside or fixing
some date at which the Texas shipping interests might be heard.
May I inquire whether that has been done?

The Cuarryman. No: no time has been fixed. I presume within a
few days some kind of program will be arranged, but none has been
determined upon as yet.

Mr. Apaymson. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that you announce that in
due time. and with sufficient notice, these appearances will be set and
everybody informed.

The CHamrmaN. I will make that announcement now.

Senator Cuamins. I do not know that we can assign particular
dates for particular witnesses. We will have to go on as rapidly
s we can, I take it. We will do the best we can to convenience them,
but T do not believe we can set aside a particular day.

Mr. Apamson. We will try to fix the date as nearly as possible, as
the railroads do in fixing a schedule—come as near to it as we can.

Mr. THoM. I hope you will be more successful.

The CrairRMaN. Mr. Thom, you may proceed. s
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STATEKENT OF MR. ALFRED P. THOM, COUNSEL RAILROAD
EXECUTIVES’ COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D. C.—Resumed.

Mr. Tuom. Before proceeding to discuss the questions which you
have under consideration, I would like to state that I have tendered
to the clerk copies of two printed pamphlets which we have pre-
pared, and which contain certain questions that we would like to
have the various witnesses consider as they appear. One of them
is intended for the consideration especially of bankers, and the other
is intended especially for the consideration of economists and pub-
licists. When we learned that certain economists and publicists
had been invited by the committee, I wrote to each one of them a
letter which I shall now read to this committee, sending each one a
copy of these pamphlets, intended for the consideration of the pub-
licists:

OcToBER 26, 1916.

My Dear Sir: I understand that you have been, or will be, invited to appear
before the joint committee of Congress, appointed by the D'resident under the
joint resolution approved July 20, 1916, to study the entire subject of trans-
portation,

In my capacity as counsel for the railroad at this hearing I shall asxk that
your attention he directed to certain aspects of the inquiry and that you be
invited to give your views in respect to them,

It has occurred to us that, in an inquiry of such importance, you may desire
an opportunity in advance for mature reflection in respect to the subjects
about_which you will be expected to testify, and I am accordingly taking the
liberty of handing you herewith a list of the subjects which I will ask the
committee to specificully bring to your attention. It is not our purpose to
overburden you in the matter of your preparation, and there may be some
subjects in the inclosed list which you would prefer not to take the time to
consider. If you will eall any such matters to my attention T will, so far ax
you are concerned, withdraw my application to the comniittee in respect to
them. May I suggest that, in so far as you feel disposed to give your views
on these subjects in your main statement to the committee, the time involved
in putting them before you by specific questions will be saved.

Trusting that the inclosed list of subjects may facilitate you in the con-
sideration of some of the vital aspects of this inquiry. I remain,

Sincerely, yours,

Senator Braxpegek. Is the list of inquiries that yvou sent them to
be made part of the record at this immediate point?

Mr. THoM. No: I just submit it for the use of your committee.
I would like to have the members of the committee read over these
questions.

Mr. Apamsox. Why not let them be printed in the record as part
of your statement here.

Mr. Tuoy. I have no objection.

Senator Cryyins. Where is the |

Mr. Tuom. They are right there

Mr. Apamsox. I think that ough
Yyour statement. ,

Mr. THoM. They are there for t
you gentlemen.

Senator DBraNDEGEE, Inasinuch a
questions has been made part of the
tions themselves should be.

Mr. Tuox. I did not care to hav
record. I have no objection to its b
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Mr, Apaysox. That ought to go in.

The CuamrMman. If there is no objection, that will be made part
of the record.

(The pamphlets referred to are here printed in full as follows:)

SUBJECTS WHICH ECONOMISTS AND PUBLICISTS WILL BE ASKED TO CONSIDER.

1. What is the present condition of the credit of American railways?

2. Is it as good as the public Interest requires?

3. While there have been some instances condemned by public opinion as
financial mistakes and dishonesty on the part of railway managers or finan-
ciers, ure such instances the exception in railrond management. or do they con-
stitute a condition prevalent enough to account for the decline which has taken
place in railroad credit?

4. Are there any governmental causes for the decline of railroad credit?

5. Under existing systems of governmental regulation, is not the amount of
railroad revenues largely determined by governmental regulating bodies?

6. Is the power of the railroads to control their expenses substantially
affected by forces beyond their control, such as labor unions, the acts of legis-
latures, the demands of regulating authorities for facilities and service, ete.:
income and their expenses, are or are not forces in operation which, unless
controlled and safeguarded, menace the stability of the existing system of
maintaining transportation facilities?

8. Is there any way of meeting this situation and of creating conditions which
wili attract investors except to introduce into the systems of regulation prin-
ciples which will reasonably assure proper income and reasonably protect the
railroads against the unjust exactions of labor and excessive demands in regard
to conveniences and facilities?

9. Do the present systems of regulation contain adequate safeguards in re-
spect to these matters?

10. Is the present market for railroad securities narrowed by any of the fol-
lowing causes, and if so, which, and to what extent?

(a) By the war in Europe and its consequences, such as that Europe is
now and after the war will probably be a borrower rather than a lender of
capital, and the effect of the large balance of trade in our favor;

(b) By the exhaustion of underlying liens and the consequent necessity to
obtain new money through inferior liens or without security, or by stock Issues;

(¢) By the danger which has become apparent to the investing public of
financing too largely through bond and note issues involving fixed charges;

(d) By the superior attraction of other classes of investment, such as mu-
nicipal securities, public utilities, industrials, and the tax-free securities which
wlill be Issued under the Federal farm loan act;

(¢) By the success of labor in enforcing its demands without submitting to
arbitration, and without investigation;

(7) By the inability of the rallroads to promptly increase their revenues to
meet their needs;

(g) By the fact that, although transportation is a business, the business
questions affecting it are largely determined by the exigencies of polities and
by political and not business considerations;

(h) What effect has the increase in prices, from whatever cause, had upon
the railroad situation? The high cost of living has affected everybody, but the
man dependent upon his labor has received an increase in wages; the man de-
pendent upon income from railroad securities finds not only his income, as
measured in money stationary, and sometimes lessened, but his income as
measured by purchasing power greatly diminished Has this had an important
effect upon the attractiveness of railroad securities?

These are mere suggestions. It is felt that the economists can develop this
price movement effectively, and thus show whether the investor is entitled to
increased returns.

11. Are the railroad of the country, generally speaking, able to finance
themselves through the sale of stock, or must they do so by means of securities
involving fixed charges? If, generally speaking, reduced to the latter method,
would not that substantially affect their credit?

12. Is there any rule of financial safety and conservation which establishes a
relationship between net income and fixed charges? Is there any such rule
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which established a relationship between the amount of capital, which imposes
fixed charges, and the amount of capital which should be contributed by the
owner and represented by stock? If so, state what the rule is.

13. Has this proportion been exceeded in American railroad practice, and
under present conditions of limited net income, is there any adequate oppor-
tunity of accomplishing the necessary financing by stock issues?

14. What margin, speaking generally, is left for additional fixed charges?

15. Under present average standards of earnings for a representative series
of years, are not the margins left for any kind of financing, through securities
involving fixed charges or othedwise, entirely too small?

16. Should a system of regulation be based upon conditions as they are made
by an increase of revenue growing out of the European war business, or should
it be based on normal conditions of traffic?

17. Is the public interested that the carriers shall have adequate earnings in
order to insure adequacy of transportation facilities? If so, has the public
a vital interest that the revenues of the carriers shall not be unduly reduced
and consequently that public authority should safeguard the minimum as well
as the maximum rate? Is the public also interested in the regulation of the
minimum rate 80 as to insure the proper relation of the terms on which business
may be done by communities served by different lines of railroad?

18. As railroads are fundamentally essential to the public comfort, prosperity.
and welfare, should they, in the public interest, be put upon a firmer and more
stable basis than that which they now occupy?

19. Has there in recent years been a decline—in fact, a practical suspension—
of construction of new railroads into new territory?

20. Is it a fact that in the year ending June 30, 1916, there were constructed
in the United States less than one thousand miles of track, and is this less than
in any year since the Civil War, and with the exception of the period covered
by the war less than in any year since 18487

21, If so, has this been because there is no need for such construction, or
because railroad building has become unattractive to investors?

22. Have the railroads of the country been kept up to the proper standard
of efficiency, and if not, has it been because of a lack of money?

23. I8 it true that, up to the present time, governmental regulation has had
for its main purpose the correction of what the public have considered abuses
and the elimination of what the public have considered evils in railroad man-
agement?

24. Is it possible, without destructive consequences., for a system of govern-
mental regulation to be based permanently on the principle alone of correction
and elimination of abuses, or must it also adequately provide for conservation,
encouragement, and protection?

25. Whether or not there is a serious menace to effective regulatory control
in the tendency on the part of commissions to exercise the functions of man-
agement—in other words, to substitute their judgment on purely business
propositions for the judgment of the railroad managers? Can there be salutary
regulation unless this tendency is checked? The courts have been keen in their
criticism of this tendency. Attention is called to the following cases:

People v. Stevens, 197 N. Y, 1.

Bacon v. B. & M. R. R., 83 Vt.. 421, 442,

City of Knoxville v. Knoxville Water Co., 212 U. S,, 1, 18.

C., M. & St. P. Ry. v. Wisconsin, 238 U. S., 491, 500.

26. Realizing that transportation facilities are the foundation of community
life, and are thus a prime physical essential to the public welfare, can there
be any wise system of governmental regulation which, while correcting abuses,
fails to insure the stability, adequacy, and growth of the instrumentalities of
commerce?

27. Have not the processes of regulation already secured the public, generally
speaking, against extortionate charges and against favoritism and undue dis-
crimination?

28. Have the existing systems of regulation been more largely concerned with
the purpose to give to the shipper the lowest possible rate rather than with the
purpose to prevent extortionate charges? Does the former view lose sight of
the public interest in the character and standard of transportation facillties?

29. In view of the practical suspension of railroad construction, the decline
of railroad credit, and the marked swing of public favor to other kinds of in-
vestment, has the time come when it is proper to make a careful review of the
governmental forces which are operating on the instrumentalities of transpor-
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tation in order to ascertain whether they take proper account of the public
interests in the establishment and maintenance of adequate transportation
facilities?

30. It being impossible, under a system of private ownership, to coerce un-
willing investors to make investments, and it being necessary to invite volun-
tary investments by offering reasonable assurance of safety and of adequate
returns on the investment, does the present system of governmnetal regulation
contain the elements essential for these purposes?

31. Has the time come when in the public interest the elements of construc-
tiveness, encouragement, and protection should be introduced into the govern-
mental system? .

32. If so, should the system of governmental regulation possess, to the great-
est extent possible, without injury to the public interests, the elements of sim-
plicity and homogeneity ?

83. In this connection, please consider whether the tendency to long and con-
tinuous lines of railroad is sound from an economic standpoint and is thus in
the public interest?

34. Is this tendency due to the natural operation of economic laws which
demand that transportation facilities shall accommodate themselves to the re-
quirements of commerce, or is it an undesirable condition forced upon commerce
by private interests?

35. If the existence of these long and continuous lines of railroad under a
singie management is in the public interest and is justified by sound economic
considerations, should there exist, in the public interest, conflicting powers of
governmental regulations over different parts of the same line of railroad or
over different functions of the same line of railroad?

36. Is it a fact that, since the present dual system of governmental regulation
of railways was adopted, American railways have, practically speaking, ceased
to be local or State facilities in the sence they formerly were and have in sub-
stance become highways for interstate and international business? If so, should
the system of governmental regulation recognize this fact, or is the fact so unim-
portant that it may be justly ignored and so unimportant as to justify the con-
tinuance of the policy of treating these facilities, which have now become
national in importance, as still local or State facilities in many of their sub-
stantial and controlling aspects?

37. Under a system of private ownership, are the standards of efficiency and
the maintenance of efficiency an instrumentality of commerce dependent on its
earnings; in other words, can high efficiency be continued without adequate
earnings?

88. If adequate earnings are essential to a proper and sustained standard of
efficiency, shouid there be more than one public authority to determine what in
the public interest the proper standard is?

39. If the States have the power to tix rates and to determine the standard of
service as to State business of a railroad company also engaged in interstate
and foreign commerce, may the State, in cases where no question of discrimina-
tion against interstate or foreign commerce is involved, tix the State rates high
enough to escape the line of confiscation but so low that no substantial contri-
bution will be made by State business to the maintenance of the standard of
efficiency deemed essential in the public interest by the Federal authorities?

40. Does such a power on the part of the State involve the power either to fix
the standard of efficiency of these instruments of commerce contrary to the

. views of the National Government and to the views of other States, or to throw
the burden of establishing and maintaining a high standard of efficiency on inter-
state and forelgn commerce and on the commerce of other States?

41. If so, 18 this in the public interest?

42, Can a power to thus prejudice the Interests and to obstruct the policy of
other States be justly left to one of the States? Should it be the right of each
State to demand that no other State shall possess the power to determine a
question in which both States have this important interest?

43. Should these important questions be determined, not by one of the States
which may have a different interest or a different policy from the others but by
the National Government acting for and on behalf of all the States and thus
alone able to act impartially between them?

44. Have your Investigations disclosed any influences tending to impede the
development of the railroads or to interfere with the free flow of commerce in
connection with regulation by State tribunals? Have the following or other
instances been brought to your attention?
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(a) In connection with State regulation of rates—

(1) Action of Alabama iu fixing rates—Saunders & Co. v..Southern Ex-
press Co., 18 1. C. C., 415.

(2) Action of Arkansas—In re Freight Rates between Memphis and
Arkansas points. 11 I. C. C.,, 180. Memphis r. C, R. I. & Pa. Ry., 39
I. C. C.. 256.

(3) Action of Texas—Shreveport cases, 23 1. C. C., 31. Houston & Texas
Ry. v. United States. 234 U. S,, 342. R. R. Com. of La. v. Arkansas, etc.
Ry., 41 1. C. C,, 88.

20 1(4) Action of Nebraska—The Missouri River-Nebraska cases, 40 1. C. C.,

(5) Illinois passenger rate case—Business Men’s League of St. Louis 2.
A, T. & S. Fe Ry, 41 1. C. C., 13.

(b) In connection with regulation of securities—

(1) The failure of Massachusetts to approve an issue by the N. Y.. N. H.
& H. Railroad Company of $67,000,000 convertible bonds after approval by
Rhode Island and Connecticut.

(2) The imposition of a fee of $600,000 by the State of Illinois upon the
New York Central as a condition of approval of a recent issue of securities.

(3) The condition imposed by the Arizona Commission in granting right
to the Southern Pacific to issue securities that a large amount should be
expended in that State.

45. Is ruilroad transportation a prime essential of national defense?

46. Is it a fact that transportation facilities in America bave already beenr
proven to be inadequate to handle the increased business due to the war in
Europe? If so. would this condition of inadequacy be much greater in the event
of war in the United States?

47. Is it important to the national defense that, in times of peace, the standard
of railroad eficiency should be established, so that, in times of war, the railroads
could be readily made available for the purposes of national defense?

48. As the duty of national defense rests upon the National Government. is
transportation so essential to the national defense that the National Govern-
ment should likewise have the power to fix the standard of railroad efficiency,
or should the power to lower the standards of efficiency be in the States which
are not burdened with the responsibility of the national defense?

49. Can the standard of railroad efficiency be established and maintained by
the National Government unless that Government has the power to deal with
all questions of railroad credit and railroad policies as far as they are within
governmental control?

50. In view of the constitutional power and obligation of the Federal Govern-
ment as to the regulation of interstate and foreign commerce, of the Federal
Government'’s responsibility for the national defense, and in view of the neces-
sity for prompt and harmonious governmental action in respect to security
issues, should there be a single governmental system of regulating security
issues of carriers engaged in interstate and foreign commerce, and should this
power of regulating be only in the National Government?

51. Please state what your conclusions are as to the necessity of permitting
such a standard of earnings that in prosperous years an adequate surplus may
be laid up to carry the railroads over the lean years without the necessity for
any diminution of the work of maintenance and improvement and without the
necessity for a suspension of reasonable returns to those whose means have:
created the instrumentalities of commerce. .

52. In view of the power of regulation which is. or should be, exerted by the-
Interstate Commerce Commission over carriers engaged in interstate and foreign
commerce, which, of course, involves, or should involve, a power to prevent
abuses, is there any reason for the application to railroad companies of the anti-
trust laws?

Consider this especially in view of the necessity for commerce from all sec-
tions to move on relatively equal terms and of the fact that commerce being
continuous over several lines of railroad there must be an understanding as to:
through rates. Do not these considerations involve the necessity for traffic offi-
cers to meet and to agree upon rates and terms of service, subject, of course, to
the approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission?

53. As the continued operation of railroads is essential to the public welfare;
should the laws permit such operation to be interfered with, either by combina~
tions of capital or by combinations of labor?
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54. If investments of capital are by iaw required to be subject to the public
obligation to keep the railroads in operation, should the law attach to labor
when it enters into this pubic service and enjoys employment in it an obligation
not to combine to prevent the operation of these facilities which are essential
to the public welfare, it being, of course, understood that no law should under-
take to limit the freedom of individuals in respect to service or termns of em-
ployment, but only to prevent combinations and conspiracies to do the unlaw-
ful thing of obstructing or interrupting public service?

55. It in the public interest labor should be thus deprived of the power of
combination for the purpose of preventing the operation of a public facility, how
should the law deal with the question of wages, so that the system may be bal-
anced by preventing the oppression of labor by capital and the oppression of
capital and the public by combinations of labor?

Washington, October 6, 1916.

MEMORANDUM RELATIVE TO QUESTIONS TO BE CONSIDERED BY BANKERS
AND INVESTMENT BROKERS.

I. LARGE SUMS OF MONEY NEEDED FOR REFUNDING PURPOSES AND FOR
IMPROVEMENTS.

The amount of money required for these purposes will be presented by the
railroads.

Are any of the bankers sufficiently acquainted with the future needs of the
railroad to give any estimates of these requirements?

II. INCREASING DIFFICULTIES IN THE WAY OF RAISING THESE SUMS FOR REFUND-
ING PURPOSES AND FOR IMPROVEMENTS.

1. THE EUROPEAN MARKET FOR RAILROAD SECURITIES HAS LARGELY DISAPPEARED.

Europe will need her investment funds to repair the ravages of war and to
maintain and deveiop her industries, which is the only way te enable her to
carry the burden of debt which will be left by the war. She may for a while
spend large sums in this country for munitions during the war and for machin-
ery after the war, but there will be little, if any, capital available for invest-
ments in our railroads and other industries.

The railroads will suffer, in common with other industries seeking capital,
but they will be peculiarly affected because Europe has heretofore invested
immense sums in railroads. It has been stated that before the war $6,000,-
000,000 in American securities were held in Europe, of which about $4,000,-
000,000 were in railroad securities. Is this a fair estimate? If not, what 1s a
fair estimate?

Not only will there be little market for railroad securities in Europe, but
the securities held there will be sent to this country for sale, to a greater o
less extent, depending upon many circumstances. °

To what an extent has there been a sale of these securities in this country
up to the present time?

To what extent is the situation relleved by use of these mobilized securities
as collateral for loans? Will such securities eventually find a market in this
country ?

These general facts should be developed by international bankers and by in-
ternational monetary experts.

It is important to develop clearly and by simple processes of reasoning the
theory of the balance of trade. It would seem as if we could not permanently
continue to export more than we import unless one of three things takes place:

(1) TImports of gold, which can not continue long in large amounts.

(2) Loans to European countries, which result in a less amount of capital
avaliable for American purposes.

(3) Sale of American securities owned in Europe in America, which tend to
depress the price of American securities and make it all the more difficult
to raise money for American purposes.

Questions of international finance are simple propositions to bankers, but the
average man has little conception of their significance. These questions should
be made plain, especially as bearing upon the available supply of loanable
money.
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2. ABILITY OF THE RAILROADS TO RAISE MONEY.

Much confusion arises from the use of the expression “railroad credit.”
When railroad managers say their credit is bad they are confronted with the
fact that their bonds and notes are in demand and sell on a higher basis than
any other bonds, except State and municipal bonds.

The real question is not so much whether the credit of the rallroads, in its
narrow, technical sense, namely, ability to borrow money, is impaired, as
whether the railroads are able to raise money through issues of stock, which is
the safest and wisest method of financing.

Of course, it is important to show that the ability to borrow has been im-
paired, and this should be fully developed, as indicated later, but we believe
that the real vital issue is the decline in the ability to raise money through
the issuance of stock.

8. DANGER RESULTING FROM THE INCREASING RATIO OF BONDS TO STOCK.

It is conceded that the safest flnancial structure is one in which stock pre-
dominates over honds. The stock is the equity in the property. It represents
the margin of safety. Just what this margin of safety should be is difficult
to. determine. Some say stock should be 60 per cent of the capitalization
(Prof. Ripley) ; others say 40 per cent is enough. The tendency of recent
years is toward decreasing this margin, and thus enormously increasing the
danger of bankruptcy in times of stress. Until railroads can finance largely
from stock there is a growing menace in times of business depression.

It should be borne in mind that the fixed charges are represented not only by
interest on bonds; there are the rentals of leased lines. Whether or not many
of the rallroads have wisely burdened themselves with fixed charges in the
form of rentals is immaterial. We are confronted by a condition of financial
instability, which ought not to be made worse by decreasing the margin of
safety. The Boston & Maine Railroad, for example, has about 50 per cent
bonds and 50 per cent stock, but because of its lease obligations and its in-
ability to issue stock, its equity as represented by the stock is but 20 per cent
of its total capital liabilities as represented by stocks, bonds, and notes of itself
and of its leased lines. Its common stock, although earning at the rate of
nearly 10 per cent a year, is quoted in the market at about 45, due principally
to this menace of an unstable financial structure. This same railroad showed
a deficit of $2,000,000 in 1914—the capitalization and lease obligations being
the same as at present. .

Bankers can cite analogous instances.

Bankers can show that it is for their selfish interest as bankers that the
railroads should finance through bonds and notes, but that it is the unsafe and
unsound method.

They should develop the proper and safe relationship between bond issues
and stock issues, and the danger now confronting the railroads from an exces-
sive issue of bonds involving fixed charges as compared with stock. They
sHould develop the dangers in this decrease in the margin of safety.

‘We attach herewith statements of the following bankers, railroad executives,
and economists: Frederick Strauss, John E, Oldham, Daniel Willard, W. H.
Williams, Prof. W. Z. Ripley, Cleveland and Powell.

Also an extract from the Report of the Interstate Commerce Commission in
the Five Per Cent Case; also Report of the Railroad Securities Commission.

4. UNDERLYING LIENS ARE RAPIDLY BEING TAKEN UP.

There has, moreover, been a decline in credit of the railroads in the sense of
ability to borrow new money through the exhaustion of underlying liens, as
contradistinguished from the market price of desirable railroad securities
already upon the market. A careful analysis of the extent to which these liens
are being exhausted should be made. Bankers can testify to such instances
as come within their knowledge and such testimony, coming from such a source,
is extremely valuable,

5. INCREASING ATTRACTIVENESS OF COMPETING SECURITIES.

(a) State and municipal bonds yleld a greater return, 1. e., sell at a lower
price, because of the enormous issues of late years. The security is as good as
ever, but the market for low-interest-yielding bonds is limited. Hence mu-
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nicipalities have been obliged to put out bonds at higher rates of return—thus
seriously competing with high-grade railroad bonds.

Furthermore, such bonds are exempt from Federal income tax and usually
from State taxes.

(b) Industrials are becoming seasoned and consequently more attractive to
conservative investors.

It would be interesting to know to what extent investors are seeking higher
returns because of the increased cost of living. A person having a fixed income
from railroad bonds of $4,000 from $100,000 bonds, finds that it now requires,
say, $5,000 to buy what could be bought 10 years ago for $4,000. Instead of
reducing his standard of living has he not turned to investments which yield
higher returns?

(c) Public utilities are becoming more firmly established, and furthermore
under the laws of many States are protected from competition.

(d) Bonds based upon real estate mortgages are much advertised. Is this an
important field for investment? What will be the effect of this rural-credits
act in providing an attractive investment?

6. MARKETS FOR RAILROAD SECURITIES ARE BEING GRADUALLY RESTRICTED BY LAW.

New York insurance companies, under the law of 1909, were prohibited from
holding any stocks. Formerly they held largely of railroad stocks.

Furthermore, in many States railrond bonds ceased to be legal investments
for savings banks unless dividends in stock are maintained.

Can the bankers give other analogous instances?

7. INVESTORS ARE UNFRIENDLY TOWARD RAILROAD SECURITIES,

Whatever may be the causes, the experience of investment bankers coming
into personal contact with customers is that investors do not want railroad se-
curities to the extent they did formerly. Bankers can testify as to the reasons
given, but probably back of the prejudice is the feeling that the public authori-
ties will not permit a sufficient increase in rates to take care of the continual
increase in cost of operation. The employee comes at the railroad with a club
and compels an increase in wages; the railroad humbly asks the public authori-
ties for a sufficlent increase to take care of these enormous increases and is told
by these authorities, * You do not need higher rates; practice virtue, practice
economy, forego your dividends, and you will have enough money to pay higher
wages."”

The testimony of brokers as to the fact of growing disposition among in-
vestors as regards railroad securities and as to the reasons given by them will
L. eoxtremely helpful.

8. ARE SAVINGS BANKS AND TRUSTEES INVESTING IN RAILROAD SECURITIES?

Formerly railroad bonds and many railroad stocks were regarded as the safest
and most conservative investments. To what extent has this demand from con-
servative investors fallen off?

Testimony of investment bankers will be invaluable on this point. There is
no doubt that there has been a great change in this respect.

. WHAT ARE THE CAUSES OF THIS DECLINE IN ABILITY TO FINANCE BY STOCK
ISSUES ?

The short answer is the permanent decline in net revenue, but the fact that
prices of stock have not responded to the remarkable recovery in net earnings
the past year shows that the causes are deeper.

The testimony of bankers is valuable for the purpose of showing the fact that
there is a decline in the popularity of rallroad securities, especially stock. The
bankers can also give the reasons why they have been cautious in recommending
raflroad securities, especially stock, and why investors who act without advice
do not want rallroad securities. These reasons are the real reasons why railroad
credit—in its broad sense of ability to raise money from any source—has de-
clined. These objections may be bused upon sound economic principles, statis-
tical evidence, careful analysis, or they may be based merely upon prejudice,
but they are the real and effective reasons for the inability of the railroads to
raise funds.

117900—19—vor 2—4
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The following have been suggested as some of the causes of decline in public
favor for railroad securities:

(a) Increasing tendency of commissions, especially the State commissions,
not only to regulate, which is proper, but to manage the railroads. In other
words, to substitute their judgment for the judgment and discretion which
should be lodged in the directors and officers of the railroad. For example, one
commission ordered a railrond not to make an exclusive contract for sale of
scrap iron though it was demonstrated to the satisfaction of the railroad officials
that the best results were thus obtained.

(b) Inability of the carriers to control their expense accounts because of
increasing demands of labor with ability through organization to enforce those
demands, coupled with the corresponding inability of the carriers to control
their income account.

This latter is due to— .

(1) The extraordinary power of suspending rate schedules resting with the
Interstate Commerce Commission and the delay necessary incident to a general
investigation.

(2) The legal obligation of the carrier to sustain affirmatively to the satisfac-
tion of the commission the rensonableness of the suspended rate.

(3) The tendency of the commission to permit rates to be adjusted on the
basis of years of prosperity. allowing only a moderate return in such years,
without chance of accumulating a reasonable surplus for lean years. Bankers
can emphasize the necessity for ample surplus if securities, especially stock, are
to be made attractive.

The report of the Railroad Securities Commission on the necessity for a large
surplus is particularly impressive.

(¢) Tendency of State legislatures and commissions to increase the burdens,
while at the same time decreasing the revenues. The tendency of each State is
to get all that it can in taxes and in service and improvements at the least
possible cost. It is the jealousy of each State of its neighboring State, ruther
than of Federal Governinent, which produces this result.

(d) Restrictions placed upon the issuance of securities by State commis-
slons. The tendency to regulate price at which stock may be issued to stock-
holders takes away a valuable and attractive right.

(e) Alleged misconduct of railroads. The tendency.:on the part of public
authorities is to charge the decline in credit to the financial mismanagement of
railroads.

Bankers will doubtless be asked their opinion on this important point. In
the Five Per Cent Case, Mr. Frederick Strauss, in referring to a conversation
with Sir George Paish, said:

“1 asked about the feeling of the British investor toward American rail-
roads by reason of irregularities in railroad management. Sir George Paish
told me that unquestionably these exposures had had considerable influence
on the mind of the investor, but that primarily it was the feeling that costs
were going up, that taxes were going up, that the margin of surplus earnings
available for dividends was declining, and that there was a growing feeling that
the American railroad investments were things to be avoided.”

10. WHAT 1S THE REMEDY?

The raflroads believe that the first step is for the Federal Government to take
exclusive control of these instrumentalities of interstate commerce.

No business enterprise can continue to thrive if it is treated entirely from
the standpoint of restriction. In any system of helpful governmental regulation
there nmust be introduced the principle of protection. One of the great diffi-
culties with the present system of regulation is that it is entirely based upon
the idea of restriction and containg no element of proper helpfulness and pro-
tection. As the Federal Government, having entered upon the field of regula-
tion, is responsible to the country for an adequate system of interstate and for-
eign commerce, that Govermmment must be in a position to protect the instru-
mentalities of such commerce from injury from any other source, and, as a con-
sequence, the Federal Government must have full control of the instrumentali-
ties of interstate and foreign commerce and must treat these instrumentalities
not only from the standpoint of proper correction but also from the standpoint
of proper support and helpfulness.
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COMMENTS ON THE DANGER OF FINANCING THROUGH EXCESSIVE BOND ISSUES.

Testimony of Frederick Strauss, of the firm of J. & W. Seligman & Co.,
bankers, New York, at the rehearing of the Five Per Cent case, at Washington,
D. C., October 20, 1914.

Page 5767, printed record:

“In the first place, I want to emphasize as a principle of sound finance the
neceseity of railroads and of corporations—I am spenking only of railroads
here—rising a very large part of their capital by the sale of stock as distin-
guished from the sale of bonds, bonds involving as they do a fixed interest and’
dividends on the stock being contingent.

“ 1 think that statistics will show—those that I have been able to obtain fromn
the records of the Interstate Commerce Commission—that whereas in 1890 the
amount of bonds and stocks outstanding of the railroads were about equal,
that the ratio has since declined, so that the latest figures I have bheen able to
get show approximately about 62 per cent of all the railroads in the United
States as being capitalized to that extent in bonds and about 38 per cent in
stock.

*“ The ability of a railroad to raise money from the sale of stock by reason of
the restriction of all the States that stocks shall be sold at par and not less
is limited, of course, by the price at which those stocks sell. Even taking it
before the closing prices of July 30, there were only a very small—compara-
tively small—number of railroads outside of the anthracite conl group that
were able to raise money by the sale of stock at all. And, taking the prices of
July 30, one might almost be tempted to say there was practically no com-
pany that could sell any volume of stock for its capital needs at par or
higher.”

£ d

Page 5773:

“Mr. BRaxDEIs. Mr. Strauss, you pointed out to the commission, as I under-
stood you, at the opening, the desirability of having an important part of the
capital of a railroad in stock in order that a part of the capital charges might
be contingent. Is not that true?

*“Mr. STraUss. That is true.

“Mr. BRaNDEIS. Well, if you are to insist in bad times as well as in good, as.
for instance, the Baltimore & Ohio has done, in continuing as a fixed burden
upon the income of the railroad the dividend, are you not defeating the very
parpose which you have set out as the reason—and, I think, very appropriately
as the reason—why an important part of the capitalization should be in stock?

“Mr. STRaAUSS. One of the important things in having a large stock equity or
ownership back of the bonds is to enable the railroad to borrow at a low rate
of interest ; and, furthermore, that in the event of a crisis such as the present,
when the roads find it necessary to resort to borrowing—there is no question
about being able to sell stock at the present time at par—their cedit shall be
of the best. That was the principal point I meant to raise; but, answering the
question you put to me, it is true that one of the very objects in having a large
contingent charge and only a moderate fixed charge is that in the event of dis-
aster the road shall not be bankrupted; that it shall not have to go through
the agonies and throes of a receivership, and thus bring about more important
onsequences to the whole country; whereas a suspension or reduction of divi-
dends, while felt acutely by the stockholders themselves, is not of such national
importance. So far as an individual road is concerned, that is true; but when
such suspension of dividends, however, becomes general, so as to amount to a
general conviction on the part of the people who have invested their money
in rilroad stocks that such suspension and reduction is going to hecome vast,
I think it has an extremely harmful effect upon the general prosperity of the
country. The very validity of the principle of finance arises out of the fact
that it shall be contingent, so that in case of absolute necessity the dividends
can be reduced.”

Testimony of John E. Oldham, banker, of Boston, at the rehearing of the
Five Per Cent case at Washington, D. C., October 20, 1914.

Page 5864 :

. “It must be borne in mind that high credit is essential to economical financ-
ing, and experience has shown that a railroad can not enjoy high credit unless
the amount of its stock capitalization bears a proper relation to its total capl-
talization. In the standard roads we selected approximately three-fifths of the

. * LJ L Ld Ld
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total capitalization was represented by obligations carrying a fixed charge and
two-fifths of the capitalization consisted of stock. If good credit is to be
maintained, a close approximation to this ratio of bonds to stocks must be
maintained.

* If a proper proportion of new capital is to be provided by stock issues, the
integrity of dividends must be secured and assured by a safe margin of earn-
ings. If the margin of earnings is not sufficient to attract capital for stock
issues, and tinancing must be accomplished exclusively by bond issues, the
.equity, represented by stock, upon which the bond buyer relies for his protec-
tion, will be substantially reduced. When the equity behind the obligations of
a road becomes greatly reduced, the safety of its bonds is called into question
and the financing of its requirements becomes practically impossible.

“ If our railroads are to obtain funds to meet their necessary requirements, it
is clear that this attitude on the part of the investor must be changed; and
we believe it is equally clear that it will be most difficult to change this atti-
tude until there is assurance that the credit of deserving railroads is to be
reestablished on a sounder basis through increased income.”

DANIEL WILLARD, president Baltimore & Ohio Railroad, testified in Five Per
Cent case, page 5722:

“Mr. Lyon. I have just a few questions on capitalization. The Baltimore &
Ohio bonds have been on the increase relatively in recent years, have they not?

* Mr. WILLARD. You mean the aggregate amount?

“Mr. Lyo~N. Relative to the total obligations?

“Mr. WILLARD. Yes.

“ Mr. LyoN. Does that indicate there is any equity back of that increase of
bonds? My thought is this: As the railroad increased its supply of bonds, the
money loaned on the property——

“ Mr. WILLARD. Yes.

“ Mr. Lyon. Is that loaned by people without there belng back of it, at least
in their minds, an increase in the equity?

“ Mr. WiLLARD. I hope not. The bonds that have been sold have in all cases
been approved by trustees on ample showing made to them that the property
has been improved sufficiently to justify that increased issue of securities.

“ Mr. LYyoN. Then, if your bond issue has increased, as the record shows it
las, it indicates there is also an increase in the equity of the Baltimore & Ohio
greater than the amount represented by the increase in the bonds?

“ Mr. WILLARD. I do not know what you mean by ‘the equity’ as you use it
now.

“ Mr. LyoN. When I go to borrow money on real estate, the question always
put up is, ‘ How much equity have. you in the property?’' That determines the
amount of the loan, 50 or 60 per cent. I can not go out next year and borrow
70 or 80 per cent on the same property.

‘“Mr. WiLLARD. No. .

“ Mr. LYonN. Unless I have made some improvement or put some money into ft.

‘“ Mr. WILLARD. Yes.

* Mr. LyoN. Is not that true of the railroad, or is it true of the railroad?

*Mr. WiLLArp. I am afraid I do ‘not understand your question now. But
my contention has been that we ought to increase the equity, as I understand
you to mean, by the issuance from time to time of capital stock.

‘“ Mr. LyoN. Yes.

‘“Mr. WiLLarp. That would increase the value of the property above the
mortgage bonds. Now, we are not, so far as our capital stock represents the
situation, keeping our equity up with the bonded indebtedness as we ought to.
In other words, the properties of the Baltimore & Ohio—the railroads as a
whole—show constantly an increase of debt and a decrease of equity. That
has been going on for some years in the Baltimore & Ohio and with the others.

‘“ Mr. LyonN. Then this increase in bonds has come about without an increase
in equity ; is that it?

“ Mr. WiLLarp. Without an increase in the issue of capital stock.

‘“Mr. Lyon. That is the very point I wanted to make; at least, what I
wanted to find out. The question of whether you have an equity or not is not
dependent upon the issuance of stock. The equity may be there; it may be
Sapresented by stock and it may not. Now, is the equity in the Baltimore &

hio?

“Mr. WiLrLarp., If it is, it i8 not worth very much to us if we can not con-
vince the people of it to the extent they will take our stock, and we can not sell
our stock at par.”
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Testimony of W. H. Willlams, third vice presldent Delaware & Hudson Co.,
in the Five Per Cent case:

Page 4035:

* There has been already presented to the commission evidence showing the
decline in the ratio of capital stock to total railroad securities. According to
official reports capital stock was but 44.10 per cent of total capital issues in
1910, compared with 48.85 per cent in 1903.

‘“ With respect to the eastern railroads the decrease in ratio of stock to total
securities during the same period was from 50.43 to 46.17 per cent.

‘It should be noted that in 1913 the savings banks of the United States
reporting to the Comptroller of the Currency owned about $821,500,000 of the
railroad bonds, against about $708,000,000 held by all other banks, trust com-
panies, etc. These figures serve to suggest the serious effect upon these im-
portant agencies for the encouragement of thrift and the irreparable damage
to their depositors that would follow further depreciation of railway securi-
ties. If the margin of receipts over expenses, taxes, and interest should
continue to diminish so that the factor of safety required by the savings bank
laws in bonds which those banks are permitted to purchase should disappear,
not only would the savings banks be compelled to cease purchases of the rail-
road bonds affected but they would he obliged eventually to sell those they
now possess. And in this compulsory marketing of railroad securities they
would, in effect, acknowledge that they were disposing of these securities
because their quality had become doubtful. The prices that would be realized
under such circumstances would, necessarily, be little better than panie prices,
and the injury to savings bank depositors would be irreparable. It is plain
that the fallure to earn any return on new capital, if continued, must lead
speedily to this precise result, for it tends to produce a condition in which
the payment of dividends would be impossible. Further, it should be noted
that a number of companies whose bonds are already in the savings bank class
are not able to obtain any new capital by the issue of stock. They are com-
pelled to resort to heavy bond issues, and since most other companies have no
available means for new financing other than the sale of bonds, the market for
securities afforded by savings institutions is threatened with elimination. This
is another condition which is tending constantly to enhance the cost of new
capltal to the railroads. It is, therefore, essential that railroad earnings shall
be large enough to place the companies in a financial position that will enable
them to obtain necessary new capital by the issue of shares of stock and at
least to maintain the position of the existing issues of bonds that are now
avallable for savings bank investment.”

Page 4045:

“An analysis of the New York Stock Exchange listings illustrates the recent
enforced tendency on the part of the railroads to do new financing through bond
issues rather than through the sale of stock. Thus, since 1909 the proportion
of railroad stock to total railroad listings has constantly decreased. For the
first six months of 1913 railroad stock listings amounted to 33.38 per cent com-
pared with bond listings of 66.62 per cent. This proportion should be compared
with that relating to the listings of industrial bonds and stocks. In the first six
months of 1913 industrial listings consisted of 91.43 per cent of stock and
8.57 per cent of bonds. This would seem to indlcate that the industrial com-
panies are enabled to do their financing through stock issues, whereas the rail-
roads are now restricted largely to the issue of bonds.”

RAILROADS : FINANCE AND ORGANIZATION.

[By Willlam Z. Ripley, Nathaniel Ropes Professor of Economics in Harvard Unlversity.]

Page 109:

‘“The complete reversal of the tendency away from borrowing of the lean
years 1893-1897 is manifested by the foregoing table. The two forms of capi-
tal representing ownership and indebtedness, respectively, remained about even
until 1902. But year by year after the panic of 1903 bond issues predominated.
By 1908, 58 per cent of outstanding capital was represented by such mortgages.
The next four years witnessed little change until 1912 set an even higher
record in this regard. In that year bond issues exceeded capital stock per
smile of line by nearly one-third. For the railway net of the United States
gross stock issues equaled $35,000 per mile of line, as against $46,000 in bonds.
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Otherwise stated, there were outstanding about $11,000 more of bonds per mile
of line than of share capital. Within the period 1900-1913 railroad stocks
increased by 45 per cent. while the funded debt grew by about 80 per cent—
nearly double the rate. Thus it has come about that, despite the relatively
low rate of return upon bonds, fixed charges of one sort and another now
absorb about three-fifths of gross income.”

Page 117:

“ Full appreciation of the danger of overborrowing is evident among more
conservative railroads. Large issues of capital stock were put forth at the
end of 1909 by the Pennsylvania, New York Central, and Chicago & North-
western. Some of these companies, like the New Haven, were already water-
logged with bonds, until they had violated the provisions of Massachusetts
law aiming to keep funded debt less than share capital. Some were so
rapidly expanding their earnings that a broader dividend basis was evidently
warranted, or was at all events expedient in order not to excite public com-
ment by high rates of earnings upon the existing capital stock. And pending
Federal legislation contemplating an official oversight and control of all
capital issues in future probably was not without effect. Furthermore, the
increasing difficulty of selling long-time bonds at a low rate of interest was
Influential at least until 1912 in encouraging resort to stock whenever pos-
sible. To put forth bonds at high rates, as will shortly appear, operated to
depreciate the quotations of older issues. The difficulty of issuing bonds was
due partly to general distrust among investors of the railroad situation under
rising costs of operation and fixed returns under Government regulation,
partly to the existence of high rates for money the world over, and partly to
the fact that excessive borrowing by the low-grade rallroads were slowly
breaking the back of their credit. But, on the other hand, in order to sell
stock it must generally be put forth above par; and, in addition, in order to
make a successful appeal to investors the prospective dividends must exceed
the rate of return from competing bond investments. Altogether, the lesson
to be drawn from this unfortunate situation is that the time to limit borrowing
must be prior to the first overbalance of indebtedness. A considerable de-
parture from an equivalence of bonds and stock commits a weak company
frretrivably to continued loans as a resource. Borrowing as a policy acquires
a deadly momentum with the course of time. A downward path, leading inev-
itably toward bankruptcey, is apt thus to be entered upon.”

Page 120:

“ By and large, the principle seems well established that the bonds of a rail-
road ought not normally to exceed 40 per cent of its entire capitalization.”

'
RAILROAD FINANCE.

[By Cleveland & Powell.]

Page 39:

“The corporation’s interest in the choice of capital issues.—The form of con-
tract or obligation incurred for capital which is best suited to the interests of
the corporation is the capital share, A certificate to a shareholder is an evidence
of proprietary right to participate in the benefits of the trust estate, the legal
title to which is held by the corporation. There is no obligaiton upon the part
of the corporaion to pay any amount at any time. There is no contract for the
return of capital contributed so long as it is needed by the corporation, and no
obligation even to pay dividends except as they may be declared by the board of
directors. The directors could not return the capital except after formal notice
and by following legally prescribed procedure for the reduction of capital; they
may not declare dividends except out of unappropriated surplus.

“Advantage of issue of shares.—The advantage to the corporation of this kind
of contract is at once apparent. The period during which capital will be needed
is the life of the corporation; the obligation to the shareholder to return his
capital does not mature until the affairs of the corporation are wound up. The
ability of the corporation to serve the public depends upon the adequacy and
uninterrupted use of its capital, whether this be in the form of property, equip-
ment, or working funds. The right of the shareholder to distribution of surplus
is conditioned upon the judgment of the directors as to the capital needs of the
corporation. The immediate cause of financial difficulties of any corporation is
inabllity to meet contracts to pay money when due; the contract to pay the
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shareholder never becomes due except by act of the directors of the corporation
itself, and even the directors may be restrained if it appears that such act will
lead to financial embarrassment.”

In The Five Per Cent case, 31 I. C. C, 351, 382 (1914), is the following
statement :

¢ Interest rates and reduction of bonds to stock.—In recent years new capital
has been raised largely through bond and note issues, so that the percentage of
railroad indebtedness to capital stock outstanding has risen largely, as appears
from the following table:

Comparison of property investment and capital obligations.

Increase

1900 1913 per cent.
Property investment . .........oiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiaiieieaaas $3, 952,000,000 | $8,281, 000,000 58.93
Capital stock 1,762,000,000 | 2, 560, 000, 000 45.29
Funded debt 2,120,000,000 [ 3, K30, 000,000 80 64
Total capital oblizations 3, 882,000,000 | 6,390,000, 000 64.50
Ratio of capital stock to capital obligations 45.39 40.08 {..........

“In advances in rates—Eastern case, 20 I. C. C, 243—it is stated that
the average rate paid on their funded debt by all the carriers of the entire
country was 4.69 per cent in 1895, and that in 1909 it had been reduced to 3.90
per cent, a saving, computed upon railroad indebtedness of the latter year, of
$77,000,000. A comparison of the years 1900 to 1913, made from the exhibits
offered by the carriers in this proceeding, shows that the average rate of
interest paid by the lines in official classification territory on their indehtedness
irr 1900 was 4.55 per cent and that it was 4.07 per cent in 1909, this being also
the rate in 1913. The average interest rate for each year of the period was as
foliows : .

Interest rate on funded debt, 1900 to 1913, inclusive, for 35 systems of official
classiflcation territory.

[Compilation made from carriers’ exhibits.]

Funded debt, Per cent of
Year including notes | Interest deduc-| interest de-
g issued for capi- tions. du’ tions to
tal obligations. funded debt.
$2,120 30,508 $96, 457, 303 4.55
2,22 15,198 98, 649, 9°4 4.43
2,29 14,077 101, 626, 839 4.43
2,33 33,640 101,051, 534 4.24
2,59 34,265 104,290, 479 4.03
2,79 TR,25% 111, 758, 155 4.00
3,10 8,551 118, 256, 568 3.81
3,31 25,795 131, 747, 556 3.98
3,52 3] 942 142, 688, 953 4.05
3,5% 8,514 145,627,139 4.07
3,64 70,026 146,792, 461 4.03
3.6 16,675 149,492,443 4.08
3,77 :W,147 150,697,110 4.00
3,82 53,251 155, 878, 950 .07

Amounts in this column for the years 1900, 1901, and 1902 include only * In-
terest on funded debt.” For other years carriers’ exhibits show * Interest
deductions ” as a total, which apparently includes certain interest other than
interest on funded debt.

“We have thus an Increase in the ratio of railroad indebtedness to out-
standing capital stock, and in recent years a slight increase in the average
interest rate coincident with an increase in the operating ratio. We have a
decrease In the ratio of net operating income to property investment, despite
the fact that the increase in gross revenues has been nearly twice as great as
the increase in capitalization.”
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Mr. Trom. What T would like for the committee to do is to read
over those questions, and when the witnesses go upon the stand to
bring out from them testimony in respect to those particular features
of the inquiry, if the committee shall deem that it is wise and
pertinent to do so. '

Mr. Apamsox. Mr. Thom, I think that when that time comes the
committee will suggest, if you do not offer to do it yourself, that you
have the right to ask them any questions that you choose.

Mr. Tuom. I would be very glad to do so. I did not know that I
would have that privilege.

Senator Uxperwoop. Mr. Chairman, I do not like to interrupt, but
I hope that remark that has just been made by the gentleman from
the House will not go uncontroverted, because I would seriously pro-
test, myself, having either side here represented by counsel.

Mr. Apamsox. I did not mean that. .

Senator Uxperwoop. I hope there will be no decision made upon
that question unless it is considered in executive session.

The CrairmaN. That matter will be considered in executive session.

Mr. Apamsox. I did not mean that there should be any counsel,
but T do mean that any American citizen who wants to ask a
question can, by permission of this committee, be allowed to ask it.

The Caamyax. Will vou proceed. Mr. Thom?

Senator Cuyarins. May I ask you a question, Mr. Thom, with re-
gard to the title of this pamphlet, ¢ Subjects which economists and
publicists will be asked to consider "¢ -

Mr. TaoM. Yes.

Senator Comyins. Asked by whom?

Mr. Tuoy. Me. I wrote them this letter. I accompanied that
with this letter.

I was in position, if I may pursue that matter a little further—of
course I was in the position of not being able to reach and to confer
with the vast number of economists all over the country, and there
were certain subjects which I wanted them to consider. Therefore,
T had them written out and printed in that way, and accompanied
them with the letter which I have just read.

Senator CumMmiNs. It means, then, that these are subjects which
you asked them to consider?

Mr. THoM. Yes. I stated that in this letter, that as counsel for
the railroads, there were certain subjects I desired to call to their
attention, and ask them to consider, and I sent them in that way,
Mr. Chairman and Gentlemen.

The Cuairkman. Mr. Thom.

Mr. Tuox. By the joint resolution, which has been read into the
record, this committee is required to make a comprehensive study of
the whole subject of transportation. Twenty-nine years have now
passed since the policy of governmental regulation was adopted by
the United States. The President, in his message to Congress on the
Tth of last December, suggested the wisdom now of taking a new
assessment, as he expressed it, of the facts and conditions reﬁxting to
transportation, which should be made in the light and with the help
of these 29 years of experience.

At the outset of your deliberations it may be helpful to you—it cer-
tainly will be helpful to me—to review some of the historic facts
relating to the adoption of governmental regulation. We must note
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at once the vast and fundamental difference between the genesis of
the system of regulation of transportation and the genesis of the
system of regulation of any other commercial agency by the United
States. For exam le, let us take the establishment of the national
banking system. The system of governmental regulation which was
adopted in respect to that came into being with the establishment
of the banking system and as a part of a constructive program to
build up efficient banking agencies by the National Government.
The system of regulation of railroads has an entirely different his-
tory. Railroads did not come into existence by the fiat of Govern-
ment, as & matter of national policy, but the railroads were orig-
inated as a matter of private enterprise and initiation in obedience
to the appearance of economic wants, and came in a desultory
way. They were more than welcome by the public. On every hand
there appeared a public policy which was unmistakable to set no
limit to the matter of encouragement, if only the railroad facility
could be provided. The most liberal charters were granted, subsidies
were voted by legislative bodies, lands were granted in millions of
acres, all to encourage the establishment of railroad facilities. There
was no limitation in most cases put upon the powers of these char-
tered agencies in respect to what they might do in regard to their
charges, but if a limitation was put, it was put so high that it did not
amount to a limitation or a practical matter.

Now. the result of that was to create the impression, I may say,
to create the conviction on the part of the man who invested his
means in a railroad, that he was investing it as he would in any
other private enterprise. No other conception was in the public
mind, because the need for it had not then appeared; no other con-
ception was in the mind of the investor; he had no reason to have
any other conception, as he was not only welcomed but urged by the
public to enter upon this field of human industry. Now, what was
the effect of thatg Examining human motives, watching the opera-
tion of human interests and human forces, what was necessarily the
effect of that, in the first instance, upon the conception of the in-
vestors in these properties as to their rights? Inevitably, it pro-
duced the impression that they had engaged in a private business,
and that they owned it and could use it for their private ends. Now,
time went on. We all appreciate that that conception was based
upon a fundamental and a far-reaching error; we .understand that
now, but at that time nobody understood it; nobody advanced it;
nobody insisted on it; and then these people who had made these rail-
roads commenced to use them for their private purposes: they com-
menced to sell at wholesale cheaper than they sold at retail, like any
other man controlling his business even now does; they commenced
to make different terms to different parties and to different com-
munities; they commenced to exploit them in a financial way as
private enterprises, and, gradually, the great public mind awoke
to the fact that abuses were creeping in, and there came to be here
and there demands that that sort of favoritism, which made the pros-
perity of one community and destroyed the prosperity of another,
ought to stop. As the abuses multiplied and as the hurtful condition
of the unregulated use of this tremendous agency began more and
more to appear, the public feeling on the subject arose in like pro-

)
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ortion, and there soon became a demand on the part of the pub-
ic that these abuses must cease; that the thing of inequalitys of
the terms on which men and communities could do business must be
abandoned, and the conception took hold of the public mind that
there “was, necessarily, a public duty imposed upon this tremendous
agency of development and commerce. I have heard it contended,
as you have, that the public right in respect to these properties grew
out of the bestowal of the right of eminent domain. Iphave never
been able to accept that view, for a moment’s reflection will show
you that if you buy every foot of yoyr right of way and build upon
1t a railroad, that there must be limitations of ownership and use
upon that, just as much as if you had used the right of eminent
domain. The foundation of the public right, to my mind, is not the
bestowal of the right of eminent gomain, but it is the possession of a
tremendous agency, powerful enough to make and unmake pros-
perity, and powerful enough to affect national destinies. No matter
what its form, no matter what the privileges that were bestowed—
whether they were given or bought—the result of the existence of
an agency so powerful as this would be to impose upon it. from the
very necessities of the case, a public right in respect to its use and
in respect to its ownership.

Now, we can well imagine the effect of the clash of those prin-
ciples, the conflicting conceptions of the use of these properties, the
investors on the one side naturally clinging to their view of pri-
vate ownership and resenting a denial of the full use of private
property. On the other hand, the public having once seen the opera-
tion of these forces would necessarily continue to insist on that point
of view, and the judgment and the conscience of the world has come
to appreciate that the public view of that question was the sound one.
But there was a controversy:; there was a conflict of conceptions;
there was a conflict of interests, and it came to be a great political

uestion. The owners of these railroads on the one hand fighting
or what they. conceived to be their private rights of property, and
unvwilling to accept in any degree, even a qualified degree, the right
of public regulation ; on the other hand. the &)ub]ic insisting that these
agencies must be regulated and controlled or they would become
larger than the Government itself, and so the fight went on. It went
on relentlessly and without yielding on either side, and when the vic-
tory came it came on the side of the public conce{:tion of the public
character of these instrumentalities of commerce; but it was a victory
won in anger; it wasa victory which was the outcome of fierce conflict,
and the terms that were imposed were the terms of the victor upon
the vanquished. and reflected merely the purpose to apply in the prin-
ciples of the system of regulation the forces of correction and pun-
ishment. So that this system, which was established by the National
Government 29 years ago, was the outcome of this bitter conflict of
policies and views and conceptions, and looked only to what the
public had in its mind. and that is the eradication of abuses.

I call your attention again to the fundamental difference between
that situation and the situation in regard to the regulation of banks.
In the matter of the regulation of the banks the system of regula-
tion was a part of a constructive program. In the matter of the
regulation of the railroads. regulation became a part of a destruc-
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tive program, destructive of abuses, and intended merely to protect
the public interests as they then appeared.

Now, gentlemen, we are confronted to-day with the question
whether it is possible to have that policy of correction the permanent
Eolicy of this Government. You, with your tremendous responsi-

ilities upon you, have to consider the question whether now the
system of correction has gone far enough for you to take stock and to
inquire whether there must be introduced some other principles beside
the principle of correction in your system of national regulation.
You must inquire, whatever may be vour determination upon that
question, whether you may think that the processes of correction have
gone far enough or not, yon must further consider whether, if they

ave not gone far enough, there is corrective power enough in this
svstem of regulation to deal with all that is left of abuses, and
whether under that condition the time has come for you to introduce
principles of encouragement, of helpfulness, and of constructiveness
in this system of regulation.

Gentlemen, I shall discuss this question not from any altruistic
standpoint but with the acceptance of the standards that whatever
I say and whatever I may propose must come up to the standard of
the public interests, must be measured by that standard and satisfy
or it will be discarded. T will not make any plea to you for private
interests. I appreciate that I stand here with no more right to ask
the exercise of your governmental powers in the protection of my
private interests if they are in a railroad than I would have if they
were in a farm or in a factory or in a mercantile enterprise. My
private interests have no place here. The things that I say and the
things that are proposed must be measured by the standard of the
public interests and must be determined by the standard of the
public interests, and T shall make no other argument.

Now, what is the public interest in respect to transportation? Let
us pause for a moment and get that in our minds. As I read the
needs of the public they are to be assured of sufficiency of railroad
and transportation facilities now and in all the future, and, of course,
to be assured of them on reasonable terms; but if it becomes a ques-
tion between high charges and the existence of these facilities, I
suppose there will be no dissent from the fact that the public interest
is, after all, in having the facilities.

I can not forget that I was present in this room just before the
1st of last September, when the Senate Committee on Interstate
Commerce was confronted with the menace of an immediate sus-
pension of all the transportation facilities of the United States by
a threatened strike, and in the presence of the possibility of that
suspension there was no thought in any man’s mind except of con-
tinuing the use of those facilities by the public. I heard no sugges-
tion of the rates or the charges. I only saw that the attention of
the Congress of the United States was directed to the fact that there
was impending a great national catastrophe which would involve the
suspension of communication between persons and communities
throughout the Union, and that the whole attention and the whole
power of Government was directed toward finding a method by
which those facilities could be continued. I read in that incident
the value that the public put upon transportation facilities. Nor
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can we close our eves to the fact that at this moment commerce is
being impeded and in some caseg halted by a lack of cars to carry
the freight that is waiting upon the sidings throughout the land, and
how the attention of everybody is now directed to the fact that that
again is a catastrophe which must be averted, so that, as I see the
public interest, it is that there shall be preserved in some way a
transportation capacity equal to the public needs, and in that con-
nection I call your attention to the fact that whether or not you
think that the great transportation structures of this country are
still too high, or right, or else too low, that you must. it seems to me,
conclude that the existing powers of regulation are adequate to deal
with that question of exorbitant rates.

We have no controversy any longer about a lack of power to deal
with rates that are too high. Some think that there are none too
high, others disagree with that view, but all appreciate that the exist-
ing governmental systems are adequate to deal with the question of
the level of rates, to the extent of preventing them from being exorbi-
tant. So that we must come back to this question of whether or not
I am right in insisting that the fundamental and essential interest
of the public is now in the great question of whether or not existing
systems guarantee to the public an adequate supply of transportation
facilities, not only for the present, but for the future. Some gentle-
men might say that there have been great railroad abuses; that there
have been great errors of railroad judgment; that there have been
great crimes in financial matters of some of the railroads, and at-
tempt to present that view to this committee, and to say that the
difficulties under which the railroads now labor are caused, at least
to some extent, by the faulty management of the railroads them-
selves.

Gentlemen, I ask you to confront that proposition with this ques-
tion: What remedy does that theory propose for the needs of the
people in respect to the continuance of railroad facilities? The ad-
vocate of that view has turned his face to the past. He is insisting
on your shutting your eyes to the needs of the future by trying to
arouse your indignation in respect to what he conceives to be the
errors and misdemeanors of bygone days, or, if he pleases, of present
days; but what did he do? What did he propose as a means of pro-
viding for the future? At last the question will be, and I will try
to define the issue in such a way that it may be accepted by all of
us, no matter what our views, the question will be this: Those who
propose a change in existing methods must make their appeal to the
judgment of the people upon the proposition that existing methods
do not assure to the public the supply of transportation facilities
that the public needs, and those who oppose any change must make
their appeal to the public judgment on the proposition that existing
conditions, if honestly administered, do assure to the public an ade-
quate supply of transportation facilities. Now, is not that a fair
statement of the issue which we should debate? Is not that an issue
which must control the decision of this question? The continuance
of the certainty of adequate transportation facilities is paramount
and must control the ultimate decision of this question. Gentlemen
can not be heard who appear here, jealous of local rights and juris-
dictions, unless they can show that under those local rights and
jurisdictions the public needs, present and future, are protected. No
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theoretical view of the proper distribution of governmental powers
<an have any weight with you or with the judgment of the people of
this country, unless under the proposed distribution of governmental
powers adequacy of the transportation facilities of the country is
assured. No private interests, no cherished theories of government
can be permitted to enter here unless they come with a guarantee in
their hands that what they propose will protect the public in the
matter of transportation facilities.

Therefore, gentlemen, I shall debate this question on the theory
that I must sustain the propositions which I shall advance by show-
ing not only that the puglic interests are promoted by them, but that
thev tend to give greater assurance to the public of the continuing
sufficiency of transportation facilities in this country. May I not
fairly ask of anyone who shall oppose my views, or who shall have
any counterpropositions to make, that they accept the same con-
ditions of debate? May I not fairly assume that I have the approval
of the public judgment in trying to make this discussion turn upon
that one question? I do not believe that if you gentlemen conclude
that there is now a sufficiency of transportation facilities. that exist-
ing policies adequately assure them for the future. that you would be
inclined to any change, and I do not believe that if you are convinced
that present systems menace the continuance of adequate transporta-
tion facilities, and that something must be done to assure them to
the public. that any other idea wiﬁ hold you back. I believe that is
going to be the dominant thing in your minds when you come to
perform the great duty which has been intrusted to you.

Now, let us inquire into that question. Have there been no signs
which an intelligent mind can not mistake of a menace to your trans-
E)rtation facilities! Has nothing occurred to arrest your attention?

ave we learned no lesson from what happened in 1907, when there
was a substantial increase in the business ogered to the railroads, and
lack of yards, lack of tracks, and lack of cars brought on the “ panic
of plenty ” in that year? Have we forgotten that the panic of 1907
was not a panic of scarcity, not a panic of failures in business, but
was a panic brought on by the inability of communities to deal with
one another, because the railroad facilities were inadequate? Con-
gestion everywhere; not yards of sufficient capacity for trains; not
tracks sufficient to carry them; not cars sufficient to transport the
business of the peo(f)le. There, in that year, in the midst of that
plenty came panic, due to those factors. ave we forgotten the fact
that in this ]:st spring it became necessary to put embargoes upon
the receipts of business in many parts of this country, including your
own country of New England. Senatar Brandegee, due to the fact
that you did not have yards enough and terminals enough to handle
vour business? And that embargo was of sufficient importance to
cause a member of the Interstate Commerce Commission, Commis-
sioner Clark, to go and take personal charge, with a committee of rail-
road men, of that situation and try to work it out, and it remains
unremedied to this day, because the fundamental want of yards and
terminals and facilities has made it impossible. Do you forget the
fact that at this present moment there is such a scarcity of railroad
equipment that the commercial interests of the country have risen
in arms and the Interstate Commerce Commission is conducting an
investigation in the city of Louisville through one of its members in
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order to find a way of supplying with cars the commercial needs of
this country?

Are we justified in taking no note of the fact that in the last year
there has been a smaller railroad construction than in any year, leav-
ing out the Civil War, since 1848, and that in the last year there have
been less than 1,000 miles of new railroad constructed in the United
States? In a field which has heretofore been an inviting field of
private enterprise. in a field that has found heretofore at every hand
nvestors who are seeking to invest their surplus means, we found in
the last year that railroad construction into new territory has been,
in effect, arrested, and that nothing is going on in the way of carry-
ing this pioneer of progress into the untouched wealth of the Ameri-
can continent.

Do we appreciate the fact that this suspension of railroad con-
struction may be the cause for which we are all seeking of world-
wide disaster which has come in the high cost of living? Political
parties have entertained different views with respect to the cause
of high cost of living. One of the great parties, and perhaps both,
at one time felt that it was to be found in the hurtful combinations
of productive interests, and antitrust laws were adopted as a means
of meeting that unfortunate condition. Another one of the great
parties found the explanation in the tariff and came into power
with the proclamation that if they could be allowed to lower the
tariff that living cost would likewise disappear.

Both have been tried, and the cost of living is going up all the
time. Why not come back to consider the fundamentals of a mat-
ter of this kind? Why not come back and inquire what the quantity
of supply has to do with the high cost of living? Why not come and
inquire whether it is time for the policy of these United States to
develop the rich agricultural and mining and forest reaches which
it has and bring them in and lay them at the feet of human need ?
Why do we conclude that if we have the high cost of living with the
wheat crop at a certain figure that we would have no lower if we
could double the wheat crop? Why do we conclude that if manu-
factured implements are too high at the present time that we could
not reduce them if we increased the supply of the raw inaterial?
Why do we conclude that it is proper national policy to abandon the
hope of touching the great areas of productiveness and supply in this
country and bringing them and putting them within the reach of
‘human wants as a means of meeting the greatest problem with which
the poor man of this country has ever yet been confronted? Are
there no wheat fields yet untouched? Are there no mines yet un-
opened? Are there no forests yet untouched, to which we can go
to increase our supply, and by increasing the supply in proportion
to the demand do something to reduce the cost of living? And yet,
with that great and pressing problem upon us, seeking for some
solution, we have by some force, by the operation of some conditions,
put a stop to the construction of railroads in new and unprovided
territory.

*With that fact before us, can we conclude that the present rail-
road facilities are adequate to the needs of the public?

Another thing that we see—we note the fact t{:at railroad construc-
tion has been suspended in this country not at the point of equal dis-
tribution of railroad facilities to the various States or the various
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commercial communities, but it has stopped at a point where many
of the communities of this country are far in advance of many others,
where there is an unequal distribution of railroad facilities to the
people having a common citizenship and common right in the United
States. For example. we find that in the State of New Jersey there
are 30.8 miles of railroad for every 100 square miles of territory,
practically 30 miles. We find in Wyoming that they have 1.94 miles.
We find in Virginia, where I come from, that we have 113 miles.
We find that in the State of the honorable chairman of our commit-
tee, Georgia, that they have 12.65 miles; that they have in Idaho 8.35
miles; that the average in the United States is 8.53 miles. .

Are the people of this country to be satisfied? Will they long be
content with the statesmanship which halts the provision of trans-
portation facilities at that point of inequality?

I have had made a map of the State of Idaho as an example. I
have had drawn from the railroad lines in that State parallel lines
from 7 to 10 miles away, what is supposed to be a convenient haul-
ing distance, to show the vast area of productiveness still left un-
touched, and I have had circles put upon the map to show the min-
eral areas. There appear upon it immense forest areas; there ap-
pear upon it the immense areas of arable land yet unsupplied with
transportation facilities, all waiting for the enterprise of men to pro-
vide the carrier facilities essential to lay what that State can pro-
duce at the feet of the American people. I am having prepared simi-
lar maps which will be presented by witnesses in this investigation
covering other States and possibly the whole United States, to show
the regions to which American needs may yet apply for an increase
of their supplies, and as a means of decreasing t{:eir cost of living,.

Now. gentlemen, with those facts before you as to what has hap-
pened now to the people supplied at least nominally with transpor-
tation facilities, as to the failure whenever you put upon it the pres-
sure of increased business, and as to the vast territories in this coun-
try which something is preventing from being supplied with trans-
portation facilities, are we not safe in reaching the conclusion that
the transportation facilities of the country are not now provided
up to the point that the public needs require, and that there is no
provision for the future which will assure them, under existing con-
ditions. adequate transportation facilities?

It must not be forgotten that transportation is never a completed
instrumentality. No railroad is ever finished except among a peo-
ple that are dead, and as long as commerce grows so must transpor-
tation facilities grow. for the facilities of transportation set a maxi-
mum limit upon the productive capacity of the people.

They can produce no more, and they will produce no more, than
they can get to market, and when you limit your transportation
capacity you limit the capacity of your people for productiveness and
for usefulness in human endeavor. They can not stand still. Even
the Pennsylvania Railroad, with its magnificent facilities, is not a
completed property, and much more so, in all the territory from
which I come and from which most of you gentlemen come, the trans:
portation facilities on which vour people rely are not completed. and
unless the communities perish thev can never be completed. They
must go on growing as the days go and as buman genius grows and
human interest grows. They must go on growing and keep pace
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with the rest of the world, or you put the hand of paralysis upon the
people who must have those accommodations or die. They will have
to be provided. l

How is this increased transportation facility, this constant growth
in transportation facility, to be provided? Is there anyone who
dreams that it can be supplied out of earnings? Is there any man of
affairs anywhere who believes that you can continue to build the
needed transportation facilities out of earnings? If so, he needs to
open his eyes, because that is not even a remote possibility. It is
impossible to build, to renew, to extend, to amplify, and to increase
the transportation facilities of this country without the constant

-input of new money.

It is necessary, therefore, for the American people, in answer to
their supreme needs for efficient, adequate, and constantly growing
facilities, that there shall be a guaranteed means by which the pro-
vision of the facilities may be insured. There must be an assurance,
not in the interest of the railroads but in the interest of the public—
there must be the assurance of a constant supply of new money, in
order to iIncrease, as the public needs require, the transportation
facilities of the country.

Now, how is that new money to be provided? Manifestly, if these
systems of railroads are to remain in private hands, and if they are
to look to private individuals to supply these means, there must be
established such a credit on the part of the transportation facilities
of the country as will attract the private investor.

I pause for a moment to ask you gentlemen to consider whether
such a credit is simply the private affairs of the railroads? Isit a
matter in which alone the present owners of the railroads are inter-
ested? Is it a matter in which the present owners of the railroads
are interested to anything like the extent that the public are inter-
ested? Of course, it is to the interest of the private owner that his
property should flourish, but at last, when confined within its present
limits, he can do something with this proposition, or in the final event
the Government can take it over and pay him for it. But the public
requires that there shall be an adequate credit, because the public
requires that there shall be adequate growing transportation facilities.
If the credit of the railroads breaks down or is insufficient, then the
public is denied the opportunity of growth and expansion and of an
avenue for the current of its commercial business.

So the question of railroad credits is not a private interest. It is
a public interest. It is a necessity of the public. If it fails to exist
there are but two things to happen. One 1s that the country will be
blighted by an insufficient supply of railroad facilities, and the other
is that the Government must take them over and supply the credit
themselves, and if the Government ever does take them over, and if
the Government ever does become an operator of these railroads, it
will be because this question of railroad credit is so absolutely con-
trolling in the public interest that the public must take them over in
order to supply the credit. .

No more convincing argument can be made to an intelligent mind
that railroad credit is a matter of great controlling public interest
than the fact that if ever there comes a system of Government
ownership, it must come for the purpose of supplying the credit
which private owners can not supply to it.
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Now, let us look at this question of railroad credit and its present
condition. Is it on a safe basis, so far as the public is concerned?
Leave out, I pray you again, any consideration of private interest.
Is the railroad crecfit of the country on a sufficiently sound basis to
satisfy the public needs? Let us look at the facts. I suppose that
there is not one of you who has not come to realize, in the conduct
of your personal affairs and in your observation of commercial con-
ditions, that business can not safely be conducted if dependent
entirely upon borrowed money. The man who goes into business
and borrows all his capital is not considered a preferred risk in the
commercial world. The man who gets all he has by mortgaging his
property and putting on fixed charges is going to have less and less
credit as his mortgages increase and as his fixed charges grow, and
as he comes closer and closer to the time when some reversal in busi-
ness may prevent the payment of his interest. That rule is as appli-
cable to a railroad as it is to an individual. A railroad can no more
go on exhausting all its assets by mortgages and loading up all its
operations with the application of fixed charges than can an indi-
vidual. There comes a point in railroad credit, as in individual
credit, where the line of safety is found between the input of capital
which can be borrowed and the input of capital which should be made
by the owner of the property, and be evidenced by stock without
fixed charges. The accumulation of fixed charges, the necessity to
pay them, whether the earnings are sufficient or not, constitutes a
charge, if this line is exceeded, which may mean, in the end, default
and bankruptcy and failure.

It is important, then, for us to inquire where that line of safety is,
and whether it has been exceeded in American railways. We shall
attempt to develop that by expert evidence before you in the course
of these hearings, to show where the line of safety is considered to be
by the expert financiers of the world. But there is that line of
safety, and the question which you gentlemen will be interested in
considering is whether that line of safety has been exceeded, or is
in danger of being exceeded, and whether thereby the financial struc-
ture of the American railroads is now menaced.

I believe you will find that a great many of these economists and
financiers will say that that line of safety is 50 and 50. Some of
them, doubtless, will put the percentage of borrowed money at a
higher figure. but none has come to my attention: no contention has
come to me that the borrowed money ought to be higher than 60 per
cent and 40 per cent contributed by the owner. That will be a
matter of investigation, of expert investigation before this com-
mittee, as to where that line of safety is.

But. taking it for the purpose of my illustration at 60 and 40, we
have the history of railroad financing in this country within the last
16 vears on this point as follows:

In the year 1900 the bonded indebtedness, the indebtedness that
was accompanied by fixed charges, constituted only 49.78 per cent
of the entire capitalization, and on that capitalization, in that stock, °
were the bonus stocks which were at one time resorted to as a method
of American financing. In the year 1914 the percentage had grown
to 61.80 per cent, and the information I have, but I state this sub-
ject to verification, is that in 1916 it is 65 per cent. |
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-crentlemen, is there nothing in that statement to make us pause and
inquire where we are tending? Is there nothing there to make us
pause and study the question of whether or not existing systems of
regulation sufficiently encourage investment to induce the investors
to buy the stock of railroads and thus establish the proper equi-
librium? If we do not, where are we tending? Where will that
growing percentage lead us? Is there any man brave enough to
advocate the proposition that the railroads must hereafter be financed
entirely by fixed charges, nor must not the intelligent statesmen and
economists of the day say that there is this line of safety and that
upon the evidence you will find that it has already been exceeded ?
But whether it is exceeded or not the tendency is so rapid. the in-
crease of fixed charges in its relationship to the amount of stock is

oing to be so great that you must stop and look at this tremendous
i&e&er that is appearing upon the horizon.

e shall attempt to show to you agedn that in order for a railroad
to finance itself by stock, that there must be reliable earnings of the
railroad sufficient to make th9 investors certain of a return of 6 per
cent, with 3 per cent surplus: /That is a very small estimate, as will
appear from the evidence of these experts, which will be presented to
you. That in order to put stock out at par, the earnings of the com-
pany which wants to issue the stock must be at least 6 per cent in the
way of dividends and 3 per cent in the way of surplus to protect the
investors. 7/

What is the condition of American railroads under that test to-day ?

By this test 39 railroads, having a mileage of 47,363 miles, could
probably be financed by the issue of stock at par. Under this test 137
railroads, having a mileage of 185.219 miles, could not be financed by
the issue of stock at par.

All the people of this country do not come from the territory served
by rich railroads. Some of us come from a territory where the rail-
roads are not in this fine financial condition. We need our railroads
as much as the rich sections of the country need theirs, and when we
see that 185,000 miles of railroad in this country can not respond to
that test of financing themselves against the 47,000 that can, I ask
you whether or not a condition is not presented to the American
people which would make them pause and ask where we are going?

Let us consider some of the other conditions which are at present
affecting American railroad credit. and that we must now confront in
respect to this matter of railroad credit.

What is the territory that is furnishing money to railroads? Is it
the whole world? Ts it all of the United States? Take my own
territory of the South: throngh the income-tax returns we have been
recently able to trace the ownership of a block of $100.000,000 of
bonds of a railroad company running through the vital points of the
gouth. and of that block of $100.000.000. 3} per cent are held in the

outh.

I have recently asked an intelligent associate of mine to go through
the South and talk with our people with respect to the investment in
railroad securities, and he comes back to me with the report. which
we shall verify by the presence of bankers from that section upon this
witness stand. that there is comparatively little demand for invest-
ment in railroads in the South: that there are other investments
which are more attractive to those people.
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The same is true in a very large extent of the western part of the
country. There is a great insurance company in one of the Western
States, the investments of which in loans on farms amounted to
$183,000,000 as against $75,000,000 in railroad securities, and they
have stopped investing in railroad securities. They have never made
a loss on the farm loans, while the depreciation in railroad securities
has amounted to such a substantial figure that they have gone out of
the business. We shall have on the stand here to tell you of the
question of railroad credit in the West, witnesses who can verify
this statement. .

So we have two great sections of this country that practically with-
hold their credit from the railroad investors. Of course, not all of it,
but to a most substantial extent.

Now, to what sections have we been able to apply? We have been
able to apply to the eastern section of the country and to Europe.
But the war in Europe has made of those people borrowers instead
of lenders. They no longer are taking securities of American rail-
roads, but they are sending them back and disposing of them on the
markets of America. Not only is that the case to-day, but when this
war is over Europe will still be a borrower in order to build up its
waste places, and will not be a substantial source of supply of funds
to American railways.

So that we are reduced to the small financial sections of this coun-
try, which is perhaps best described by the “ East,” and when we in-
quire into the condition of railroad credit in the East we find that
representative bankers in such cities as Boston are advising their
tlients, when they come and ask them about investments, not to go
into railroads, and more than that, we are finding that the clients,
when they come and want investment, and a railroad security is sug-
gested, decline to take it. Now, that is a tendency which we can
not 1gnore. .

Gentlemen, I wish you to bear in mind that I am not contending
bere that gilt-edge railroad securities, constituting first or prior liens,
have no market, because they have,and they have a pretty good one.
Outstanding mortgages of high order have a very good standing in
some restricted marE:tss of the country, and can be sold under ad-
vantageous terms; but are you interested in that? Are you interested
in how outstanding first mortgages sell, except in an indirect way ?
Your problem is not that; your problem is whether or not the rail-
roads of the country have unencumbered assets, have sufficient mar-
gins of equity to enable them to use them as a basis of getting new
money into these enterprises. That is your problem ; that is the rail-
roads’ problem. What is there left, you will ask, to bring new money
into these railroad enterprises, in order that they may perform ac-
ceptably their public functions, and may adequately provide for the
growing commerce of this country? That is your problem; that is
the national problem; that is the public problem. What can we dot
What have we left that will enable these railroad companies to meet
the thing that is essential in the interest of the public, to raise the
amount of money that will supply the facilities which the public
needs absolutely demand? Every security that is now out upon the
markets might be more desirable than any other class of securities—
every one of them might be in the highest demand, but they bring no
money. What they have brought has already come.
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The practical problem is to get the new money that these facilities
require, and we have got to ﬁ)ok at the assets of these companies
and their earning capacity, in order to see whether what 1s left
furnishes a guarantee of the future of these American railroads. So
let us not delude ourselves with the idea that we can find railroad
credit reflected upon the quotations of the stock exchanges in respect
to bonds already in the hands of the public. That gives no picture
of the kind of credit that you are inquiring into and that your public
is interested in. That may have an indirect bearing as indicating
that if those securities are worth so much perhaps tﬁere are others
to come behind that will still be saleable; but, at last, your inquiry
is as to the condition of what is now available to offer the public
when you ask his investment, and whether it is sufficiently attractive
to get it. And you must realize that you are offering now junior
liens on all these railroads, or you are otg;ring stock which is without
a lien. You see the condition of the stock; you see the condition
of disproportionate issue of bonds, as compared with stock, and you
see—I hope you see—that there is a real problem for the statesman-
ship of this country to consider in the question of whether or not
existing conditions, whatever may be their cause, are such as to give
a guaranty to the American people that new money will be forth-
coming as they need new facilities, and that there is a practical
assurance that these new facilities will be provided.

You will likewise have your attention called to what are consid-
ered the superior attractions of other classes of securities. You will
be told of why it is that investments are going in other directions.
You will be told about the more attractive earning capacity of
industrials. You will be told about the growing favor in municipal
securities. Your attention will be directed to a vast area or avenue
of investment newly created by an act of Congress, where the farm
loan securities, practically indorsed by the Government—not in the
way of financial obligation, but indorsed by Government approval—
will come into the field as a great competitor of other investments;
that those securities are tax free, and, as told to us by one of the
bankers of Memphis, Tenn., that they will hereafter furnish a tre-
mendous source of competiton to any other class of investments,
especially investment in railroads.

our attention is invited, and will continually be invited durin

this hearing, to this, as a cause for the decline in railroad credit, ans
that is that under our governmental policy, the amount of the reve-
nues of the carriers is not within the control of the owner. I am
careful here to say that I realize that the amount of those revenues
can not be, and should not be, in the hands or the control of the
owner, free from governmental regulation, but when I come to dis-
cuss that part of the subject, I shall discuss what the regulation
ought to be; not that there should be freedom from regulation, or
absence of regulation, but the character of the regulation so as to
increase public confidence.

We can not in this connection lose sight of the fact that the credit
of the railroads is also affected by the power of labor to dictate its
own wages, and by the consequent withdrawal from the control of
the owner of the power to fix the level of his exi)ense, and we are
subject, as all are subject, to the increased cost of living—the differ-
ence between us and most enterprises being that we can not increase,
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as we think proper, the amount of our revenues. We are like the
Government clerk up here, with whom you gentlemen have to deal,
whose income is limited, but whose market bills increase.

And then there is another consideration, gentlemen, which affects
railroad credit, which in the calm and dispassionate atmosphere of
this inquiry, I hope will be recognized and will be given due con-
sideration. Railroads are, at least, a business enterprise; they must
not be subjected, if they are to survive, to politica] management.
We are just as dependent on the application of business principles to
the business which we are intrusted with the obligation to make
successful, as any other line of business, and we can not be subjected
safely to political management, any more than any other business
can be safely subjected to political management.

Now, I have adverted briefly, gentlemen, to some of the causes
which are affecting adversely railroad credit. Is there nothing in
that catalogue to arrest your attention? Is there nothing in the
conditions which I have described to make you pause and say, “Are
the interest of the public sufficiently safeguarded under conditions
such as these? Is there an adequate assurance in the conditions
which now exist that, throufh private means, the railroad facilities
oze:,lhscz, ;:ountry will be at all times kept adequate to the country’s
n

Let me ask you for one moment to put yourselves in the position
of the investor. You, as an investor, can not be coerced ; you must
be attracted. That is a fundamental part of the problem of rail-
road management and of railroad regulation. As long as these in-
strumentalities are in private hands you can not coerce, but you must
attract investors. Now, an investor who means to invest comes and
looks upon the field. What does he seef

He sees, in the first place, that the subject in which he is asked
to make his investment, is absolutely beyond his own control in
res| to the revenues which it shall produce; that they are con-
trolled by governmental authority, and they are not only controlled
by tﬁovermnent,_al authority,but they are controlled by a governmental
authority which is irresponsible for the results and which is so di-
versified that it can not be coordinated into one consistent policy
of regulation. He finds not only that the revenues are limited by
the power of government, but limited not by the power of a single
government. He finds that the level of his revenues is not fixed by a
standard which is consistent and which looks to, appreciates, and is

nsible to the whole people, but by a diversified, uncoordinated
and uncontrolled diversity of governmental authority; that while
the standard of one State and the standard of another State—I mean
of the National Government—may be high enough to guarantee the
continued efficiency and sufficiency of transportation gzucilities, and
from time to time to attract new capital to make his own input useful
and valuable, that he can have no such standard as that applied, but
that he must go not only to one source of regulation, to one standard
of what the public requires, to one standard of what can be per-
mitted in the way of the prosperity of the enterprise, but to 49.

Is there anything inviting in that to the investor? Is there any-
thing to make him feel that “ that is the place for my money ”?

Again, we find not only can one Government add to the expense
account but the 49 governments can add to the expemse account.
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Can they add to it with a limitation of the same principles or the
limitation of ‘the same standards, or can they add to it according to
the individual and uncontrolled conception within the lines of con-
fiscation of each individual governmental authority? Here this in-
vestor has the question of the amount of his revenues controlled so
that he can not say what they shall be, and no enterprise of his
can control them, but they are controlled by a governmental author-
ity, and added to that are the differing policies of 49 authorities, all
of which have the power of affecting his revenues. And when he
comes to the expense account he finds that that is not in the hands
of a single responsible authority—responsible to the whole people—
and to a comprehensive and complete view of the needs of com-
merce and of the instrumentalities of commerce, but that that, too,
is subject to the uncoordinated, diversified, and unrestricted—except
as constitutional limitations restrict it—exercise of the power of
49 different agencies.

Now, Mr. Investor, how do you like that situation? Is there any-
thing in that to make you particularly keen to part with your hard-
earned money and put it into that enterprise? Is there or is there
not something there for the Government to consider and for the
Government to correct, if you are going to continue to rely upon the
voluntary action of investors free to come in or free to go out?

What else does this investor see when he comes to consider now
whether it is to his interest to put his money into this enterprise?
He sees a system of regulation born of the passionate resentment in
the public mind against abuses and continuing only the principles of
correction and punishment under the principle of repression—no
principle of lifting up and building. He finds, therefore, that not
only is he invited to come into an enterprise where he can control
neither his revenues nor his expenses, but he comes to make his in-
vestment subject to a system which contains only the principles of
repression and correction, and which has in it no recognition of the
necessity for him to be encouraged and protected.

Is there anything in that that you, as representing the public, can
rely upon to secure from private individuals the new money that is
needed to build up and to make stable these great fundamental in-
strumentalities of the public welfare? Suppose he looks a little
further, this investor, examining into the merits of the thing in which
he is asked to make an investment, and finds that there has been a
gross advance in 16 years of 16 per cent in the proportion of fixed
charges put upon that property to which he must come in subject, and
where the margin for his security, be it lien or be it stock—the mar-
gin on which he must rely for his reimbursement and for the safety
of his investment—has been reduced from over 50 per cent in 1900 to
now about 35 per cent; do you think that that constitutes an element
of real attraction to an investor? This man that you must attract,
his man that you can not coerce, you are inviting into a banquet room
where the fare will be in his mind, only the fare of starvation instead
of the fare of plenty, and you are asking him to permanently identify
himself with an enterprise that is made subject to these conditions
in respect to the exhaustion of equities and to the gradual progress
toward the entire exhaustion of asset value. Such a man—this in-
vestor—will not be contented to look only in the direction to which
you invite his attention. He is not going to see only your railroad
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investment. He is at liberty to look at other classes of investment.
He is at liberty to measure their attractions, and he is at liberty to
choose between them. How will he choose between the investment
which is subject to severe and restrictive governmental regulation on
the one hand, and which he is free to enjoy. and the operation of the
forces of economic development on the other? How will he select
your railroad investment when he sees the standard of your earnings
vastly inferior to the standard of the earnings in other industrial
pursuits from agriculture, or from agriculture down?

I say that in deference to my friend from Georgia.

Mr. Apamsox. That is correct.

Mr. Tuosm. How will he select, when he has the whole field of
clear and unencumbered assets on the one hand as a security, and
he sees the margin of equity in the railroad world reduced to 35
per cent against over 50 per cent 16 years ago? And when you invite
this gentleman, with his money to invest, to consider a railroad in-
vestment, what will be the impression on him when he is free on
the one hand to invest in a line of business which is governed only
by business considerations, which is subject only to the limitations
of honesty, which puts no restriction upon genius or enterprise?
That, on the one hand, and a system of transportation which is not
controlled by simple business considerations, but is subject to the
fluctuating views of political parties. How will he select?

Some of these things that I have alluded to are inseparable from
the railroad industry. The principle of governmental regulation is
inseparable from it. We must reckon with that. We must take that
as our starting point, but after we have taken it that does not end
the question. It comes back, then, to the system and permanency
and provisions of regulation, that they may be as wise as they can
be made, in order to safeguard the public against abuse and at the
same time offer adequate attractions to the investor to continue the
supply of facilities. :

e are not here to discuss the freedom of this industry from
regulation. That is universally accepted as a permanent and endur-
ing part of American policy, and I. for one, concur in it, not only
as a fixed policy, but I am a disciple of its wisdom. I believe it ought
to be, so that when I raise my voice here it is not for the purpose
of attacking the principle or the policy of regulation, but it is for
the purpose of trying, as far as my efforts can contribute to it, to
sec that the system of regulation is made as wise and as helpful as it
can be made for the preservation of this great and essential industry.
I do believe that a means must be found of creating an authority
of regulation that shall be as free as possible from political considera-
tion. I realize that it is, perhaps, a Utopian dream to think that
that can be done entirely, but I do think that that is the point to
which the efforts of statemanship should be directed, to find a
method of applying governmental regulation to an industry which
shall be safeguarded as far as possible from political consideration
and political inflience. We know that at the present time—I say
this 1n passing merely as an illustration of what I am meaning in
this part of my remarks—we know that a railroad to-day may refuse
to pay, under the instructions of the Interstate Commerce Commis-
sion, a claim to some important man at some crossroads, that it may
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make by that obedience to the instructions of the Interstate Com-
merce Commission a political enemy of a man to whom we do not
pay the claim, and that he may have strength enough to influence
the election of some man that will feature his political life by an
attack upon the railroad interests. We can not survive that an
more than any other business can survive. The decree of the Ameri-
can people has gone forth that railroads shall stay out of politics,
and the railroads with which I am acquainted do stay out of politics.
That same policy which issues that righteous decree to the railroads
should see to it that the other side, that side that wants to attack th
railroads, stays out of politics, too. '

We plead before you gentlemen for a nonpolitical body—Dbusiness
system of regulation—which shall give every guaranty that it is
possible for your wisdom to invent, that the business questions on
which your welfare hinges—and by your I mean the public welfare—
are dependent, shall be decided on principles of business righteous-
ness and not of political expediency. Your railroad business can not
long survive if it is made a football of politics, and the more it is
made so the more dangerous it is; the less it is made so the more you
attract the man that expects business conditions to surround his
investment. .

I have tried, with such suggestiveness and force as I could com-
mand, to bring to your minds an appreciation of the fact that there
is a condition of serious depreciation in railroad credits. I have tried
to show to you that that is a matter that does not primarily concern the
railroad owners to the extent it concerns the general public. I think
we should now go further and inquire into the causes of this decline
in railroad credits. I have hinted at that in the course of what I have
said, but perhaps it will be useful to catalogue them again, in order
that we may see whether there is anything in them that is impossible
for national policies to remedy.

Mr. Chairman, I have spoken two hours and a half now. It is a
considerable effort to speak three hours and a half. I will not bg able
to finish to-day. I would like very much, if I could, before going
into this subject, which is a very large one, if I can come to-morrow
morning and continue.

Mr. ApamsoN. Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that we utilize the
time to go into executive session for a few minutes.

The motion was agreed to.

The committee thereupon proceeded to the consideration of execu-
tive business, after whicg the doors were reopened and the committee
adjourned until to-morrow, Friday, November 24, 1916, at 10
o’clock a. m.)
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FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 24, 1916.

: Conoress oF THE UNITED STATES,
JoINT CoMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FoREIGN COMMERCE,
Washington, D. (.

The committee met, pursuant to adjournment, in room 326, Senate
Office Building, at 10.30 o’clock a. m., Senator Francis G. Newlands
(chairman) presiding; Hon. William C. Adamson, vice chairman.

The committee resumed its session pursuant to Public Resolution
25. joint resolution creating a joint subcommittee from the member-
ship of the Senate Committee on Interstate Commerce and the House
Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce to investigate the
conditions relating to interstate and foreign commerce, and the
necessity for further legislation relating thereto, and defining the
powers and duties of such subcommittee.

The CrammaN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Thom,
you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF MR. ALFRED P. THOM, COUNSEL RAILROAD
EXECUTIVES’ COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D. C.—Resumed.

Mr. Trom. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, in
speakin% yesterday of the disappearing sources for the supply of
needed funds for railroad improvementh omitted one of the sources
whglc}l seems to me to be of great significance and consequence to the

ublic.

P The railroads of this country have been created by the spirit of
adventure of the American people. They have been willing to go
into enterprises involving an unknown future and great risk in tﬁe
hope of large returns. There is no man acquainted with public
affairs or with the history of the creation of the transportation facili-
ties of this country that does not appreciate that without the spirit
to which I have alluded there wouldll)mave been no such transportation
system as exists in America to-day. The spirit of the man who was
willing to adventure his means in the hope of great financial return
is what has accomplished the creation of the American system of
railroads.

Now, that source has, of course, been eliminated. There can be no
system of strict governmental regulation which would leave any room
for the man who is the adventurer or speculator, if you please, in the
subject matter that is thus recognized. While we all recognize that
that situation is one that has necessarily come, in dealing with the
future and in laying our plans for the preservation and the growth
of this system, we must not shut our eyes to the fact that that great °

Tl
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quy of adventurers, or capitalists, which was controlled by the
spirit of adventure, has disappeared as a source of supply to the in-
crease of railroad facilities. go that we are reduced now to the con-
servative investor when we want to get money. In order to attract
him there must be offered to him, in the place of risk and large re-
turns, stability and certainty for his investment. Therefore. in your
outlook. in your constructive scheme for the future, in your pur-
pose t¢ preserve an adequacy of railroad facilities for the growing
commerce of this country, you can not shut your eyes to the fact of
the disappearing and exhausted sources of supply of this capital. but
you must address yourselves as practical men to the accommodation
of what you do to the actual possibilities of the situation with which
you are dealing. .

Gentlemen, may I for a moment try to interest you in the ques-
tion of what the financial needs of the railroads are likely to be dur-
ing the next 10 or 12 years? Of course, we have no lamp to light
our feet as we tread along this pathway, except the lamp of experi-
ence. We can only study what has been done, what the tendencies
are, what the growth of commerce is expected to be, and from that
attempt to adduce what will be necessary in the way of transporta-
tion facilities to accommodate the commerce which may reasonably
be expected.

We have had that subject studied, and in due time the exact
methods of that study, the way it was carried on, the figures which
have been deduced from it, will be presented for your consideration.
I will now simply give you the method and state conclusions.

In our effort to ascertain what are the reasonable needs of the
future we have studied the growth of population, industries, and
commerce during the past 20 or more years, and the growth and de-
velopment of railway traffic and of facilities and equipment during
the same period. We have tried to show what the percentage of in-
crease year by year has been during that period; how the property
has grown ; how the traffic has grown, and how the railroad facilities
have grown to take care of it. The result is this, from the growth
of population, industries, and commerce during this period, this has
been found:

First. That the wealth of this country has increased at the rate of
8 to 9 per cent per vear, and that the same ratio of increase has held
good in the demand for transportation.

Second. That the forces that have operated in this growth and
development in the past apparently continue still in full operation
and may reasonably be expected to so continue for the next 10 or 15

ears.

Third. The investment in railway facilities in order to meet the
enlarged requirements of the future because of this continued growth
and in order to fulfill the duties and obligations imposed upon _the
railways by the public must therefore also proceed at a corresponding
annual rate of increase. .

We take, then, 8 per cent as the result of these figures, to indicate
the annual growth that must be provided for in railroad facilities of
all sorts in order to keep up with the 8 per cent of increase in the
business of the country, and the result of that is that during the next
10 years there will be needed approximately twelve hundred and fifty
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millions of dollars a year, in order not to constrict the business and
productive energies of the country and in order to supply them rea-
sonably with the facilities which this growing business will require.
Now, those figures, of course, are not accurate; those figures indicate
a mere attempt to forecast within some sort of reasonable limit the
nieeds of the railroads and the public interest annually during the
next 10 years. Those figures apply only to the amount that will be
required to increase your facilities; they do not contemplate the
amount that will be required to refund your maturing debt. From
the best information that we can obtain, there will be required to
refund maturing debts during that time a sum approximating two
hundred and fifty millions of ﬁollars a year; so that the requirements
of the railroads for new money during the period to which I allude
are estimated by us to be fifteen hundred millions of dollars a year.

Now, as I say, those figures are an attempt at approximation; it is
the best estimate that we have been able to give. They are larger
than the amounts which have been expended during the last f%w
years, which have amounted to six or seven hundred millions of
dollars a year. but they are based upon the creation of facilities such
as will accommodate commerce and not on the policy of skimping and
restraining commerce and not having facilities adequate to its accom-
modation. These figures therefore will illustrate to you the problem
with which you will be confronted in creating a constructive system
of railroad regulation in providing for the future needs of the public
which you represent. Whether somewhat greater or somewhat less,
they are figures of a magnitude sufficiently great to arrest the atten-
tion of men charged with your responsibility.

Is it not fair to ask of a system which limits revenue but does not
limit expenses. where this money is to come from? Is it not fair to
ask that in any constructive measure which is favored by the Con-
gress of the United States this essential need of the people shall not
be overlooked, and that some method shall be provided which will
reasonably assure the necessary input of capital to bring these and
to keep these instrumentalities of commerce up to the requirements of
the public needs? Can it for a moment be contended that existing
systems have that effect?

I have but to ask you to recall the situation that confronts the
American investor. as T attempted to describe it to you yesterday, to
see that there are no such inducements of safety and certainty and
of a friendly attitude of government toward this great essential of
public welfare as to make it certain that that investor will put his
means in this restricted field of financial return. In view of that,
has not the time come. in the language of the President, to take a
new appraisement of the conditions that surround these properties
in order to sece whether or not your present system of regulation
contains those principles of encouragement and helpfulness and
assurance which will be their support in the minds that must at
last determine the question that is in the minds of the great in-
vesting public? Of course we all must recognize that there is an
inherent difficulty in the way—a difficulty which we must all reckon
with—and that is the difficulty that the revenues of the carriers must
be regulated by some governmental authority; that there must be
some limit put by governmental authority upon them. That, in
itself, i9 a limitation of a serious character, and to be considered
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from an economic standpoint when ‘we come to deal with this subject.
That, however, is a diﬂgzult which can not be removed. We must
deal with that as a fact. It is the outcome of the important rela-
tionship which these carriers bear to the public welfare; it is the
outcome of the consequent system of regulation, which must now be
regarded as a permanent part of American governmental policy.
But we are entitled to examine the question—whether or not the
system of regulation which has the effect of limiting these revenues
is of a character that presents as few difficulties as possible! We
have a right to consider, in examining this accepted system of regu-
lation, whether there is anything in it which unnecessarily deters
public confidence from this investment, which unnecessarily compli-
cates th:s situation, and which unnecessarily builds up difficulties in
its way ¢

If you gentlemen can for one moment put yourselves in the
position of the man who wants to choose his investment, and who is
willing to accept a simple and an orderly but at the same time an
efficient system of regulation, I think you will appreciate that the
thing that you will demand is that the system of regulation shall be
as comprehensive and as wise and as little subject to local and fluctu-
ation influences as it is possible to make it. I do not think that you
would go about seeking an investment which may be limited not only
by one authority, but by many authorities. You would want a sys-
tem of regulation as little influenced by politics as you could get it;
you would want a system of regulation as little controlled by selfish
and narrow interests as you could get it; you would want a system of
regulation which could take a large and comprehensive view of na-
tional needs, and take the broad outlook of American commerce,
which appreciates that it is continent-wide, within its own limits,
and that means must be created to allow it to reach the farthest mar-
kets of the earth. If you accepted, as you must do, that there must
be regulation. you would demand that that should be as simple and
as wise and as broad and as farseeing as it could be made. Would
you consider it as bearable to have so many different governmental
agencies, with varying policies, with varying conceptions of the needs
of commerce. all able to put their own special limitation upon what
vour investment might be allowed to earn; all able to create special
conditions of expense, to which your investment must be made subject ?

Now, gentlemen, I hold in my hand a letter which was not written
to me, but was written by an important business man, whose consent
to read it T have not got and therefore I shall not mention his name,
but which I have been permitted to see, and the important part of
this letter I shall ask your indulgence while I read it to you, be-
cause it expresses the standpoint of the disinterested business man
as he looks upon this transportation problem. It was written dur-
ing the current month. It was written in connection with a conven-
tion of business men held in the last week or two in the city of Balti-
more. It was written to express his view of what that business
association should do in regard to this matter of transportation.

I wish to thank you for this invitation—

He refers to the invitation to attend the meeting—
and to express my regret at not being able to attend the conference, as T
have no doubt a discussion will prove of interest, as the matters to be considered
are very imporant.
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While I recognize that there are still many evils to be corrected, I am begin-
ning to wonder whether we are not approaching the time when we are in dan-
ger of going too far in our endeavor to exercise control over our railroads.

Is it not time to take cognizance of the fact that the Interstate Commerce
Commission is not the only power exercising control? Most of the gentlemen
gathering at Baltimore will be business men. How many of them would want to
start in business if the rates of wages and the conditions of employment were 8o
controlled that the cost of their output was largely a matter outside of their con-
trol and if at the same time the prices at which they could sell their commodities
was a matter in which they had lttle or no voice? How many of them do you
think would care to remain in business, and in case they could not get out, how
many of them do you think would feel very much interested in improving or
extending its facilities? Certainly, under such conditions, no one not already in
business would care to start any new enterprise.

To what extent is the present lamentable breakdown in our transportation
facilities due to the underlying causes above referred to? I don’t suppose any-
body knows very definitely to what extent that may be the case, but isn’t there
probability enough of there being an intimate relation between the present in-
adequate conditon of the equipment of our railroads and the fact that the officers
of our railroads are no longer in control of our transportation facilities, to any
very marked extent, to give us pause and perhaps look at this problem from a
somewhat different standpoint. That the railroads themselves are largely to
blame for the necessity of exercising some means of control can not be denied,
but as all movements in public sentiment and in reform swing too far and have
to recede, are we not rapidly approaching the time when the swing of the pendu-
lum in this movement should be checked?

It may throw some light on the present status of these problems if we very
briefly review the early history of our railroad building. Very few of our rail-
roads were profitable investments when they were first constructed. The re-
sources of the country through which they passed were undeveloped, the revenues
in most cases were insufficient to pay for the upkeep of the roads and equipment
and provide interest for the bonds, and most of them went through bankruptcy
and had long periods of lean years before they ultimately reached the point
where they could pay even 5 per cent or 6 per cent on what would have been a
fair valuation of their assets. Of course, the investors had hopes of very hand-
some returns or they never would have built the roads. To be sure, the public
had just grounds for grievance against some of them because of the stock-jobbing
schemes that were employed and because of the many of the methods of discrimi-
nation that were followed, but just the same had it been known in advance that
no larger returns would ever be made and that ultimately, even if they could be
made, would not be permitted because of Government regulation, most of our
railroads would never have been bullt by private enterprise. Could any group
of men to-day be induced to build a trunk-line railroad for the purpose of com-
peting with those already in existence, with all the risks of losing their money,
knowing that from the beginning at best they would have a long period of
unprofitable operation until the natural resources along their line should be
developed and knowing from the beginning that in no event would they be per-
mitted to earn more than a mere § or 6 per cent on their investment?

With a knowledge of these facts before us, does anyone suppose that if the
conditions now imposed had already existed our rallroads would ever have
been built by private enterprise? Is it not therefore a matter of great good
fortune to the country that our railroads were built before these restrictive
conditions were imposed?

If the conclusions above reached are measurably correct do they not also
apply, altbough somewhat in a lesser degree, to the problems involved in in-
creasing the facilities and equipment to meet the ever-increasing necessities
of the public? How far is the present shortage of cars and equipment due to
this conditon? If our rallroads are deprived of the opportunities to make
money enough to enable them to provide additional trackage and equipment
sufficient to meet the growing demands of our country, how are these necessi-
ties to be provided for and how is our country to continue its development?
We all decry Government ownership, but are we not in danger of creating
conditions that will force it upon ourselves? We know something of how the
red tape, politics, inefficiency, and increased cost of operation resulting from
Government ownership would ultimately affect rates and the service rendered,
but even more serious would be the fact that Government-owned railroads
would always lag behind necessity. Needs for additional trackage, terminals,
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and equipment would never be anticipated. We all know that it is hard enough,
and many times impossible, to get Congress to do a thing even after the neces-
sity for it had long been apparent, hence our railroads would never be ready
for a great business movement when it came. The ills we now have are as
nothing compared with those we would have under Government ownership.
It is time to be careful.

Mr. Trom. Now, gentlemen, this brings me to consider, in the effort
which I am advocating before you, the simplificaion of the system of
regulation—this brings me to consider on its merits the dual system of
regulation both by tfe State and by the National Governments.
This question should be considered from two standpoints, one from
the standpoint of the discouragement to the investor which this
dual system of regulation creates, and the other from the stand-
point of the effect of this dual system of regulation by one State
upon the interests of another State, and upon interstate commerce.

I have spoken to you at length in regard to the effect upon the
credit of the carriers. I have called your attention to the fact that
the investor himself is repelled when he comes to consider that his
investment is made subject not only to one regulating authority, but
to many regulating authorities. I have called your attention to the
fact that one State may have a narrow policy, that it may consider
that its system of rates should just escape the line of confiscation,
and that 1t should make no contribution whatever to a high efficiency
standard of transportation facilities. We all know that there are
such States; we all know that the courts have been full of cases where
State-made systems of rates have been attacked because the railroads
regarded that they did not escape the line of confiscation, but that
they were actually confiscatory in their character, and whether those
cases have succeeded or not 1t is only necessary in order that the
State might win them that the line of confiscation was escaped, or
that there was no available proof that the line of confiscation had
been kept below. We all recognize the fact that the cases which
have charged confiscation in this oount? have been almost entirel
cases in regard to State-made systems of rates and seldom in rega
to Nation-made systems of rates. We all know, therefore, that it is
within the power of the States, unrestricted by any constitutional
limitation, to cut the level of its rates down just so that it will escape
the condemnation of the fourteenth amendment.

Suppose there are States that do that? Suppose that those States
can control an average of 15 per cent of the traffic of the railroads,
for interstate traffic, generally speaking, in this country, is about 85
per cent of the whole and éate traffic is about 15 per cent of the
whole. Now, suppose it is within the power of a State simply to cut
down the earnings of the railroads, that 15 per cent, to the line of
confiscation, and just to escape it? What view will the investor in
these railroads take of the existence and sometimes of the exercise
of such a power as that? Is that power an inducement to the input
of this new capital which I have attempted to show you is essential
in the interest of American commerce? Suppose a State might go
further and adopt a policy, as some States have adopted it, that
States’ markets are for State people, and the theory of interstate
commerce across the border is impeded and sometimes prevented by
a scale of rates which makes dealings across the border impossible ?




INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN TRANSPORTATION. i

Would that impediment to the free flow of commerce, created by
the local views and the local conditions of men who can control
measurably those questions, be an inducement to the investor to put
his money in a business subject to such conditions? But I have dis-
cussed that feature of the situation sufficiently. I beg you to let
your minds revert back to what I had the honor of saying to you on
yesterday in regard to the attitude of the investor and let me come
at once to the consideration of how the policy of one State can ad-
versely affect the policy of another State; of how inherently there
is in this situation a power inconsistent with any comprehensive
and sound view of what commerce is. Commerce has ceased to be a
neighborhood affair. Men no longer deal simply with their neigh-
bors, but steam and electricity have done their work, and the markets
of the world have been brought to the doors of the business men of
the country. Their field of enterprise is no longer a restricted and
neighborhood field, but the productive and commercial energies of
the people know no limits, except the limits of the civilized globe.
In order to deal with that question, therefore, we have got to get a
national view of what commerce is and what commerce demands.
We have got to get away from any narrow conception of it, but
appreciate 1n a comprehensive way all its needs and all its interests.
The man who deals now simply with his neighbor has fettered him-
self with a condition of slavery—of commercial slavery—which is
out of keeping with the spirit of freedom which pervades the earth
in regard to what commerce is. In our little communities we see our
neighbors ];J)lroducing the foodstuffs which are to feed the armies of
Europe. our little communities we see our neighbors producing
the foodstuffs which are to supply the great markets of America.

Men will not be content with t{leir own market towns as a limita-
tion upon their commercial possibilities. In obedience to that tend-
ency, great lines of railroads have come into existence, not as a
matter of financial scheming but in obedience to the operation of a
commercial law which is all controlling; and that is that the instru-
mentality of commerce must accommodate itself to the needs of com-
merce. And so we see the great lines of railroads in this country
which are serving the people, and are serving them according to their
needs—take no note of States lines, but they g)ass on from the vast
filds of production to the great markets o
great ports of America. They are cax;ﬁving commerce where com-
merce wants to go. They are not hauling within the confines of
States where commerce does not want to go. They are responding
to an economic condition which they could not create, and to whose
behests they must yield an unquestioning obedience. Should our
?:tam of regulation recognize that fact or refuse to recognize it

y system of regulation of an economic question which throws itself
athwart the path of economic progress is destined ultimately to
failure. There may be checks, there may be obstacles, there may be
artificial and unnatural conditions sought to be imposed, but at last,

tlemen, the logical operation of economic laws will prevail over
uman-made laws and human intelligence sooner or later will begin
to recognize it; and when it is recognized the adjustment that is
made will be by the laws to the economic conditions, for it is impos-
sible to adjust economic conditions to the laws.

America and to the
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Now, these economic conditions in which your constituents want
to deal with all the people of the earth are in operation. That
economic need may be checked but it can not be destroyed. The
thing for statesmanship to inquire of is whether the time has come
for a better adjustment of statutory laws to recognize economic con-
ditions. What value have the lines of the States ﬁm the standpoint
of interstate and foreign commerce? They may be adhered to from
political preference. ere may be an indisposition to disregard
them from inherited or political consideration but there is no justi-
fication for that from a' commercial standpoint; and the question
before you is whether you will bind the commerce of America by
political considerations or whether you will study it in its commer-
cial needs and in its economic aspects, and will adjust your laws to
the actual conditions which do apply to and control it.

I ask your attention to the effect of State regulation upon other
States. We shall attempt to develop that in the evidence which
shall be adduced before you; but I will take the liberty of referring
to a few conditions in respect to it which are known of all men
and which may well illustrate the purpose I have in mind. In the
first place, I call your attention to tge act that between the Potomac
and the Mississippi Rivers there is not a State that does not make
the State rates, and the State commerce in no two of the States
moves on the same terms, although the Government makes them all.
Now, is not that a startling proposition? Is not that an illustration
of the inconsistent and uncoordinate views of State management
of commerce, that when each State is exercising its power to deter-
mine the terms on which its commerce can move within its own
borders there is such a difference of conception of the problem that
the commerce of none of those States moves on the same terms?
As indicating the diversity of State policy in respect to these matters,
and of the effect that one State law may have u;;on the commerce
of another, I bring to your attention the different laws of the States
in respect to the fine that may be imposed for failure to furnish
cars. One State I have in mind imposes a fine of $5 a day for not
furnishing a car on demand. Another State imposes a fine of $1 a
day for not furnishing a car on demand. The interstate-commerce
act imposes no fine. :

Now, take the present condition of car shortage, in which, in
obedience to the t currents of commerce, the available equipment
of the railroads has passed on to some other section of the country,
and imagine the case where there is only one car to supply these
three demands—the demand of the State which imposes a fine of
$5, the demand of the State which imposes a fine of $1, and the
demand of the Interstate Commerce Commission, which has no fine
in regard to the failure to furnish a car—one car to be selected
for the three, two to “ go without,” one “to have.” Which is going
to get it? And when the State with the severest penalty gets a car,
it ﬁas taken it away from its sister State, it has taken it away
from interstate commerce. Is that a proper balance of power in
respect to the matter in which all the States and all the people are
interested? Ought the question of a fair and equitable distribution
of car supply to be in the hands of the selfish interests of one of the
States or ought it to be in the hands of the Government of all the
States, which can act impartially between them?
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I will illustrate another situation. I attempted to show you yester-
day the great interest which the whole public has in a proper supply
of new capital. There are 19 States in this Union now asserting the
power to regulate the issue of new securities, each demanding the
power to approve or disapprove. Now, what is the subject matter
1n respect to which they are exercising that power?

The mortgages or the stock issues of these continuous lines of rail-
road relate to the whole line, not to the part within a single State,
unless under most unusual conditions. The general situation is of a
mortgage which covers the Eropert from end to end and through
many States, or the stock which is based upon an ownership in the
whole line through many States. Now, 19 States say that such a
railroad as that, in which 10 or a dozen States are interested, can not
raise any new money, can not V&?ﬁde any new facilities without
the consent of that one State. at is to become of interstate com-
merce under such a restriction as that? Here are facilities needed,
vast quantities of new equipment to go from one end to the other of
this continent, and yet 19 States say you can not issue any securities
to buy that equipment without the consent of each one of us.

Let us see how it has operated in practice. Let us see some of the
instances in which the power has been exerted, and inquire what has
been the effect upon other States of the exercise of that power.

There was the Ereat New York Central system, running from the
City of New York through the whole extent of that State, across the
State of Ohio, across the State of Indiana, and, for a few miles, into
the State of Illinois—less than 20 miles, I am told, in the State of
Illinois. Recently they desired to issue a large amount of securities
for the purpose of reorganizing and coordinating that whole system.
The State of Illinois was callecf upon to iive its consent to that issue.
They gave it, but they said the laws of the State of Illinois imposed
as a condition of our consent a tax of $1 per $1,000 on this issue, and
thereupon they insisted on a payment of $600,000 by the New York
Central as a condition of the issue of those securities. Less than 20
miles of the railroad in the State of Illinois. That railroad, running
entirely across the State of Indiana, entirely across the State of Ohio,
entirely across the State of New York. at greater right had the
State of Illinois to exact that $600,000 than the State of Indiana had
or the State of Ohio had or the State of New York had? And if all
had done it, if all had exercised that power, what would become of
the possibility of making that financial transaction, which was ap-
proved by the commission of the State of Illinois? .

Are the people of the different States of this country going to re-
main long in silence and accept this power of exaction which one of
the States may make, the effect of which is to place a burden upon
their commerce and a limitation upon the facilities upon which their

ple are dependent? Somebody must pay that $600,000. It must
me some effect upon the public, either in the payments they must
make to sustain it or in the withdrawal of that amount from the
facilities which the public ought to have to carry on its business.
Somebody must pay it; some public interest must be burdened; and
can you for a moment tolerate the conception that an instrumentality
on which the State of New York, of Ohio, of Indiana, and of Illinois
are dependent, shall be burdened, shall be crippled by the imposition

117900—19—vor. 2——8
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of a tax which is agproved by the policies of the State of Illinois,
but which is rejected by Indiana, by Ohio, and by New York?

. Are you familiar with the recent instance of what has happened
in the New England States in regard to the New York, New lgsven
& Hartford road? Recently that road was confronted with the early
maturity of a number of short-term notes. It wished to provide the
means to take up those notes and, in addition, a fund of $25,000,000
to give enlarged terminals, more equipment, and better facilities to
the commerce served by that property. It was necessary to go to
Rhode Island, to Connecticut, and to Massachusetts in order to ob-
tain the approval of those States to the issue of that $67,000,000. The
State of Rhode Island gave its approval, the State of Connecticut
gave its approval, but when Massachusetts was reached. although its
commission approved of what cught to be done, it was found that the
laws of Massachusetts forbade, as construed by the highest court of
that State—the laws of Massachusetts forbade that issue. So that
the $67,000,000 of securities could not be issued, although approved
by the commissions of all three States—although necessary in the
public interest, according to their conclusion—because in the laws of
one of the States an impediment existed which prevented the policy
of the other two States from being carried out.

And we see now in the embargoes which have been put upon the
New England roads, in their congested condition, in their incapacity
to serve the public, the loss of this $25,000,000, part of the $67,000,000
which was intended to supply the very facilities which is making the
commerce of New Englandp break down.

What right—what governmental right—have the laws of the State
of Massachusetts to stand in the way of the commercial facilities of
Connecticut and Rhode Island? What are the inherent difficulties
and troubles in this system which permit the policies of one of the
States to stand across the path marﬁed out by the others and to pre-
vent any expansion of the commercial facilities upon which all are
equally dependent ?

I will give you another striking instance of the burden placed by
some of the States upon other States. I shall not attempt to discuss
the wisdom or the unwisdom of any State. I am attempting to dis-
cuss merely the conflicts between the States.

Here are the States of New Jersey and of Pennsylvania that have
believed it right to pass a law called by some people the * full-crew
law ” and by other people the “extra-crew law,” which means that
the laws of those States require that the complement of the train crew
shall be increased up to the standard fixed by the acts of those States.
Now, those laws operate on railroads which are not confined to those
two States. They operate on railroads which go through New Jersey
and Pennsylvania, but also through Ohio, Indiana, and Illinois,
through Delaware, Marvland, and West Virginia, and beyond.

Not one of the other States which I have mentioned has given its
approval to those laws. Right or wrong there is a conflict in view
between the States of New Jersey and of Pennsylvania who make
this requirement, and the States of Ohio, Indiana, Illinois, Delaware.
Maryland, and West Virginia, which do not make it.

The result of the action of New Jersey and Pennsylvania is to
impose an annual charge upon those railroads, amounting to
$1,700,000 a year, which is interest at 5 per cent on $34,000,000. The
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commerce of those States does not pay that charge. It pays only
their proportion of that charge. Tﬁe commerce of Ohio, Indiana,
and Illinois, and of Delaware, Maryland, and West Virginia is
called upon to contribute.

What justice is there in the commissions of these other States being
burdene({ with that charge which they do not approve, to carry out a
Qolicy which they have not adopted, simply because some other
State has adopted it? What soundness is there in the view that one
State should thus possess the power of encumbering with charge the
business of other States in order to carry out a policy in which those
other States do not participate?

But that means that the action of the States of New Jersey and of
Pennsylvania—right or wrong, I shall not discuss—but it means that
the actions of those States have laid their hands upon the capital
fund of $34,000,000, 5 per cent of which is the $1,700,000 annual
charge to which I have alluded. and have produced that much in-
capacity on the part of those carriers to apply that capital fund to
increased transportation facilities in these other States as well as in
those States. The policies of those States have required that an in-
terest which would support a capital investment of these $34,000,000
should be withdrawn from the establishment of facilities which these
other States might have preferred, in order to carry out the State
policy in respect to this full or extra crew provision.

This provision way be right or it may be wrong. That is not
the question. The question i1s which authority—what governmental
authority—ought to be able to say whether or not the charge shall
be imposed upon the commerce of America. Is it right that one of the
States should be able to say it, or ought that question to be passed
upon by the authority which represents all of the States which can
look into the comparative needs of all American commerce and shall
plalimgl out the burdens with an equal hand, applicable everywhere
alike

I find that I have omitted to mention one of the features of the
operation of this law where a State is exercising the power of ap-
proval or disapproval of the securities, which ought not to be for-
gotten, and I will revert to that part of my argument for the purpose
of mentioning that now. I refer to the issue by the Southern Pacific
of a large amount of capital shares, which was approved by the State
of California, but where application had also to be made to the State
of Arizona. When application was made to the State of Arizona the
approval was given, but a condition was attached that a part of the

roceeds of those securities must be expended in the State of Arizona.
No impartial authority established to determine where that amount
of money could best be expended in the interest of the commerce of
the whole people, but each State able to affix its own selfish condi-
tions and say, “ I will give my approval, but some of it must be spent
right here,” and designating the amount.

Now, let us suppose a case where the whole of that capital fund
coming from that issue of securities was needed in some other State
or was needed in facilities for interstate commerce. Suppose, to make
the s:xipposition simple, that the whole of that fund was in reality
needed to buy equipment which would go everywhere, and the State
of Arizona affixed a condition that it should not be all spent in equip-
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ment, but some of it must be spent right there in the State of Arizona
in some subject of investment not needed in the opinion of the rail-
road and not needed in the opinion of the great commercial public,
but required merely as the exercise of a power, and that power exer-
cised, perhaps, in obedience to some considerations of political ex-

ediency. Now, ought these business enterprises be subjected to that
ff they ought, the conclusion that they ought must be based upon the
idea that they have an inexhaustible treasury, which may be con-
trolled without regard to the ultimate needs of commerce, but from
considerations of merely local and political expediency. All of us
know that the capital fund of these railroads 1s limited; all of us
know there must be as much wisdom in the expenditure of those capi-
tal funds as there should be in the expenditure of the capital funds of
the Nation or of a city, and we all know that they can not long sur-
vive a system which empties their treasury not out of regard to the
interests of commerce, but out of some local or neighborhood concep-
tion of what is politically expedient.

This matter that I am now alluding to was considered so im-
ﬁortant that it was made a matter of debate in the Congress of

ailroad Commissioners held in this city last week, the minutes
of which I hold in my hand, where that matter that I have just
alluded to is condemned. The conception of what is fair and just in
this matter has had a stormy history in the consideration of these-
State commissioners themselves. There has been a struggle on the
part of some of them to recognize the national aspects of this problem
of the approval of capital issues of these railroads, and the pendulum
has swung back and forth from different meetings of these commis-
sioners, they having adopted in 1913 a resolution which is here, say-
ing that the matter of controlling the issue of these interstate car-
riers should be in the hands of the National Government, whereas,
when 1914 came, they met in convention and took the opposite view,
that it should not be only in the hands of the National Government,
but should also be in the hands of the States, and now, in 1916, they
come together again.

In a deliberate report of this committee they report favorably cer-
tain conclusions, the first of which is this, that the Interstate Com-
merce Commission be given power to regulate the stocks and bonds of
interstate carriers. TE:l.t is one of the issues that you gentlemen will
have to determine. You will not have to determine it only by the con-
siderations which I have mentioned, but by the consideration of
creating a workable system, because no railroad can be financed
unless the men chargesg with the responsibility are in a position to
act promptly and to take advantage of favorable market conditions.
Promptness is an essential element in any system of finances, and if a
proposition to make a capital issue and to obtain money for the needs
of the commerce of the country must go not only to the National Gov-
ernment, but to the authorities of many States, time will be con-
sumed, which may defeat the whole purpose.

The usual method of doing these things is to find out from some
group of bankers or from some banking institution whether or not
they will take an issue of securities and agree upon the price. They
will make their acceptance or refusal of that offer of those securities
on existing market conditions. They will not consent to leave an
open offer to be availed of at any indefinite time, but a time
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limit and a short time limit, is necessary in order to insure their
cooperation.

o create a system of approval of these securities, which means
that not only the National (government but that each of the forty-
nine States, or each of the nineteen States, or each of several States
must all be appealed to to give their securities, disappoints the very
opportunity in many cases that would otherwise be able to handle
the transaction.

I am acquainted with a situation which well illustrates the point
to which I have alluded, which I have stated under a supposition in
the following language [reading]:

Concelve the not impossible case suggested by a recent dramatic event in the
history of the world.

A rallroad company has been maturing for some time past a large financial
plan with the purpose of taking advantage of a general market such as we all
know recurs at periods sometimes widely separated. A great steamer, say the
Lusitania, salls at a moment of international tension. Those in charge of the
financial policy of the railroad are justified in belleving that something may
happen to that steamer which will affect international relations and destroy
for many months, and perhaps for years, a market for securities. So far as
their own business preparation is concerned, they are ready to bring out the
carefully matured plan and place their securities. It becomes, then, a question
of days before the possibility of disaster to that steamer may be realized.
Meanwhile some State commission, for some such reason as has been suggested,
is delaying the approval of the issue. It does delay until the disaster happens,
and so defeats the financial plan, with the result that there is at least an
indefinite postponement of additional railroad facilities essential to the best
interest of the commerce of the country.

Mr. Troy. It seemsto me it requires no longer consideration on’the
part of men of affairs charged with large and far-reaching responsi-
bilities in respect to this matter to show that the system of controlling
issues of interstate carriers must be in the hands of the National Gov-
ernment, and in the hands of that Government alone. Why should it
not be? Is the Nation a foreign power? Is the Con of the
United States inimical to the States? Is it not a part of the Ameri-
can system of government? Are you not placed in national con-
trol because there are certain national affairs in which all States are
interested, and there must be, in the nature of the case, an impartial
tribunal between them which shall decide the cases with which this
universal interest is affected? Are you not a part of the system of
constitutional government, and are you not required, out of the
necessity of the case, to act in these matters where an impartial
authority between the various States is needed in order that justice
may be equal and in order that there may be no race of greed and
no narrow policy on the part of this union that will oppress the
people of the other States?

ere is another feature of State regulation to which I would
like to invite your attention. It is already so completely in the
public eye that a reference to it is hardly necessary, and that is the
question of the power of a State to discriminate against the com-
merce of other States. I allude to the Shreveport case, where Texas
declared a policy of controlling a foreign market in favor of its own
trafic and sought to exclude the trade of Louisiana from Texas
markets by reducing the level of rates within the State below the
level of interstate rates.

That was the assertion of a power to create at State lines a barrier
against interstate commerce. After that case was fought out and it
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was determined that even under existing laws there was a power in
the Interstate Commerce Commission to prevent such discrimina-
tion, a bill was introduced in the Senate of the United States by a
distinguished Senator to abolish that doctrine, and a hearing was
had before the Interstate Commerce Committee of the Senate on
that bill. On the one side were the authorities of the State of
Texas, supplemented by the active support.and encouragement of a
committee from the National Association of Railway Commis-
sioners; on the other side was the assistant attorney general of the
State of Louisiana, a representative of the railroad commission of
Louisiana, and a representative of the trades bodies of the city of
Shreveport, and there a debate was had before that committee. It
transpired in the course of that debate that while Louisiana was
attempting to get into the markets of the State of Texas and was
being hampered and impeded by the policies of that State that the
city of Natchez, Miss., was trying to get into Louisiana and was
impeded by the policies of that State, and at a lull in the proceed-
ings a gentleman came into this room whom I had never seen before,
but, of course, well known to me by reputation, and at a convenient
time he arose and said that he wished to introduce into that record
some telegrams that he had received from his State, and that gentle-
man was the distinguished Senator from the State of Missouri, Mr.
Reed, and these are the telegrams he read [reading]:
. St. Louis, Mo., June 29, 1916.
Senator JAMES A. REED, :
Washington, D. C.:
We understand there is a hearing before the Senate committee in Washing-
ton to-morrow on bill 5242, introduced by Senator Sheppard, of Texas, seeking
to nullify Supreme Court Shreveport decision. St. Louis as a city on the
borders of the State suffers extremely from the very condition which that
bill seeks to perpetrate. We already have pending before the Interstate Com-
merce Commission a proceeding seeking to prevent discrimination against this
city, arising out of the action of the Illinois Legislature and pub'ic utilities
commission, as illustrating how we are affected. While it only costs 25 cents
to come across the bridge from East St. Louis the fare from Chicago to East
St. Louis is $1.88 less than it Is to St. 'Louis. This, of course, is merely a
sample of what happens with respect to passenger traffic. A similar situation
exists with respect to freight trafficc. We most earnestly protest and ask your
aid in preventing the passage of the bill.
THE BUSINESS MEN’s LEAGUE oF ST. Louis,
CLARENCE H. HowARD, President.
GEo. W. SiMMoNS, Chairman Traffic Bureau.
GEo. J. TANSEY, )
Chairman Committee National Legislation.

And then when that was read he asked that another telegram
should be read, and said [reading]:

I have a similar telegram which reads as follows:

St. JosErH, Mo., June 29, 1916.
Hon. Jas. A. ReED,
United Statcs Senate, Washington, D. C.:

We understand that there is a hearing before the Senate coinmittee to-morrow
on bill 5242, introduced by Senator Sheppard, of Texas, and respectively urge
upon your consideration that our people are very much opposed to limiting the
powers of the Interstate Commerce Commission and broadening the scope of
State regulating bodies in matters of rallroad regulation. It Is unnecessary
for me to call to your attention that if this amendment is adopted it will enable
State regulaing bodies to reduce freight rates on shipments moving entirely
within the State regardless of interstate rates and will very seriously injure the
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Jobbing interests of Missouri, which perhaps has more jobbers in proportion
to her population than any State in the Union. You are no doubt aware that
we now have before the Interstate Commerce Commission for decision rates
promulgated by the Nebraska State Railway Commission, decision in which
case was expected last January, but owing to the gravity thereof the commis-
sion apparently has been weighing the situation.
W. J. C. KENYOY,
Manager Trefic Bureau Comun.crce Club.,

Mr. TroM. The echoes of that had hardly died away when the new
Senator from the State of Tennessee appeared, Senator McKellar,
and said that he appeared in behalf of commercial bodies of the city
of Memphis to complain that the State of Arkansas would not per-
mit Memphis to get into its market, but was excluded.

I desire to narrate an incident that I will have to give you from
memory, as I do not seem to have the paper which I thought was
among the papers before me.

‘Soine years ago an a%p]ication was made to the Railroad Commis-
sion of (Georgia to establish a station at the State line of Tennessee,
where there was a station just across the line in Tennessee, and the
Georgia commission heard that application, and declared that, upon
looking into the situation, they found that the Georgia rates were
lower than the interstate rates, and that the influence behind that
application was to have a station established just inside of the Geor-
gia line so that the interstate commerce intended to be carried across
the line should go on the Georgia rate; and they declined it because
they said that was the situation, and they illustrated by saying that
the interstate commerce from a Georgia point to Tennessee, that
could be accommodated from this proposed station, would go at
State rates, or at interstate rates if consigned across the border a
few hundred yards farther, in accordance with the desire of the
shipper. The Tennessee business could come into Georgia either at
Tennessee rates or at interstate rates, in accordance with the de-
termination of the shipper in Tennessee and the consignment that
he made of his business, and that was a mere device for the purpose
of destroying the effect and the authority of interstate regulation,
and that they would not be a party to any such exercise of power.

Now, you say to me: But in this matter of discrimination against
interstate commerce there is now ample power in the interstate-com-
merce law. Let us look at recent events and find whether that is so.

Within the last few months the Interstate Commerce Commission
has found that the passenger fares in Kansas discriminate against
interstate-commerce passenger fares, being 2 cents for one and 2%
cents for another, and they have undertaken to fix, under this author-
ity, the State rates in Kansas. They say that 23 cents is as little as
the public interest will permit in respect to passenger fares, and
therefore they have undertaken to fix these passenger fares so that the
State rate shall be brought up to what they have determined is a
reasonable limit. Did 5!0 matter end there? At once, when an
attempt was made to obey this order of the Interstate Commerce
Commission, the authorities of the State arrayed themselves against
it, and the railroads that were subject to this order went into a court
in the State of Kansas and secured an injunction against interfer-
ence by public authorities with them. Thereupon the public author-
ities in that State went into another court and got an injunction
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against the railroads, forbidding them to obey the order of the Inter-
state Commerce Commission; and those two cases are pending there
now.

So that, although the power was sought, possibly. to be included
already in the Interstate Commerce Commission of preventing that
discrimination, we find that, practically, it is not there, because it is
n t accepted as a construction of the law under which all people will
live,and obedience to it is obstructed by every legal process that can
be devised, and meanwhile commerce—interstate commerce, commerce
of all the people—is not moving on terms which the Supreme Court
of the United States and the Interstate Commerce Commission say
are the lawful terms on which it should move. Now, we say that
matter ought to be made clear in the law.

There is another striking illustration which is attracting public
attention at this very moment. Some time ago the Congress amended
the fourth section ofy the act to regulate interstate commerce, know nas
the long-and-short-haul clause, and under its provisions has required
the southern carriers to readjust their whole systems of rates in the
South, which has been done after two years of most extensive and
arduous work, and with the result that it is approved by the Inter-
state Commerce Commission and ordered to be put into effect.

Now, when we come to the State limits of the State of Georgia we
find that it is necessary to obtain the consent of the commission of
that State to any readjustment of the rates there in order to make
this adjustment ordered by the Interstate Commerce Commission
effective, and we have been obliged to prop up in every conceivable
and in every temporary way possible the system of long-and-short-
haul rates that await the decision of the State of Georgia. Now,
fortunately, in the State of Georgia we have men of great capacity
and great fairness on that commission. We are anticipating that
ultimately we will get that consent; but the power to give the consent
involves the power to refuse the consent, and in measuring and esti-
mating systems of public law we must not be controlled simg]y by
whether or not a law is wisely and fairly administered but by the
possibilities of unfair and improper administration of it.

We are here studying systems; we are here seeking for the philo-
sophical principle of law ; we are attempting to devise a well-balanced
system of regulation, in which the people shall not be dependent
merely upon the wise and the fair, or the unwise and the unfair exer-
cise of some given power. We are trying to show that there must
be no interposition of any power which, if improperly administered,
may be destructive of the public welfare, and we are confronted, in
that view of the case, with a situation which I have described, exist-
ing in the State of Georgia, where we have had our men before that
commission for the last four or five months, attempting to demon-
strate to the commission the propriety of their application, and
with concession always, by the very fact of our appearance, that it
is dependent upon their judgment, and not upon the operation of
the interstate commerce laws, as to whether or not it is possible to
put the interstate commerce laws into effect.

Is that a secure basis of law? Is that a condition which can be
tolerated by the statesmanship of America? Is that a fair balance
of the powers between these two sovereignties? Or must we seek
for a remedy which will recognize what commerce is; that it is one
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inseparable, indivisible entity, which must be consistently regulated
through all its parts; or somewhere an unhealthful strain will be
put. or somewhere an unjust burden will be imposed.

Turning for a moment to another aspect of this case, let us con-
ceive of a railroad running through 11 States; 85 per cent of its busi-
ness is interstate commerce; 15 per cent of its business is State com-
merce. Let us conceive of a case where the interstate policies of the
National Government, and where the views of 10 of the States con-
cur in the wisdom of maintaining that instrumentality of interstate
commerce at a high and efficient standard ; suppose that one of those
States refuses any substantial contribution on the part of its com-
merce to the maintenance of that standard deemed essential in the
public interest by the interstate commerce authorities and by the 10
other States; what is to be done? Are the interstate commerce au-
thorities and the 10 States to surrender to the one, and to accept
its standard? If so, that one State regulates interstate commerce,
and regulates the commerce of the 10 other States; it imposes upon
them all inadequate transportation facilities. Or shall the other 10
States and the interstate commerce say “ We will not accept the views
of that one State; we will insist on this instrumentality, upon which
we are all dependent, being maintained at this high standard of
efficiency.” How is that to Ee done? It is to be done by taking the
burden which the one State refuses to bear and placing it on inter-
state commerce and on the commerce of the other 10 States.

There is a shift of burden, unjust and inequitable in its char-
acter, from the State that declines its contribution, that refuses to
recognize the accepted standard of efficiency of the carrier, upon
which all are dependent, and a shifting of its .burden upon the
commerce of the 10 other States and upon interstate commerce.

Now is any system of jurisprudence sound which permits that re-
sult? Is there any system of governmental regulation sound which
puts at the mercy of one of the States the commercial policies and in-
terests of every one of the other States, dependent upon the same
carrier for facilities?

‘We must recognize, gentlemen, that the progress of invention, that
the application of new forces, that the triumphs of human genius
have confronted this country with a new conception of what com-
merce is and what the needs of the people are in respect to it. We
must recognize that these instrumentalities of commerce have in
effect become and are to be considered as great national movements
and that systems of jurisprudence must be adjusted so as to take
adequate note of this great transformation, which lies so near to
the essential welfare of the American people.

This leads me to ask your attention to something of a funda-
mental study of the constitutional conception of commerce; of the
reasons which have brought our constitutional system into effect, and
to try to deduce from that something of what the governmental duty
of this country is in dealing with this important subject.

When the time came, after the successful termination of the War
of Independence, for us to begin to try to form a permanent system
of government, which should be adequate to the requirements of our
people, we found a situation to exist in which each State possessed
the power of imposing export taxes on traffic going to 1ts sister
States, and thus enabling it to keep its products at home; excluding
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them from the use and enjoyment of the people of the other States;
that each State possessed the power of imposing import duties as
against the other States, and thus could exclude people of the
other States from its markets, and that each State retained com-
plete control over its own ports, and thus, by its commercial policy.
could, through the competition of ports, regulate or break down
the commercial policy of another State in regard to its own ports
and in regard to it§ own commerce. We find, too, that those
were not merely theoretical powers, but that they were exercised
by the various States. For example, we find that Virginia, by her
export duties and inspection laws, with the incidental tax, sought
to keep her tobacco at home; that Maryland, by her inspection laws
and taxes, sought to do the same with regard to certain of her prod-
ucts; that Massachusetts prohibited the exportation of grain or
manufactured calfskins and imposed and required an inspection tax
on exports of other States on tobacco, butter, and other products,
while North Carolina, for a limited time, placed an embargo on the
exportation to other States of corn, wheat, flour, beef, bacon, and
other necessaries of life. Turning to imports again, we find that New
York, by imposing an import duty, sought to exclude from its
markets the butter, milk, and other dairy products of New Jersey,
and the firewood of Connecticut. That Rhode Island imposed an
ad valorem tax of 5 per cent on all articles imported into that State
from the other States, as well as from foreign countries, with a
proviso for reciprocal relief; and so with the other States.

We find that the ports of Boston and New York were, at one time,
far behind Newport in the value of their imports, and that Rhode
Island, according to the Supreme Court of the United States, paid all
the expenses of her government by duties on goods landed in her
principal ports and furnished to the people of the other States.

The condition at that time of commercial selfishness and greed be-
tween the States is thus described by Fiske, in his work on the critical
period in American history, 1773 to 1789, and I quote from Fiske
as follows [reading]:

Meanwhile the different States, with their different tariff and tonnage acts.
began to make commercial war upon one another. Na sooner had the other
three New England States virtually closed their ports to British shipping than
Connecticut threw hers wide open. an act which she followed by laying duties
upon imports from Massachusetts.

Pennsylvania discriminated against Delaware; and New Jersey, pillaged at
once by both her greater neighbors, was compared to a cask tapped at both
ends. The conduct of New York became especially selfish and blameworthy.
That rapid growth which was soon to carry the city and State to a position
of primacy in the Union had already hegun. After the departure of the British
the revival of business went on with leops and bounds. The feeling of local
patriotism waxed strong, and in no one was it more completely manifested than
in George Clinton, the Revolutionary general, whom the peopie elected governor
for nine successive terms. * * * It was his first article of faith that New
York must be the greatest State in the Union. But his conceptions of states-
manship were exceedingly narrow. In his mind the welfare of New York meant
the pulling down and thrusting aside of all her neighbors and rivals, ¢ * ¢
Under his guidance the history of New York, during the five years following the
peace of 1783, was a shameful story of greedy monopoly and sectional hate. Of
all the 13 States nong behaved worse except Rhode Island.

A single instance, which occurred early in 1787, may serve as an illustration.
The city of New York, with its population of 30,000 souls, had long been supplied
with firewood from Connecticut and with butter and cheese, chickens and garden
vegetables from the thrifty farms of New Jersey. This trade, it was observed.
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carried thousands of dollars out of the city and into the pockets of detested
Yankees and despised Jerseymen. It was ruinous to domestic industry, said the
men of New York. It must be stopped by those effective remedies of the San-
gardo school of economic doctors, a navigation act, and a protective tariff.

Acts were accordingly passed obliging every Yankee sloop which came down
through Hell Gate, and every Jersey market boat which was rowed across from
Paulus Hook to Cortlandt Street, to pay entrance fees and obtain clearances at
the customhouse, just as was done-by ships from London or Hamburg, and not
a carload of Connecticut firewood could be delivered at the back door of a
country house in Beekman Street until it should have pald a heavy duty. Great
and just was the wrath of the farmers and lumbermen. The New Jersey Legis-
lature made up its mind to retaliate. * * * Connecticut was equally prompt.
At a great meeting of business men held at New London it was unanimously
agreed to suspend all commercial intercourse with New York. Every merchant
signed an agreement, under penalty of $250 for the first offense, not to send any
goods whatever into the hated State for a period of 12 months. By such re-
taliatory measures it was hoped that New York might be compelled to rescind her
odius enactment. But such meetings and such resolves bore an ominous like-
ness to the meetings and resolves which in the years before 1775 had heralded a
state of war, and but for the good work done by the Federal convention another
five years would scarcely have elapsed before shots would have been fired and
seeds of perennial hatred sown on the shores that lopked toward Manhattan
Island.

That is the condition which confronted this country at the time that the ques-
tion of adopting a commercial policy was under consideration. Not only that,
but the question of the relation of the 13 colonies to the great undeveloped sec-
tion of the West was involved. There was Great Britain on the northern
boundary ; there was Spain on the southern boundary attempting by conciliatory
commercial and political policies to secure the political allegiance of the people
of that great developing country, and it was perceived by George Washington
and by the others who had control of the policies of that day that if, superadded
to those advantages and those proximities of neighborhood there should an ideal
grow up, that each of these commercial States—I mean the States along the
American coast line—could shut their ports so that the people of the West would
be obliged to pay tribute to the people of the East; so that the supplies which
were brought in here for consumption in the great northwestern territory would
bave to pay tribute to the eastern ports before they could go to supply the needs
of those pioneer communities, that then a condition of alienation so tremendous
would grow up as that the great West would throw its political fortunes some
with Spain on the south and the others with Great Britain on the north.

And in order to prevent that, the statesmen of that day, led by
Alexander Hamilton, James Madison, and James Monroe, and a
great number of public assemblages in all parts of the country,
determined that there should be established for the American people
the doctrine of free trade among the States. It was to meet the
selfish policy of some of the States, as illustrated against Connecticut

the State of New York, and against New Jersey by the same
tate ; as illustrated by Rhode Island against all her sister States;
as illustrated by Virginia and Maryland and North Carolina in the
restrictive legislation in regard to their own products. It was to
stimulate the necessity of building the great developing northwestern
territory into the Union, by showing its people that the things they
had to consume and which must be imported would not be subject to
a levy in favor of the other States, but should go unburdened to them,
that the commercial policy of this country was conceived and was
adopted. So that the very thing I ask you to remember, the very
thing that created the constitutional system of free trade among the
States, was the historic fact that some of the States were selfish, that
some of the States attempted to live off sister States, and that there
was an effort made to embarrass commercial intercourse in favor of
the selfish and narrow interests of some of these State bodies. To
meet that the Constitution of the United States was adopted, and;to
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express it the power of regunlating interstate and foreign commerce
was surrendered by the States into the impartial hands of a national
body, which should represent and act for all the States. That was
the genesis of your system. That was the cause of its adoption.
That was the reason for its existence. It purposed to prevent the
oppression of one State by the differing and narrow policies of
another State.

Now, what then do we see happened? We see that these States
meet in convention ; they determined to divide their rights into two
sets, one the governmental powers, which they reserved; the other,
governmental powers and protection and rights, which they acquired

y going into the Union. There became State rights which were
reserved, there became State rights which were acquired, and it
must be noted that each one of those States prizes higher the rights
which they acquired than the rights which they surrendered. e
rights which they acquired were no less State rights than the rights
which they reserved. It was just as much a State right of Virginia
to have the United States Government do for it the thing which it
promised to do when it entered the Union, as it is to exercise its
own police power within its borders. What are those rights which
were acquired? One of them is the right of national defense. It is
a right of Alabama and Iowa and Georgia, if any of them are at-
tacked, to have the Nation come to their defense. That right would
not have existed, except for the compact of the Constitution. That
right was a right acquired by entering the Unon. That right is an
acquired right of the States and is as substantial as any right which
was reserved. They acquired a right to a national system of post
offices and post roads. That right would not have existed, except for
their going into the Union, but it is a State’s right now, none the
less sacred and none the less important because acquired instead of
reserved—that the Nation should furnish the States with their

ost-office facilities. The States acquired the right b{ entering the

nion to a uniform system of tariff and of port policies. Unless
the Union had been entered, the people of Wisconsin would have
had no right to the equal entry with the other States in the port of
New York. They would have no right, except that they entered the
Union, to a uniform tariff policy throughout the Union. They
acquired the right to uniform tariff policies and to uniform port
duties and laws by entering the Union.

We find no dissent and no jealousies in respect to any of those
matters. We find no hankering anywhere for a State to assume the
right to defend itself against attack. We find no demand anywhere
for a State system of post offices. We find no demand anywhere for
a separate tariff or port policies. No State right is considered as in-
fringed by the enjoyment of those fruits of national helpfulness
which they acquired a right to by entering the Union, but none the
less, gentlemen, no less sacred, no less complete, no less important,
is the right which each State acquired when it entered the Union
to a uniform commercial policy and to free trade among States.
There the power was given as an acquired right of each State that
its commercial policy shall not be made by its neighbor, but should
be controlled by the national authority, which should act impartially
between the States, and which alone counld speak for all. when
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T come to hear a question of State’s rights involved in this matter,
I hasten to accept the comforting realization that the right which
each State acquired by entering the Union, as high, as complete, and
as important as any other, is that the commerce of my State shall
not be controlled by the different policy of a State across the border,
bat that I can come here where 1 am, in my father’s house, and
where each one of you represent me as much as you represent any
other section of the Union, and can plead for an impartial, a fair, a
helpful, and a comﬁrehensive regulation of my commerce, and expect
to be answered with some just and equitable and com rehensive and
equal system of regulation throughout the Union; where I am not
dependent on what the people across the border may do in throwing
burdens upon me, but where the burdens that come shall come from
the representatives of us all, and be distributed with an equal hand
among all the people of this continent.

Am I intruding upon any sacred rights of anybody by asking that ?
Am I disre?rding any just power of anybody else when I ask for
that? Am I violating any constitutional right of anybody else when
I ask for that? I feel that I am merely coming to the constitutional
fountain of all our rights, and asking that a policy shall apply to
all, that shall affect all, that shall protect all,shall be the outcome of
the universal judgment, and not of the judgment of a small frac-
tional part. And when I make that request, I am not asking the dis-

d of a State’s right; I am asking.for the enforcement of a State
right; and it seems to me that that issue should be decided, not by a
jealousy of the distribution of governmental power, but by the de-
termination of the issue whether, in the interest of all the people and
all commerce, there should be a regulation by one central and all-
comprehending and all-comprehensive authority. It is manifest that
the only way to exercise a complete and a protecting and helpful
regulation is to take hold of the instrument of interstate commerce.
You can not divide its business; you can not leave one part of its
business to somebody’s else regulation and you regulate the other,
because the influence of a regulation of any part may have such
destructive consequences upon the instrument of interstate commerce
that the different States dependent upon the same interest may
be most unfortunately and most hurtfully affected.

The only method of dealing with that question is—and I repeat
it—for you to regard commerce from the standpoint of its instrumen-
tality, to take possession of that instrumentality, to determine the
standard of usefulness, and to determine the standard of its correc-
tion, and to determine the standard of the constructive principles of
government which should be made to apply to it.

Mr. Chairman, do I understand that 1 o’clock is the hour for ad-
journment ?

Mr. Apamson. If you are tired, Mr. Thom, I will make a motion
to that effect.

Mr. Trom. I have spoken to-day as long as I think I can comfort-
ably do so.

e CHAIRMAN, Mr. Thom, Mr. Thelen, of the California commis-
sion, desires to return to California as soon as possible and would like .
to be heard next Tuesday. How would that suit your engagements?
ChMr TraoM. I do not desire to stand in the way of anybody, Mr.

airman.
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The CramrMAN. How much longer will your presentation take?

Mr. Taom. I will probably finish my presentation in chief to-
morrow. I am told, in a very suggestive way, that I may be sub-
jected to cross-examination for about a week. [Laughter.]

Mr. Bristow. Mr. Chairman, speaking for Mr. Thelen, I desire to
say that he does not wish at all to appear before Mr. Thom has com-
pleted his entire statement and has had ample time to do so. Of
course, he would like to go home, but we are here and we do not want
to return until there is a full presentation of the case which the car-
riers desire to present. If that can be done by Tuesday, all right; if
not, we will delay our appearance.

Mr. Apamson. I move that we go into executive session.

Senator Cumarins. I want to ask a question of Mr. Thom. Mr.
Thom, you intend to discuss the legal aspects of this matter before
you finish your argument, do you not?

Mr. Trom. I did expect to discuss that, probably at a later date.
I will state my conclusion as to the legal matters, but as to the legal
argument I supposed that would be desired at a later period. I had
not intended to enter into anything but the fundamentals of the legal
argument here.

r. ApamsoN. It is your purpose, however, is it not, Mr. Thom,
that before you close your opening remarks you will lay before us
your suggestion of a plan for remedy ¢

Mr. THoM. Ol, yes, sir; completely.

Now, Mr. Chairman, one minute, if you please. Judge Knowlton,
of Massachusetts, is also to make a statement and has arranged, I
believe, to be here on Tuesday, has he not, Mr. Rich?

Mr. Rica. He will be here Monday.

Mr. Taom. Will you interrupt my statement for him, or anyone?

Mr. Apamson. I think, Mr. Thom, that witnesses can rely on notice
from you, Mr. Chairman, a day or two always in advance of their
appearance ?

he CHAIRMAN. Yes. An arrangement will be made regarding
that within the next day or so. I simply wanted to understand the
situation.

Mr. Apamson. I move that the committee go into executive session.

(The motion was agreed to, and at 1 o’clock and 2 minutes p. m. the
committee proceeded to the consideration of executive business, after
which the doors were reopened and the committee adjourned until
Lto-morrow, Saturday, November 25, 1916, at 10.30 o’clock a. m.)
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SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 25, 1916.

Congress oF THE UNITED STATES,
JoixT CoMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE COMMERCE
Washington, D.c.
The joint committee met in Room 326, Senate Office Building, at
10.30 o’clock a. m., pursuant to adjournment, Senator Francis GG. New-
lands presiding; William C. Adamson, vice chairman.
The Crareman. Mr. Thom, you may resume your statement.

STATEMENT OF MR. ALFRED P. THOM, COUNSEL RAILROAD
EXECUTIVES COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D. C.—Resumed.

Mr. TromM. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, Mr. Cullop was kind
enough yesterday to call my attention to an error in a statement that T
made to the committee as to the mileage of the New York Central in
the State of Illinois. The information on which I was acting evi-
dently had relation to the mileage of the New York Central main line,
the one which begins at New York and ends at Chicago. T have un-
dertaken, in consequence of having the suggestion made that the mile-
age was in error, to find out the exact figures, and I have this infor-
mation which I would like to have put into the record:

The New York Central has 6.084 miles of first track, owned, leased,
or otherwise operated. Of this, 149.8 miles are in Illinois. Of all
tracks. 14,942 miles. 329.4 miles are in Illinois.

That is supplemented by this letter, the letter from which I take
this information: .

The distance from the Indiana-Illinois State line to Chicago is 23.8 miles, and
the length of the right of way of the former Chicago, Indiana & Southern (now
New York Central) within the Stute of Illinois is 118.53 miles, so that the total
length of right of way of the New York Central in that State is 142.33 miles.

Of course, the principle which I was seeking to emphasize is not
affected by these figures. It is a mere question of the accuracy of the
figures. The ﬁ:int that I was making was that one State has no
right to encumber the commerce of a number of other States by exact-
ing for itself a large tax as a condition of its approval of the issue
of securities which is imposed on the commerce of all the other States,
and to which it has no greater right than any of the other States.
I emphasized that by showing the very small mileage in Illinois as
compared with other mileage elsewhere, but that was a mere matter
of emphasis. It was not a matter of principle. It turns out that there
is a somewhat larger mileage in the State of Illinois than I supposed.
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But to visualize what the proportions are, here is a map of the system

and here are the lines of the system before you get to Illinois [illus-

trating]. Then you run up into Chicago a short distance, and there

are two or three lines there in the State of Illinois, but nothing like

ay._n el?ual proportion to those in the States of Indiana, Ohio, or New
ork.

The committee will recall that I have been attempting to develop
the view that the credit of the railroads, which must be kept ade-
quate to the public needs, and which is substantially affected by
having both revenues and expenses of carriers, is controlled by so
many different governmental agencies, and that there is a consequent
necessity of simplifying the existing system so that investors will be
subject to only one comprehensive governmental authority, and I
further attempted to develop the view that each State by entering
the Union has acquired a right to be protected by one impartial regu-
lating power, namely, that of the National Government, against the
different views and policies of other States.

I wish to follow that contention by asking you for a moment to
consider the relation of transportation to national defense. We shall,
in the course of this hearing, attempt to develop that matter intelli-

tly and comprehensively. The erican thought at the moment
1s concerned with the question of preparedness. Congress, in response
to a great sentiment, has voted millions of the public revenues for the
urpose of ?utting this country in a condition of national defense.
he mind of the people has been attracted to the great struggle now
in progress on the Continent of Europe. We have seen small States
overrun and destroyed. We have seen large portions of the con-
%mred people deported to alien territory. We have seen one great
ation, supplemented, it is true, by the cooperation of one or two
others—but one %reat Nation standing out above all its allies, stand-
ing out against all its opponents, and sustaining a struggle for more
than two years now which has amazed the whole civilized world,
and it has been done because that Nation was prepared ; because that
Nation was efficient; because that Nation was organized in all its
garts to throw its whole force into any effort it might make. Its
istory, the result of this titantic struggle, whichever way it may
0, has taught its lesson to the world. It has made men see that the
ay of the small and defenseless state has passed and that the da,
of the great nation, with all its resources available and organized,
with aﬁrits forces capable of being thrown into active operation,
is a necessity of modern development, so much so that here in this
Capital note has been taken of that condition and larger navies are
ordered, and a %reater Army is provided for, and the policy is not
only advocated by the President but is accepted by both parties in
this country, that this Government and its people must be organized
and efficient in order to meet any possibilities of the future.

What is the fundamental condition of that organization? Can
you organize the American Nation, except on the basis of efficient
transportation? What would your scattered resources amount to
unless there is some way of concentrating them at the point where
they may be needed? So that it must be admitted that the funda-
mental thing to do in connection with national preparedness, in con-
nection with national organization, in connection with national effi-
ciency, is to make certain that the fundamental of them all is pro-
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vided, and that is adequate transportation. If that be true, and it
needs no argument of mine to enforce it—if that be true, what
government must, in the nature of affairs, fix the standard of trans-
portation efficiency in this country? The National Government is
charged with the duty of national defense. Transportation is at the
very basis of its capacity to perform that duty. There must be a.
standard in time of peace of transportation facilities which would
bear a proper Eroportlon as to the needs in time of war. There
must be a quick opportunity to change peace conditions into war
conditions, as respects that transportation; and yet, the creation of
a system of national railroad transportation is not the work of a
day. Itis a matter of slow growth. It is a matter to be dealt with
by forward looking men, trying to comprehend the needs of the
future and t?ing gradually to provide for what the interests of the
people will demand, and that standard can not, with any philo-
sophic soundness, be committed to a governmental authority which
is not charged with the duty of national preparation and national
defense.
This is but another angle from which to view this question. The
interest of the public, as absolute and demonstrable as it is in re-
ect to this matter of defense, in having a national standard of
efficiency in the railroads, is no greater than the interest of the public
from a commercial standpoint. The facts of the railroads to-day,
the requirements of trade, the way the distance and time have been
annihilated by the agencies of steam and electricity, the combination
of the whole human familty into commercial relationship with one
another, the fact that transportation lines are the basis of national
efficiency and national defense, in times of war as well as in times
of peace, all go to define what the subject matter is with which you
are called upon to deal. It all goes to show that your system of
regulation, the attitude of our Government toward this question of
transportation must, if it is to be successful, recognize the facts. It
is impossible any longer to confine commerce within State lines. It is
impossible to hold your commerce at the boundaries of States. It is
a matter in which, as States, there is no public interest. We are one
t commercial family. My interest as a Virginian and your
interests in your various States, do not differ in respect to this
matter. We have been, up to this time, closing our eyes to the facts
of commerce. We have been closing our eyes to the conditions which
control intercourse between the various communities of this country
and of this world. We have been adhering to the archaic view that
State lines and transportation have some reference to one another.
Now, can you get a sensible, can you get a sound, can you get an
enduring system of regulation which shuts its eyes to the facts of
the case s%% must first know the facts. We must first appreciate
the facts, or we can never adjust Government regulation to this
subject matter in a way that will permit it to be enjoyed. The
statesmanship of this land must be able to_see the commerce of a
world. It must appreciate all of its needs. It must understand that
it is accommodated in the largest proportion by these railroads, and
it must adjust the railroads to the commerce of the world.
There is no contention here that State commissions ought to be
abrogated. There is no contention here that the powers of the States,
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where they properly apply to the subject, ought to be invaded or
weakened. A vast field of usefulness on any method of dealing with
this subject would be left to the State$ and the State authorities. The
questions of taxation, the questions of the exercise of police powers in
respect to matters not vital and which do not affect the other States,
the control of public utilities that are local, all of those matters enter
into any suggestion which will be made and would be still exercised
bfy the States, but where a matter comes of such a character, which,
if viewed in one way by one State will affect the destinies and the
interests of another State, the influence of which will not be con-
fined to its own borders, but all parts beyond, and affect other people,
which, of necessity, will have an influence of a substantial character
upon interstate and foreign commerce, and which will affect and
perhaps control the standard of efficiency of American transporta-
tion, ought to be taken over by the one aut{ority which can speak for
all of the States.

Heretofore our system of regulation has dealt with the method of
conducting commerce. Now, 1t is essential that we should provide
a means of conducting commerce. Without surrendering any of your
corrective power, holding that in full force so as to deal with any
abuse that may hereafter occur, the time has come for the regulating
power of goverment to take hold of the instrument of commerce and
regulate that. No longer content with touching this subject at its
circumference, we must rise to the realization of the fact that the
time has come now, if regulation is to be regulation, to take hold of
the instrument of commerce and regulate that. That must be regul-
lated, not only by corrective processes, but it must be regulated by
protective processes. Something must be introduced into our system
of regulation that will guard the great public requirements. These
instrumentalities of interstate commerce and of foreign commerce,
and of all commerce—because you can not divide their functions—
must be put and must be kept 1n a condition of adequate efficiency,
measured by the public requirements.

Now, when you come to study this question, after these 29 years,
when you take up the commission given you by Congress, and recom-
mend to Congress by the President, that ou shall make a new assess-
ment of the conditions that surround this question of transportation,
can you make that new assessment with intelligence or thoroughness
unless you come to see that the problem now is for the Nation to
guarantee to the public an instrument of commerce

You see where we are going to. I have tried to point out the
tendencies of the times. I have not spoken of it as a matter of imme-
diate disaster, but I have shown you the menace involved in the
present condition. And it seems to me that you can not disregard
what these conditions meant and refuse to see that there has arisen
a problem which must now be dealt with, and that is the problem
of the Nation guaranteeing that there shall be commerce by guaran-
teeing in its method of regulation that there shall be adequate instru-
mentalities of commerce. .

My legal proposition is that the Constitution, as now framed, with
the powers which it now has, is full of authority to Congress to
regulate the instruments of interstate and foreign commerce in all
its parts. At a later day in this hearing I shall ask the privilege of
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‘making the legal argument to support that view. I state it merely
now.

If your power of regulation is to meet the public requirements,
your power of regulation must be coextensive with the instrument of
Interstate commerce. You must have the right to fix the standards
of efficiency; you must have the right to protect it against destruc-
tion; you must have the right to follow it with your correcting and
with your protecting care, conduct, and policies throughout its whole
extent.

With that view of the Constitution, with that view of the needs
of commerce, I come to make to you these suggestions as to what
should be done in this matter of regulation, and in which suggestions,
witl;l the light now before us, the railroads of this country are prac-
tica .

Yoﬂ can understand from what I have said that the first suggestion
we shall make is that the entire power and duty of regulation should
be in the hands of the National Government, except as to matters so
essentially local and incidental that they can not be used to interfere
with the efficiency of the service or the just rights of the carrier.

Now, mainly, that means that the National Government should
take over the regulation of all the rates of the interstate carriers.
Of course, the exact line of demarcation is a matter of consideration
and debate. The exact line of demarcation, I mean, between what
Eowers should be exercised by the State and what should be assumed

y the National Government. We contend that it is impossible for
you to regulate this instrument of interstate commerce unless you
regulate its rates within the States as well as the interstate and
foreign commerce rates.

I have attempted to demonstrate as I have proceeded that the power
to fix State rates by the State is a power to fix them in such a way
as to throw the burden of maintaining the instrumentalities of com-
merce on the commerce of other States and on interstate commerce.
Can such a power as that be tolerated by the governmental authority
which represents all the States? Can Congress permit Massachu-
setts to fix its rates so low on State business that the burden of sus-
taining the instrument of interstate commerce on which both Massa-
chusetts and Connecticut are dependent shall fall upon the business
of Connecticut, or on the interstate business of the two? Is it a
sound division of power that attempts the impossible task of divid-
ing up the one single instrumentality of Congress which does both
interstate and intrastate business and let a substantial part of the
sustaining revenues of that instrumentality be fixed without refer-
ence to the whole; be fixed in such a way that at the instance and
under the power of one of the States an unfair burden will be thrown
upon the other States? . o ) )

Can you philosorhlca]ly divide this instrumentality which does all
the commerce of all the people over the same tracks and in the same
cars and by the same men and say it is necessary to have men of a
certain type, it is necessary to have tracks of a certain standard, it is
necessary to have equipment of a certain quantity, and then to let
some other governmental power come in and withhold its contribu-
tion from a part of the business of that same instrumentality, so
that the burden will be thrown on some other State or on some othar
class of commerce?
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This is no new view. The underlying principle of it was expressed
very many years ago by one of the wisest of American justices, Mr.
Chief Justice Marshall. He says:

The National Government is a Government of all; its powers are delegated
by all; it represents all and acts for all. Though any one State may be willing
to control its operations, no State is willing to allow others to control them.

What a splendid and accurate application that has to this matter
of commerce. Here is an instrumentality in which all the States in
a given group are equally dependent for their means of commercial
prosperity. Any one State may be very willing to control its opera-
tions, but is any one of those States willing for some other State to
control them? If not, then those instrumentalities must be con-
trolled by the Government which is the Government of all, the

welrls of which were delegated by all, which represent all and acts

or all.

The next proposition which we will ask this committee to consider
favorably is this:

As one of the means of accomplishing this system of national regu-
lation a system of Federal incorporation should be adopted, into
which should be brought all railroad corporations engaged in inter-
state or foreign commerce. Such a system of Federal incorporation
should be compulsory and not elective. It should also preserve to
corporations reincorporating under it not only all their contract
rights and other assets of all sorts but also their existing charter
powers, except as to any feature contrary to an act of Congress, and
should also confer upon them the ﬁt;.neml powers conferred upon all
corporations by the Federal act. 'The system of incorporation should
provide a means for the consolidation or merging of existing corpora-
tions engaged in interstate or foreign commerce with the necessary
power of condemnation as to assets which can not be otherwise
acquired, such as unassignable leases, etc. _

c?)f course, it will be aeyreciated that this is a proposition of far-
reaching consequence. e have been led to it after long debate
among ourselves. We found certain of the strong railroad corpora-
tions of the country wedded to the conditions under which they grew,

ossessing favorable charters, sustaining happy relations with their
gtat&—we found at first considerable divergence of oginion as to
whether they would be willing to give up that enviable position.
But as the matter was debated %rom all its sides, as the reasons were
given for it and a more comprehensive view was presented, the oppo-
sition which at first appeared has in almost every case entirely disap-
peared, and we are able to present this view as practically—not alto-
gether, but practically—the unanimous view of those charged with
the responsibility of these railroads.

Now, what are the arguments that have brought them to this con-
clusion? The first of these arguments is this: We are all convinced
that in order to satisfy the public view and in order to provide
against any possible abuse in financing in the future there must be
a system of governmental regulation of the issue of securities. We
are further convinced that the only practicable and working method
of securing that governmental supervision and regulation of securi-
ties is to have it through the one body appointed and empowered by
the National Congress. We know that no system will continue to
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work where we have so many masters and so many divergent views
as to the financial needs and regulations of these carriers.

Now, how is that national regulation to be secured, in such a way
as it will be universally accepted as legally and constitutionall
sound? We are confronted with a number of (State charters whic
contain limitations upon what the railroads may do in financing.
Those limitations are, in niany cases, narrow limitations. The finan-
cial needs of the public for new facilities have outgrown them, but
they are there, as charter limitations upon the State entity.

ow, the question arises, Can Congress remove that charter limi-
tation of the State corporation, thereby in effect amending the State
charter so as to authorize a system of financing approved by the
national standard ¢

Now, I have no difficulty in my own mind upon that question, as I
have said everywhere where the question has arisen. I believe that
the constitutional power does exist in Congress to do that very thing.
I believe that it isan essential part of the regulation of commerce, and
comes within the commerce power as contained within the Constitu-
tion, but I do not find any unanimous concurrence in my view of the
Constitution in respect to that. Other lawyers of greater eminence,
and greater authority than myself believe to the contrary, or at least
they say, “Whether we believe to the contrary or not, we contend that
there is such a question of doubt in respect to that matter, that it will
be impossible to determine which way the truth lies until it is decided
}g the Supreme Court of the United States.” They point to the fact

at when an issue of securities is offered, the question of the legal
validity of that issue is referred by the investors to their counsel for
opinion as to the validity of those securities, and those counsel do
not give their opinion of probabilities; they do not base their advice
to their client on what they think ought to be; they are cautious,
gentlemen, and they simply try to find out and say what they know
will be. And these lawyers who take a slightly different view from
my own as to the constitutional power, ask me, “ Suppose a question
of that sort, of the right of the National Government to authorize
a charter power, granted by a State, to be exceeded, was referred by
some banking concern, which proposes to take the securities, to their
lawyers. Do you not admit (they say) that that banking concern
will be adviseg that there is sufficient question about this matter to
have it first carried through the Supreme Court of the. United
States?” And they have asked further, “ Can the railroads—can the
public—have the whole system of financing halted with no opportu-
nity to raise the funds needed to supply cars and tracks and terminals
and yards during the time that it will be necessary to carry that
question to the Supreme Court of the United States?”

Well, that raises the practical question, which I think must arrest
the attention of every man. I am obli% to say that I think a ques-
tion will be raised about that; I am obliged to admit that I think, if
referred to counsel, counsel will take the opposite side, and will
advise that the matter be tested in the courts; and I am obliged to
say that that will introduce a period of uncertainty, during which
the financing of these railroads will be arrested.

Therefore I have come to the conclusion that some other method
of dealing with the question must be adopted, which will obviate
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these unfortunate practical results to which I have alluded—unfor-
tunate not so much from the standpoint of the carriers as from the
standpoint of the public service.

None of us can doubt the power of Congress to regulate its own
creature, and if these roads are made to incorporate under a national
charter, then there can be no doubt that Congress can regulate the
amount and character of their financial dealings, and when Congress
does regulate them, there will be no necessity for carrying the ques-
tions to the Supreme Court of the United States, and there will be
no period during which the financial operations of these carriers
will be arrested. So that practical argument has had perhaps more
weight with these gentlemen who have come to recommend this
thing to you than any other single argument.

Then, there is another reason which addresses itself to us in respect
to this matter. Here is a plea made for complete national regulation
of the instrumentality of commerce, the regulation of the instru-
mentality in all its parts, to a point of protection, to such standard
of protection, as the public interest shall demand. The hands of the
National Government will be strengthened to make that regulation
complete and efficient if the whole instrumentality is a creature of its
own laws. The harmony essential to the equality of commercial
oPportunjty among all the States and all the people will be insured
if all of these properties in respect to all their finances are matters
of national authority.

Then we ask that this system shall be made compulsory and not be
allowed to be elective; that every railroad company engaged in in-
terstate and foreign commerce shall be required, after a certain date,
to take out a national charter, just as they might be required, after
a certain date, to take out a national license. There are several rea-
sons which induce us to make that proposal ; one is that if you adopt
a system of Federal incorporation you must seek to rest your con-
stitutional authority on one of or all of several powers, the power
to establish post offices and post roads, the power to provide for the
national defense, and on the commerce power.

We know that wherever the question has been presented to the
United ‘States Supreme Court of a national incorporation an effort
has been made to rest it on all three of those powers, but the court has
always singled out the commerce power to sustain the incorporation.
Where it would go under these other powers is as yet an unknown
problem. We do know that the Supreme Court recognizes the
commerce power as a sufficient basis for a national incorporation.

Now, let us take that %gl:ver: That power is to regulate interstate
and foreign commerce. ere must be a fundamental idea underly-
ing the term “regulate.” There can be no regulation which may or
may not be accepted by the person regulated or the interest regulated.
It 1s fundamental to the idea of regulation that it shall be binding.
No man can regulate me if he leaves me free to accept or reject the
regulation. I am still unregulated, whatever he may call it, and,
therefore, for a system of incorporation to be a regulation it must be
compulsory. It can not be left to election of the railroads to be regu-
lated, whether or not they will accept that rule of regulation.

We think that is a most important conception of this matter, not
only important because of its constitutional relation—its relation to
the Constitution—but important from a practical standpoint.
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Let us suppose a case of an elective system of incorporation and of
some railroad coming in under an elective system, electing to come in
under it, and this point was made in some fundamental matter which
might affect that railroad, that it is not regulation at all if it is not
compulsory, and it should be determined by the Supreme Court that
a regulation to be a regulation must be bindinf, what would be the
condition of that railroad, having gone out from under its State
charter and having accepted an election to go under a United States
charter, and that whole system upturned by the Su{)reme Court of
the United States because 1t was not a regulation at all of commerce?

Nor do we think that this situation is met by the fact that in all
charters which Congress has granted there has been an election on the

art of the persons to whom it was granted to accept or reject it.

e think that that situation differs fundamentally from the situation
with which we are dealing. I will take the charter of the North
River Bridge across the Hudson River, which was granted some years
ago by Congress, and which went up to the Supreme Court of the

nited States and is reported in One hundred and fifty-third United
States. There Congress passed upon the desirability of that indi-
vidual enterprise, the crossing of the North River at the points indi-
cated in the charter, and said that that special thing, that special con-
struction, that special facility would promote commerce. And so in
every other character which has been granted, and which was subject
to acceptance or rejection, Congress has there undertaken to pass
upon individual enterprises which were helpful or not helpful to com-
merce. But suppose we are dealing with everything in the country;
suppose we are not dealing with facilities which Congress passes on as
helpful or not helpful, but have come to deal with a system—merely
comes to deal with a system of regulation which will apply not only
in approved cases, in existing cases, but in all cases, we come then to
base our proposition upon a system of national incorporation, wher-
ever it may apply, amf to apply everywhere. In that case the thing
that Congress passes on is the gesirability of the system and not the
desirability of the individual enterprise which it approves. It does
not undertake to indorse this bridge across the Nort% River. It does
not undertake to indorse the charter of the Union Pacific Railroad,
but it undertakes to abandon the individual enterprise and apply
its adoption of a rule of regulation to the system of incorporation or
nonincorporation.

So we say that cases radically differ, and that the principles which
would sustain the elective character with respect to a special thing
can not be relied u%on to sustain an elective system of incorporation
universally applicable not only to existing railroads, but to any that
may be built in the future. And so we believe that, speaking from
the constitutional standpoint, it is necessary to the soundness of the
system of incorporation that it shall be compulsory and not elective.

But we are also influenced in our recommendation for a system of
compulsory incorporation by the practical consideration that Con-
gress will not likely be willing to say to all the railroads discon-
tented with their State charters, “ Here is a national refuge for
you,” but to all those who have specially favorable relations under
the existing State charters, “ You can stay where it is better for
you.” We think, too, that Congress will not say to the railroads,
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“ Those who prefer the national incorporation can have it while those
who have sgecial refuge under the powers of any of the States can
retain that.” We believe that if Congress adopts a system of incor-
poration at all it will make it uniform and will not permit this power
of election between the various railroads of the country.

Now, gentlemen, this idea of incorporation has grown in this
country. I have in my hand a report of the Committee of the
National Association og Railroad Commissioners, composed, I be-
lieve, of all the commissioners of all the States as well as of the
commissioners of the United States. They referred this matter to
one of their committees. I assume it was done a year ago; I do not
know. But within the last week a report has been made by that com-
mittee. It is true that the association has not passed upon the report.
It has put it over for another year, but the report has been made. It
has been made by the State commissioners. It is unequivocal in its
terms and is an expression by them of the necessity for a system of
national incorporation. I will read a summary of their conclusions:

In conclusion we herewith summarize our views and present the following
recommendations :

First. That the Interstate Commerce Commission be given the power to
regulate the stocks and bonds of the interstate carriers.

Second. That the Interstate Commerce Commission, or some other Federal
agency, be empowered to regulate the rates, practices, stocks, and bonds of the
interstate public utilities.

Third. That Congress enact the necessary legislation to provide for a national
incorporation act for interstate railroads and interstate public utilities.

Fourth. That the Interstate Commerce Commission be empowered to exercise
Jurisdiction over mergers, consolidations, and encumbrances of interstate rail-
roads.

Fifth. That the Interstate Commerce Commission be given authority to exer-
cise jurisdiction in receivership proceedings preferably to the fullest extent, but
at least over all matters relating to capitalization.

Sixth. That Federal and State statutes be amended, where necessary, to per-
mit of issues by railroads and public utilities of a common stock without par
value.

Seventh. That the Interstate Commerce Commission and the Public Utility
Commission be permitted to invoke the aid of the Federal Trade Commission
and determine the reasonableness of cost of essential materials of railroad and
public utility construction.

Eighth. That adequate legislation be enacted, both national and State, to pro-
vide for voluntary wage agreements, methods of arbitration, and for Federal
and State intervention in emergencies, to adjust wage conditions in the railroad
and public utility service; nothing contained in such legislation to require men
to work against their will.

Ninth. That such legislation as is consistent with public interests be enacted
for the enhancement of rallroad credits and for the protection of American
railroads against competition in the American market for funds for private
exploitation in foreign countries.

Tenth. That a new committee be appointed by this association to study the
question of the relationship between the Government and the railroads, to con-
sider the possibilities of cooperation between the Government and the railroads,
and report to this association at its next annual meeting.

EpwiNn O. EpGerTON (Chairman, California).
JouN F. SHAUGHENESSY, of Rhode Island.
Wrriam C. BLiss.

I have the States from which these gentlemen come, but I have
not got it here, so I can not attempt to state with accuracy:

Paul B. Framell—
I know he is from Georgia.
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Clyde B. Atchison—
Mr. Atchison concurred in part.

Joins for the purpose of bringing the report before the convention.
I concur in the recommendation for Federal control of the issuance of railway
securities.
JupsoN C. CLEMENTS.

Now, gentlemen, we can not ignore such testimony as that. What-
ever may be done by that commission at a future meeting—I mean, by
those commissioners at a future meeting—here is a report of their
committee, made after a year’s study, as I suppose, in which they
indorse as a national necessity the idea of national incorporation.

The CraiemaN. Was there any dissent to that report?

Mr. TroM. Only such as I have read. One of the commissioners
said that he concurred in part, but he did not say in which part.

Mr. ApamsoN. Is there any explanation as to why it was not
adopted by the convention?

r. THOM. I have not any, sir.

Mr. ApamsoN. I thought perhaps the context would afford some.

Mr. Tuoyx. Noj; I think not. e think that a mighty truth was
dawning on those gentlemen.

Mr. ApamsoN. But it seems it did not spread over the convention.
That is what I am inquiring about.

Mr. Trom. No. Truth does not always spread at once, but it
started out and is on the way.

Mr. ApamsoN. Some of them may have attained your constitu-
tional view about the Federal incorporation.

Mr. THoM. I hope they did, because there could not be a sounder
one, in my judgment.

Mr. ApamsoN. I have more confidence in that thing than in any-
th% you have read.

. TaOoM. I will have something else to read to you on that sub-
ject before I have concluded my argument.

Now, that, in brief, is the suggestion we shall make to this commit-
tee on the subject of incorporation.

Our third suggestion would be—but before arriving at that third
su tion I wish to state that I do not for a moment contend that
this railroad problem will have its panacea by the mere concentra-
tion of authority in the hands of the National Government. It will
be helped; it will be simplified; it will be robbed of a great man
of its dangers; but there still remains an unsolved problem. It wi
be necessary, in addition to that, to perfect, to strengthen, and to
reorganize the principles of Federal regulation. The object of get-
ting it into the hands of one body is to have it where its processes
can be readily controlled and readily perfected, so as to work up to a
real solution of this problem; and I want, just ilere, to digress, to say
that if all we propose is done, there will not be, by virtue of th
alone, a single cent of additional revenue brought to us.

We are not asking this committee or asking Congress to pass upon
the sufficiency of our revenues; we are not asking them by act or by
any act that you shall recommend or that Con&ress shall pass, to in-
crease our revenues. We are simply asking that you shall perfect
machinery that can readily and adequately respond to a condition
which, in the public interest, will require an addition to our revenues.

at act
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We are asking for the perfection of a system that will take into con-
sideration what at any time we need in the public interest, and which
will be wise enough and independent epougﬂ to pass on that question
in the way the public interest requires. So that any effort to make this
a rate hearing ought not to be entertained, because we are aski.ng
nothing herein in respect to rates; we are asking only a perfection o
the system which shall pass upon that and every other matter which
concerns the efficiency o? these instrumentalities up to the standard of
the public requirement.

Now, passing to the Interstate Commerce Commission, we shall ask
you to favorably consider this as the third proposal:

The Interstate Commerce Commission has, under existing law, too
much to do, and is, consequently, forced to confide to subordinates
important functions which the regulating body ought to be in a.posi-
tion to perform itself. The Interstate Commerce Commission is like-
wise clothed with different. functions which are inconsistent and
which violate the principle that the legislative, executive, and judicial
departments shall be kept separate and distinct. To reduce the pres-
sure upon the Interstate Commerce Commission and to separate these
inconsistent functions, there should be withdrawn from the Interstate
Commerce Commission all duties except those which are judicial and
constructive, such as the power over rates and routes, the powers
affecting the revenues of carriers, and the remaining duties, being
mainly those of supervision, detection, prosecution, and correction,
shoulg be conferred upon a new commission, which may be named, for
convenience, “ The Federal Railroad Commission.” In order to co-
ordinate and harmonize the system of regulation, the Interstate
Commerce Commission should be made the supreme regulating body
and should have the right of review of any order made by the Federal
Railroad Commission.. The salaries of the members of the Interstate
Commerce Commission should be increased, and their terms of office
extended. The salaries of the members of the Federal Railroad Com-

" mission, who should be appointed by the President and confirmed by
the Senate, should also be made adequate,and they should be given a
long term. Regional commissions should be established, which should
assist the Interstate Commerce Commission in exercising its jurisdie-
tion, and, to that end, should make all such investigations and hear
and determine all such complaints and perform such other duties as
the Interstate Commerce Commission may, from time to time, by
general or special order direct. The members of these regional com-
missions should be presidential appointees at adequate salaries and
for long terms. The orders of the regional commissions should not
become effective until approved by the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission, but should stand approved, as of course, unless excepted to
within a time to be limited. g‘he regions should be created with refer-
ence to lines and systems of transportation, and need not be defined
geographically. ach regional commission should be located at
such place in its district as the Interstate Commerce Commission
directs; but it should be authorized to hold its sessions and perform
its duties in any other district, when so directed by the Interstate
Commerce Commission.

This proposal has to do with the reorganization of the Federal
si\;stem of commission. The foundation of our national liberties is
the separation of what, are termed inconsistent functions of govern-
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ment. You have one judicial department; you have one executive
department which is not judicial and not legislative; you have one
legislative department which is not judicial and which is not execu-
-tive. The ideal of free government is that those functions shall be
kept distinct from one another. It was thought that if a legislator
should be a judge there would be no use for a judge, because he
would sustain his acts as a legislator, and so with these other func-
tions; in order to be useful, each department must be protected from
the invasion of the other. And yet we find that whole and whole-
some government principle is violated in the present organization
of the Interstate gommerce Commission. They are judges; they
are, in a measure, legislators; and they are administrators of the
system of regulation. We feel as long as men are hpyman that they
will go to the exercise of one of these functions influenced by the
functions that they are performing in another one of their duties.
We think that if there 1s a question, constructive in its character,
relating to all the railroads, it is unfortunate for that question to be
determined in an atmosphere which has been created by having that
commission walk out of the next room, where it has been investigat-
ing what is said about the Alton and the Rock Island and the Frisco
rallroads; we feel that human nature can not leave in the adjoining
room the impressions which they have got in the exercise of their
detective, corrective, and punitive functions and come helpfully to
the consideration of matters which go to the very vitals of t‘i‘ne w{)ole
system of transportation. We feel that men ought to exercise one
of those functions who do not exercise the other; and, as the matter
of building up the system of transportation in this country is of the
first and most fundamental importance to the country and to the
public, the men having it in clrl)arge ought not to be embarrassed,
ought not to be limited, ought not to be influenced by any abuse
which they have found in some single road; and yet, in the nature
of thing:, all these things that are wrong are spread over all of the
railroads of the country—guilty.or innocent.

Now, bear in mind that I am not asking you iri any way to sur-
render any part of your corrective jurisdiction; I am not advocating
your taking away from the regulating bodies any part of the power
they have to correct abuses; but I am advocating a system which
wﬂ{ prevent the great good that will come to the people from a
successful system of transportation being in.any way affected or
obscured by the inconsistent functions of the body that does the

lating.

§ow, as to regional commissions: We think that there is a sound
underlying support for the popular desire that government shall be
brought close to their homes. We believe that if you take the power
to make State rates and put it in the hands of your national author-
ity there will be increased reason for bringing your system of regu-
lation to the doors of the people, so that their needs, their aspirations,
and their commercial conditions shall be considered and shall be
passed on by men resident among them. .

We think, however, that that deference to local wants, that con-
gideration for local conditions, ought not to destroy a coordinated
regulation; but, while there is just interest of localities to have their
needs appreciated, there is also a just demand on the part of localities
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that they shall do their commerce on terms equal to the terms which
are granted to any other people anywhere in this country, and that in
consequence these regional commissions ought to be established in
these transportation regions, ought to live there, ought to hold their
sessions there, ought to take their evidence there, ought to reflect
everything that is sound on local atmosphere, and yet that a local
view, a local treatment of one part of commerce should be prevented
by requiring their reports to the Interstate Commerce Commission,
which could coordinate the regulation of commerce in all parts of this
country and see that it is impartial. ’

The functions under our suggestion of these regional commissions
would be like the functions of masters in chancery, who take the evi-
dence and make the report, and the report lies subject to exception.
The exceptions only are argued before the court. The exceptions
under our suggestions would be the only thing argued before the
Interstate Commerce Commission, unless in a special case they should
direct otherwise. This would take from the Interstate Commerce
Commission an immense burden of work and would concentrate the
controverted matters between them to those that the two parties
agreed were to be controverted by having an emetion filed. In that
way the commerce of this country could depend for its original con-
sideration on men of the dignity and ability that would be appointed
by the President and confirmed by the Senate. And the commercial
interests of this country would then not be dependent upon exam-
iners who are low-salaried officers, but in all matters of controversies
they could, by operation of law and by right of the statutes, go on
these exceptions and argue the matter before the commission itself.

Our next proposal will be that the power of the Interstate Com-
merce Commission over rates should be extended so as to authorize
it to prescribe minimum rates in addition to its present power to
prescribe maximum rates. And it should also be given the extra
power to determine the relations of rates or differentials whenever
necessary or appropriate to establish or maintain a rate structure
or a relation or a differential found to be just and proper by the
Interstate Commerce Commission.

I hope it is apparent from the argument I have so far presented
that the public have as deep an interest in having the revenues of
these carriers adequate to the furnishing of an efficient and sufficient
public service as the carriers have. 'I%e public depending on any
special railroad can not with equanimity view a situation where the
revenues of that road are so inadequate as to affect the standards of
the public service that the people are getting there. There is as dis-
tinct a public interest, I repeat, in the community to have the reve-
nues of the carriers sufficient to guarantee a proper service as any
interest the carriers may have, and greater, because public interests
are always greater than private interests.

Moreover, here is a community served by a railroad which does
its business with a great market; here is another community served
by a different railroad doing its business in the same market. It is
o¥ vital importance to justice in commerce that the terms on which
those two communities can reach that market should be equal. If
it is in the power of one of the roads to give to its communities terms
which will be temporarily advantageous, lower than the other road
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will give to the communities it serves, then there is an inequality of
commercial opportunity which is indefensible.

As long as the minimum rate is not regulated by Government the
two conditions will follow ; one is that the struggling railroad, which
is anxious to keep its head above water, will be at times willing to
depress its rates so as to attract a tempora? business, and thereby
deplete its opportunity for a continuous and permanent and a reli-
able service to the communities which it serves. That is one of the
consequences. The other consequence is that unless the minimum
rate is regulated it is in the power of these two railroads to give
different commercial opportunities to the communities they serve.
Now we believe that any righteous situation ought to take hold of
that minimum rate and control it in the public interest just as much
as the maximum rate; that it ought to be able to say whether or not
one community on one railroad is to receive commercial opportu-
nities which are denied to a community on another railroad; and
that it ought to be able to say, “If you are going to take charge of
the instrumentality of interstate commerce and make it efficient for
the needs of all the people, you m(xight to be able to say that its reve-
nues shall not be depleted unjustifiably and unreasonably by making
the rates too low, so that the result 1s simply a depletion of reve-
nues at the same time that it produces inequality of commercial
opportunity.

n our fifth proposition we attempt to have introduced the prin-
ciples of protection to these carriers, the principle of the protection
and maintenance of their credit by prescribing some of the things
that the Interstate Commerce Commission must take into considera-
tion when it fixes the rates of the carriers. No. 5 is as follows:

It should be made the duty of the Interstate Commerce Commis-
sion in the exercise of its powers to fix reasonable rates, to so adjust
these rates that they shal]) be just at once to the public and to the
carriers. To that end, and as a means of properly safeguarding
the credit of the carriers, of protecting the just rights of the owners,
and of providing a basis for additional facilities from time to time
as the needs of commerce may require, the Interstate Commerce
Commission should be reiuired, in ascertaining and determinin
what is a reasonable rate for any service, to take into account anﬁ
duly consider the value of the service, the rights of the passenger,
shippers, and owners of the property transported, the expenses inci-
dental to the maintenance and operation of the carrier’s property,
the rights and the interests of the stockholders and creditors of the
corporation, thre necessity for the maintenance in the public service of
efficient means of transportation, and for the establishment from
time to time of additional facilities and increased service, and in
addition thereto any other considerations pertinent to be considered
in arriving at a just conclusion. _

That is part of No. 5. I will read the balance in a moment.

The purpose that we have in view in presenting that as a recom-
mendation is to secure a legislative mandate to the regulating body
that there are certain things essential in the public interest, among
them a principle, among them is the establishment of adequate rail-
road facilities and the assurance that those facilities will grow as
commerce grows and the public needs increase. That they shall
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take that as one of their guiding principles in exercising their
function of rate making. That tﬁley shaﬁ realize that they are
deputized by Conﬁress as an instrumentality of government, charged
with the responsibility of seeing that the instrumentalities of Con- -
gress are made and kept as efficient as the public interest requires.
We say that can not be done without having reference to the credit
of the carriers, and therefore in fixing their principles of rate making
they must have due reference to the kind of credit that the public
interests require ; that the carrier should have a properly fixed revenue
with reference to that as one of the standards.

We say further that, as the public is interested in the matter ot
the net return, in the encouragement to capital, in the provision of
a surplus in prosperous years to meet, the eflux in lean years, that
there should be a legislative mandate that the expenses to which the
carrier must submit in the way of providing this public service must
be taken into consideration when you fix the amount of their revenues
and thus protect the net in which the public is interested as much
or to a greater extent even than the carriers themselves. I say as
much or more, because the carriers at last, when they are unable to
do these things that the public interests require, have at least the
refuge of having the Government buy the properties and take over
the burden itselg, whereas the public must meet the problem of suffi-
cient transportation facilities, either under a system of private owner-
ship or under a system of Government ownership. ’

The remaining part of No. 5 is this:

The power of the commission to suspend rates should be confined to 60 days
from the date the tariff is filed. If the commission is not able within this time
limit to reach a conclusion, the rate should at the expiration of that time be

allowed to go into effect with appropriate provision for reparation for the period
not exceeding one year in case the rate should subsequently be declared to be

unreasonably high.

I have no doubt that that clause will %ive rise to considerable dif-
ference of opinion, but we believe that that can be sustained by the
measure of the public interest, like the other matters that we have
suggested. The other proposals that we are making can be sustained.
Always remember that the greatest public interest is in facilities;
always remember that the greatest public interest is in the assurance
of the continuance of the carrying on of commerce. Now, suppose
that the present provision in regard to suspension of these rates for
10 months should continue, and let us take the case, first, where at
the expiration of 10 months it is found that the proposed rate is a
just one and should have been put in effect from the beginning.

The first consequence of that is that for the period of 10 months
the carrier has been deprived of a legitimate earning of a legitimate
income. There is no power on earth to give that to it again. It is
gone. It is irretrievably gone. Now, under the supposition that it
was entitled to it from the start, the loss to it must be felt in some
direction. It must be felt either in some other part of the traffic
bearing the burden which ought to be shifted to this, which violated
the principle of equality among the patrons of the railroad; or if it
can not be shifted to some other class of that traffic, it means an
impaired capacity on the part of the carriers to meet the public
needs in regard to facilities. It puts the public short somewhere,
either by transfer onto some other part of the public of a burden
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which ought to be borne by this traffic or by depriving the public of
a proper basis for additional facilities or for adequate service, which
is their prime need and to which they are, as a fundamental matter
entitled. Now, this is the case of where the suspended rate is found
to have been a reasonable rate from the beginning. Now, let us take
the other case, the case where it is found that the rate proposed is an
unreasonable rate and ought not to be allowed. In that event our
Eroposal is that we shall keep our books in such a way that where we

ave charged during that period from the very beginning more than
we are entitled to charge, that we should be in a position to make the
refund to the shipper that has been overcharged. It is impossible, if
you suspend for 10 months and the rate is a reasonable rate, to repay
us. It 1s not impossible, if you suspend for 60 days and the rate is
declared to be unreasonable, for us to repay the shippers. We take
the view that that is the most equitable method of dealing with that
question of suspension, and we take the view that that is the method
of dealing with it which is best in the public interest.

The sixth proposal that we shall make is:

‘That the Interstate Commerce Commission should be vested with the power
and it should be made its duty to provide, upon the application of the Post-

master General or any interstate carrier, reasonable rates for all services and
facllities connected with the carrying of the United States mail.

That proposal is so clear and the whole subject is so much in the
minds of Congress at this time that it is unnecessary for me to ‘en-

large upon it now.
g:r seventh proposal is:

There should be in the Federal Government the exclusive governmental
power to supervise the issue of stocks and bonds by railroad carriers engaged
in interstate and foreign commerce.

I have argued that proposal at length during the remarks which
I bave had the honor to submit, and, therefore, it is unnecessary
now for me to detain you at this period of the discussion with any
elaboration of it.

Eighth:

The law should recognize the essential difference between the things which
restrain trade, in the case of ordinary mercantile concerns, and those which
restrain trade in the case of common carriers. While the question of com-
petition may be a fair criterion in the case of ordinary mercantile concerns, it
is not a fair criterion in the case of common carriers. In the case of carriers
the test should be whether common ownership or control promotes trade and
commerce, by affording facilities for the interchange of traffic, or by supple-
menting facilities for transportation, to a substantial or greater extent than
such common ownership or control restrains trade by suppression of com-

petition.

You gentlemen will appreciate that no railroads can cross each
other, can closely approximate each other without crossing, or can
form one continuous straight line without there being competition
between them. When they cross there is an area around the point
of intersection which can get to the markets of the world over either
one of them. When they closely approximate each other, coming
close enough for traffic to be delivered to one or the other, then,
within that region where a common service or common public service
exists, there is competition, because the commerce in that zone can
reach the markets of the world over either. Where railroads meet
in a city and one goes out due north and the other goes out due south,
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!
their connections are such that a market anywhere can be reached
by commerce taking either one of those railroads. So that there
1s a necessity of competition in respect to the railroad busi at
these points to which I allude, which does not exist in mercantile
concerns. Moreover, those two railroads that meet end on, or that
are so situated toward each other as to furnish an available means
of carrying forward on the one railroad the traffic originating on
the other, they so supplement each other in the facilities of trans-
portation that the service they render as connections is vastly greater
than the competition which exists at the point at which they meet.
The facility of having commerce pass uninterrupted from one of
these connecting railroads to the other is a valuagle facility where
it is a natural condition, and when we come to ask what the public
interest is we must necessarily balance what these two railroads do
in the way of suppressing competition against the advantage they
offer in the way of supplementing transportation.

Now, we say, therefore, that that is a matter plainly demonstrable
in the public interest, and that that is a test plainly applicable to the
laws which should be made to apply to them. .

What is the greater public interest? Is the greater public inter-
est to keep its rates separate because there is some competition sup-
pressed, or is it in the public interest to have those railroads unite
because they are naturally supplementary to each other and they
furnish additional and needed public facilities?

Now, we believe that the determination of that question ought to
be put into the hands of the Interstate Commerce Commission and
that they ought to be required to determine it on the principles which
I have stateg, of public interest as shown by supplemented and im-
proved facilities on the one side, or by the suppressing of competi-
tion on the other. We say more than that, that this matter of sup-
pressing competition, of restraining trade, of enforcing hard and
burdensome terms of transportation, is taken out of the hands of
these carriers because you regulate them by your public bodies. The
reason for your antitrust laws in respect to other mercantile matters
is because of the hardship that great combinations may put upon the
people. At least, as to the terms of transportation, it is impossible
to put hardships upon the public, because those terms are prescribed
by public authority. Of course there is still the question of service.
That matter would have to be determined by the Interstate Com-
merce Commission as one of the elements of determining what the
public interest is. But when you have applied to the affairs of the
railroads the strong regulating power of one of the departments of
government, the same conditions do not apply to that; the public is
not menaced by the same dangers in respect to that as it 1s by an
entirely unregulated private business, and these essential differences,
we think, ought to be recognized in the system of regulation which
you will adopt. ’

9. The law should expressly provide for the meeting and agreement of traffic,
or other officers of railroads in respect to rate practices. This should, however,
be safeguarded by requiring the agreement to be filed with the Interstate Com-
merce Commission and to be subject to be disapproved by it.

Now, gentlemen, no man acquainted with railroads, with the neces-
sity for them to make joint rates and through routes, can for a
moment doubt the absolute necessity for the authorities of the two
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roads to meet and agree upon the joint rate and the through route.
There can be no such thing asa joint rateand a through route without
a ent unless made % law by the authority of the Interstate

mmerce Commission. The law requires that to be done by the
voluntary action of the carriers. It is impossible to have that volun-
tary action unless they can meet and agree. But the interest of the
public does not end there. The interest of the public is equality of
terms of doing business. When two railroads serve the same market;
when two rairoads tap the same producing territory, there is a
valuable interest on the part of the public that those whom the rail-
roads serve shall have equality of terms. The philosophy of that
principle of transportation is universally recognized even by the
regulating authorities, and in order to have the equality of terms the
traffic officers are obliged to meet and to make known to each other
what the terms are. %f course you appreciate that an unrestricted
power of agreement may open the doors to abuses, but our proposition
18 that all these abuses and opportunities for abuses can be obviated
by requiring these agreements to be filed with the Interstate Com-
merce Commission before they shall become valid, and be subject to be
disapproved by that body. I make a difference between subjects to be
disapproved and subjects to be approved because the time for ap-
proval means delay; whereas the power of disapproval is a power
sufficient to meet the chance of abuse. I believe you will find, if you
ask the interstate-commerce commissioners, that such an arrangement
with regard to the meeting of the traffic officers is in their opinion
essential to the carrying on of business in a fair and equitable way
between various communities.

Now, gentlemen, I have not included in the proposals which we
shall make to you any suggestions on the labor question. All these
things that I have read were agreed upon by us before this labor
situation became such a menace to the commerce of the country.
When we prepared for these hearings we did not expect to introduce
that subject, notwithstanding its importance, because of its hotly
contested character. It may be that recent events have put the labor
controversy in such a situation that Congress will have to confront it
and to deal with it. Whether that wil?rbe done by this committee
or by some other committee of Congress, we are not advised. There-
fore, for the present, I shall make no suggestions in respect to the
Iabor situation because it seems to me that that situation ought to be
met when it arises, and after proper opportunity for exchange of
views in regard to various proposals.

I have now, then, gentlemen, laid before you with the frankness
which this great situation demands, and with the frankness with
which I attempt to treat every public subject with which I come in
contact, so that you may know entirely the views that we entertain
and the proposals that we shall make, and so that witnesses who shall
appear here will have the full benefit of the things which we think
are wise to be done by this Congress. It may be that in the light of
what shall be developed before you we shall take a different view on
some of these questions. I do not anticipate that, but we can at
least assure this committee that we will approach any suggestion
which is made from any source with an open mind and always with
a purpose to have it determined by the standards of the public in-
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terest which we have asked to be applied to all the proposals that
we ourselves have made.

I now come to a part of my presentation which is a matter of pro-
foundest interest to me. 1 come to present to you the views of a man
occupying a position of supreme authority with the American people.
He has lived a long life. He has ornamented and led, and still orna-
ments and leads, the American bar. He has held high office from
which he retired with an untarnished name and with a reputation
established and safe in American history. He entertains the demo-
cratic view of the rights of the State. He occupied no position of
a professional or other character to this investigation except the posi-
tion and the character of an eminent American citizen. It has been
impossible to induce him to leave the honorable retirement into which
he went by even the offer of the ambassadorship to the Court of St.
James, which I understand was recently made to him. He stands out
before the American people as a great lawyer, a great Democrat, and
a man who occupied with distinguished credit to himself and benefit
to the people, the offices of Attorney General and Secretary of State
in Mr. Cleveland’s Cabinet. I refer to Mr. Richard Olney. Unfor-
tunately, his condition of health does not permit him to appear be-
fore this committee, but I have from him this letter:

: BosTON, November 23, 1916.
ArrFrep P. THOM, Esq.,
Counsel Railway Ezecutives’ Advisory Commitiee,

1360 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW., Washington, D. C.

My DEar MR. THoM : For reasons you are familiar with, it is quite imprac-
ticable for me to appear before the congressional committee at Washington for
the purpose of expressing my opinion as te the desirability, perhaps I should
say necessity. of the National Government proceeding without delay to insist
upon national railroads being owned and operated by national corporations.

But, if my opinion is of any value, I believe it will not lose but gain if stated
in writing rather than by word of mouth. The inclosed * Memorandum ” is an
attempt to put the matter in a little more orderly shape than I have put it here-
tofore. You are, of course, at liberty to make whatever use of it will serve the
object you have in view, in which, personally, I thoroughly believe.

Very truly, yours,
(Signed) RicHARD OLNEY.

The memorandum reads as follows:

A MEMOBANDUM BY MR. RICHARD OLNEY,

1. For all the purposes and functions of commerce between the States of the
United States, between such States and the Territories of the United States, and
between such States and Territories on the one hand and foreign nations on the
other, the United States is one country with complete and exclusive jurisdiec-
tion over the whole subject—and State lines and jurisdictions are without
significance.

2. Commerce, in the constitutional sense, covers transportation and inter-
course in all forms and whether existing when the Constitution was adopted or
since introduced and practiced.

8. The national commerce power, being of such extent and exclusiveness,
necessarily subjects to national regulation and control all the agencies and
instrumentalities by which national commerce is carried on.

4. It can not be doubted that a railroad corporation created by a national
charter is an apt instrument for the carrying on of national transportation and
that the organization of such corporation, with all appropriate powers and
duties, is a fit subject for treatment under the commerce power.

5. Nor is it to be doubted—because ample experience has shown—that, in this
matter of national transportation by railroads, public policy and the public
welfare are at one with the law of the country. They imperatively require that
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the subject should be dealt with in all its phases by a single authority which
can be no other than the Nation itself. The mixed jurisdiction over the sub-
Ject now prevailing—the States exercising a part mostly through State charters
and the United States a part mostly through the commerce power—is thoroughly
archalie, originated before the true scope of the commerce power was generally
understood, and has resulted in a serious waste and inefficiency in railroad
operation which is at once matter of public notoriety and public scandal.

6. In view of the settled law of the land as respects the national commerce
power—as by virtue of it the United States practically undertakes to exercise
the power for the benefit of the several States and of all the people—and as
transportation by railroad is within that power and is to-day in a condition most
unsatisfactory to the private owners of railroads as well as seriously prejudicial
to the national interests, the question is of the remedy for that condition.

It may be claimed that Government ownership of all national railroads is the
only true and adequate solutlon, a claim which time and sufficient experiment
may show to be well founded. Yet Government ownership would have political
bearings of such pith and moment as ought to prevent its consideration until
and unless it is established that there is no other way out. It is best to assume
in the first instance, therefore, that here is some other way out; that the
question is essentially administrative rather than political; that it concerns our
:mti]g‘nal housekeeping rather than the structure and stability of the house

tse)

7. If the correctness of the foregoing premises be assured, and if it be also
conceded, as apparently it must be, that national control of national transporta-
tion by railroad can be secured in the most simple, direct, and effective manner
by requiring all parties who undertake it to take out national corporate charters,
the real and practical question is one of procedure.

How shall the United States rid itself of the present order of things and sub-
stitute the desired new one—how eliminate any present State control of national
transportation by railroad and substitute for it exclusive national control,
through national incorporation of the parties undertaking to carry on such
transportation? Congress, of course, must enact necessary and appropriate
legislation. What must be its essential features?

8. The practical situation is complicated and difficult, because, as a whole,
the interstate-commerce railroads of the country are to-day owned and operated
by State corporations under State charters. Thus (apart from. the general
public) the parties interested in the displacement of State railroad corporations
now doing a national commerce business by national corporations are, first, the
States granting the existing charters, and second, the stockholders and creditors
of such State corporations. If the assent of these several parties could be
counted upon, the change from the present status to absolute national control
of national transportation by railroads through the medium of railroad corpo-
rations with national charters would be easy. But such assent, for obvious
reasons, is not to be taken for granted, and the question is how shall the United
States proceed to accomplish the desired result without such assent.

(a) To consider first the right of the States and the State corporations—
each has granted franchises enabling a railroad corporation of the State by
the use of them independently or in connection with franchises granted by
another State or States to operate a national railroad. The franchises have
been accepted so that there is an apparent duty on the part of the grantee to
execute them and an apparent right of the grantor to insist upon their execu-
tion. If the right and duty were real, only the power of eminent domain
could take away the grantor’s right to claim full performance or impair the
grantee’s duty to make such performance. But on the legal grounds already
developed a Siate grant to a State corporation of the franchise to operate a
national railroad must be regarded either as void ab initio or as provisional
merely and as becoming void whenever the National Government acts upon
the subject. Consequently, neither that State nor the State corporation would
be legally aggrieved if a grant to a State corporation of the franchise to oper-
ate a national railroad were annulled by a grant by the National Government
of an identical franchise to a national corporation.

() Such being the settled law of the land as respects the national commerce
power and its application to national transportation by railroad, it is not only
the right but the duty of the United Sates to exercise the power if the national
welfare demands it. In various instances the National Government has by
inaction acquiesced in the exercise of State authority over matters exclusively
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within the national jurisdiction. In such cases the theory of the courts has
been that State action should not be invalidated so long as the National Gov-
ernment continued to impliedly approve of it, while the policy of the National
Government has been thought to be justified by the view that State action on
the subjects concerned would be likely to be more intelligent and effective than
action by the Nation. So far as national transportation by railroad is con-
cerned, however, no questions of that sort need be discussed. Its unsatisfac
tory condition is admitted on all hands—is bitterly complained of by the private
owners of railroads and is notoriously prejudicial to the national interests—so
that the clearest possible case exists for the affirmative use by the National
Government of its knowledge power over the whole national rallroad situa-
tion,

(c) Feasible and adequate legislation for putting a pational railroad now
operated by a State corporation into the possession and control of a national
corporation must not only authorize the latter to operate such road, but should
also provide the ways and means by which the new corporation shall succeed to
and acquire the tangible railroad property essential to and actually in use in
the operation of such road.

Such. property—the entire railroad plant, including roadbed, rails, stations,
shops, telegraph and telephone equipment, and all other .railroad property and
appliances employed in the operation of the national railroad concerned—should
pass from the old State corporation to the new national corporation as a unit,
as a going concern. It can not be thus conveyed to the new corporation by
the United States because the United States does not own it. It belongs to
the old corporation and its stockholders, whose ownership is absolute except
so far as their creditors may have claims on it, and neither owners nor
creditors can be deprived of their interests in it except by their assent or
through an appropriate exercise of the power of eminent domain.

(d) Congressional legislation aiming to substitute national corporations for
State corporations in the control and operation of national railroads would
obviously be ineffective if conditioned upon the consent of all parties in interest.

It follows, unless the suggestions above made are unsound, that a national
statute for the displacement of a State corporation by a national corporation
as the owner of a national railroad should cover the following points:

First. Incorporation of certain designated persons with powers to acquire,
hold, and manage all the franchises and property of the old corporation and
with power to dispose of the capital stock of the new corporation as hereinafter
indicated.

Second. Amount of capital stock to be same as that of old corporation except
that the organizers in their discretion may make the amount larger or smaller.

Third. Debts and obligations of old corporation to be assumed by the new
with recognition of any liens and priorities of creditors already acquired as
against assets of the old.

Fourth. Stockholders of the old corporation, common or preferred, to be
offered common or preferred shares or such other interests in the new corpora-
tion as, in the judgment of the organizers, will make their interests in the new
equivalent to their interests in the old.

Fifth. Shares in the old corporation to be purchasable for the new corporation
by the organizers on terms which they may deem fair and not injurious to other
parties to the proposed organization; in the event of any such purchase shares
of the new corporation to be sold by the organizers to an amount sufficient to
enable them to pay the agreed price.

Sixth, Shares of the old corporation not obtainable by exchange or pur-
chase as above provided to be taken by the new corporation at its option under
the power of eminent domain at a price fixed by a court of competent jurisdic-
tion or by such court and a jury at the election of the stockholder.

Seventh. The organizers to operate the national railroad concerned with all
the powers of recelvers of an insolvent railroad until a majority of the capital
stock of the new corporation shall have been issued as hereinbefore authorized.
Upon that taking place the organizers shall call a meeting of stockholders for
the electlon of directors who, in addition to the powers of railroad directors
generally, shall have the special powers of the organizers so far as the exercise
of the same I8 necessary to fully accomplish the purposes of the charter.

The foregoing list is not claimed to be exclusive. ‘But it is confidently be-
lieved that each one of them Is a necessary part of any effective plan by which
a national railroad corporation is to be substituted for a State corporation in
the ownership and operation of a national railroad.
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With a deference almost too great for expression, I must say that
I am in complete agreement with all of that memorandum except as
to the method necessary for the transfer of the State corporation to
the national one. I am convinced, as to the latter, that a method
much simpler is entirely available to accomplish this transfer, and
at the proper time I shall ask an (ﬁfortunity to develop that view
before this committee. I feel that Mr. Olney has performed a great
public service in contributing that thought to the solution of the im-
mense problem which is before you. :

I have tried, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, to state with complete
frankness the views which actuate us when we come to a considera-
tion of this immense problem of transportation. I am profoundly
grateful to you for the courtesy you have extended me and for the
consideration you have shown during the tedious hours during which
I have been obliged to ask your attention, and I now respectfully
announce that the opening statement which I was delegated to make
has been concluded.

Senator Unperwoop. Mr. Chairman, I suppose the committee de-
sires to cross-examine Mr. Thom, but itis1 e c?ock and Saturday, and
I move we adjourn now. -

Mr. ApamsoN. Let us have an executive session.

Senator UNpeErwoop. Do you want an executive session?

Mr. Apamso~. I think we do.

Senator Unperwoop. Then I move an executive session. .

Mr. CurLop. Before we go into.executive session is it understood
Mr. Thom is to appear Monday for cross-examination at the opening
of the session?{

The CHamRMAN. It is so understood.

(The motion was agreed to, and at 1 o’clock p. m. the committee
went into the consideration of executive business, at the conclusion
of which an adjournment was taken until Monday, November 27 ,1916,
at 10.30 o’clock a. m.)
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INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN TRANSPORTATION—GOVERNMENT
' CONTROL AND REGULATION.

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 27, 1916.

Congress oF THE UNITED STATES,
JoINT CoMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE COMMER
Washington, D. C.
The joint committese met at 10.30 o’clock a. m., pursuant to ad-
journment, at room 326 Senate Office Building, Senator Francis G.
ewlands, presiding; also Vice Chairman William C. Adamson.

STATEMENT OF MR. ALFRED P. THOM, COUNSEL RAILWAY
EXECUTIVES' COMMITTEE—Resumed.

The CEAIRMAN. The committee will now enter upon the examina-
tion of Mr. Thom on the matters concerning which he has addressed
us, and the members of the committee, commencing with the chair-
man and vice chairman, will examine Mr. Thom in turn, accordin
to their order, alternating between the Senate and the House, an
later on, with the approval of the committee, I shall take occasion to
reverse this order so as to give all the members of the committee a
fair chance. It is my purpose to question Mr. Thom regarding-the
national incorporation of railroads, and with reference to certain
bills which I introduced upon that subject from 1905 down to the
present time, the bills being substantially the same, but varying in
certain features according to the progress of the discussion.

With the consent of the committee, I will put in the record extracts
from these bills, the views expressed by me in certain reports of the
Interstate Commerce Committee, notably on the Hepburmn bill and
the Commerce Court bill, in which I took up the discussion of the
question of the national incorporation of railroads, and also certain
extracts from the hearings upon this sulﬂ'lect, and later on I will
invite the attention of Mr. Thom to, and will interrogate him regard-
mf, this matter inserted in the hearings.

also wish to insert in the hearing a magazine article of the
North American Review, of April, 1905, entitled “ Common sense of
the railroad question,” which dwells upon the subject of the national
incorporation, and I invite Mr. Thom’s attention to that.

Mr. ApamsoN. Mr. Chairman, is that article by the chairman?

The CrARMAN. Yes.

(The papers referred to are here printed in full.)

NATIONAL INCORPORATION OF RAILROADS.

[Extracts from speech of Hon. Francis G. Newlands, of Nevada, in the Senate of the
United States, Wednesday, January 11, 1?05.]

Mr. NEwLANDS. Mr. President, In accordance with the notice I gave yesterday,
I ask unanimous consent that the joint resolution creating a commission to
frame a national incorporation act for railroads engaged in interstate commerce
may be taken up for discussion. 17
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The PrEsipING OFFICER. The Chair lays before the Senate the joint resolution
referred to by the Senator from Nevada, which will be read.

The Secretary read the joint resolution, as follows: .

“ Resolved, etc., That a commission consisting of fourteen members, one of
whom shall be experienced in railroad traffic management, to be appointed by
the President of the United States, one of whom shall be an attorney at law,
to be appointed by the Attorney General, one of whom shall be an expert in
transportation, to be appointed by the Secretary of Commerce and Labor,
one of whom shall be an expert in transportation law, to be appointed by the
Interstate Commerce Commission, five of whom shall be Senators, to be ap-
pointed by the President pro tempore of the Senate, and five of whom shall be
Members of the House of Representatives reelected to the Fifty-ninth Congress,
to be selected by the Speaker of the House, shall frame and_report to the Con-
gress of the United States a national incorporation act for railroads engaged
in interstate commerce, providing among other things as follows:

“ First. For the construction of interstate railroads throughout the Unlted
States, the amount of the bonds and stock to be issued by such corporations to be
determined by the Interstate Commerce Commission, and not to exceed in any
event the actual cost of such railroads;

“ Second. For the consolidation of railroads now engaged in interstate com-
merce, the amount of stock and bonds issued for such consolidation to be ap-
proved by the Interstate Commerce Commission, and not to exceed in any event
the actual value of the railroads consolidated, such value to be determined by
the Interstate Commerce Commission;

“Third. For the increase of the issues of bonds or stock by such corporations
for the purchase of connecting or intersecting lines, for new construction, or for
betterment of the roads, the amount of such issue of stock and bonds to be
determined by the Interstate Commerce Commission, and not to exceed in any
event the cost of such new construction, the betterments, or the value of the
intersecting or connecting lines acquired;

“ Fourth. For the classification by such railroad corporations of all articles of
freight into such general and special classes as may be necessary and expedient,
and also the fixing of transportation rates for freight and passengers by such rail-
roads, such classification and rates to be subject to revision and amendment by
the Interstate Commerce Commission upon complaint of shippers and localities;

“ Fifth. For the reasonable and just exercise of such power in classifying
and regulating such rates of freight and fare by providing that such power shall
be exercised by the Interstate Commerce Commission in such a way as to yield
each railroad corporation a fair return of not less than 4 per cent per annum
upon the value of its road and property, such value to be ascertained by the In-
terstate Commerce Commission ;

“ Sixth. For the hearing by such commission of complaints made either by
such railroad corporations or other party at interest regarding the decision of
any rate, classification, order, or regulation adopted by such commission, and for -
decision thereon;

“ Seventh. For summary proceedings in the courts on the complaint of any
railroad company or other party at interest concerning the decision of any rate,
classification, order, or regulation adopted by such commission ;

“ Eighth. For the imposition of a percentage tax upon the gross receipts of all
such corporations in lieu of all taxes upon the property of such railroad corpo-
rations and its stock and bonds, and in lieu of all taxes upon the bonds and stock
of such rallroad companies in the hands of stockholders, the property of such
railroads and their bonds and stock to be entirely exempt from State, county,
or municipal taxation, and for a just plan of distributing such taxes by the
Federal Government among the States in which such railroads operate accord-
ing to trackage or volume of business, or such other fair method as may be
deemed advisable, such percentage to be so adjusted as to yleld in the aggregate
an amount equal to the taxes now paid by such railroads, and to be increased
gradually through a period of ten years, until it reaches an aggregate of 5 per
cent upon the gross receipts of such corporations;

“ Ninth. For the correction of existing abuses, and for the prevention of
rebates, preferences, and discrimination, whether relating to communities or
individuals;

“Tenth. For the creation of a pension fund for railroad employees disquali-
fied either by injury or by age for active service, by setting aside a percentage
of the gross receipts of the railroads in a fund in the Treasury, to be invested
according to rules and regulations made by the Interstate Commerce Commis-

a
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sion, such pension system to be devised. changed, and modified from time to
time by the Interstate Commerce Commission.

“ Eleventh. For the arbitration of all disputes between such railroad corpora-
tions and their employees as to compensation, hours of labor, and protection to
life and 1fmb.

“Sec. 2. That the sum of $5,000 is heroby appropriated for the expenses of
such commission.”

Mr. NewraNDs. Mr. President, this joint resolution was introduced by me on
the 4th of January of this year. It is the result of a hearing before the Inter-
state Commerce Committee of the Senate on the 16th day of December, just
prior to the holidays, at which Mr. Bacon, chairman of the Interstate Commerce
Law Convention, appeared and urged the passage of the Quarles-Cooper bill for
the enlargement of the powers of the Interstate Commerce Commission. Dur-
ing that inquiry I questioned Mr. Bacon regarding a plan, which I have had
under consideration for some time, as to the simplification and unification
under one national taxing power and one national rate-regulating power, of
the raflroad systems of this country. After these inquiries were made, and the
questions answered, there was some discussion among the Senators present as to
the principles of this proposed national incorporation act, and it was suggested
that I should bring the matter up for discussion in the Senate.

I therefore endeavored to frame a national incorporation act, but I found that
in doing 80 I would be obliged to enter into a great many matters of detail not
essential to the elucidation of the principles for which I contended, and I
feared that if I should frame an elaborate bill more attention would be given
to the details than to the principles. Therefore I concluded to draw up a joint
resolution providing for the appointment of a commission, consisting of four
experts in transportation and transportation law, five Senators, and five Rep-
resentatives, and instructing them to frame and report to Congress a national
fncorporation act, prepared upon certain principles declared in the joint resolu-
tion. It is in reference to those principles that I wish to address the Senate
to-day, in the hope that the subject may become a matter of discussion, and
that discussion here may instruct the minds of the members of the Interstate
Commerce Committee regarding this important question.

RAILWAY EVOLUTION.

Mr. President, we find that to-day in this country there are about 200,000
miles of railroad in the ownership and control of over 2,000 railroad corpora-
tlons incorporated under the laws of the various States. We find that of those
2,000 corporations only about 600 are operating companies, the others by some
method having come under control of these operating companies. As to these
operating companies, we find that they have fallen under the control of certain
systems. So that to-day it is a well-recognized fact in this country that almost
all the railroad trackage of the country is under the control of 8 or 10 systems,
each of which is under the absolute direction and control of either a single
man or a group composed of a small number of men.

So, as a matter of fact, although our railronds are incorporated under State
laws, the boundary lines of the States have been practically ignored in the
evolution of railroads, and to-day we speak familiarly of the Harriman system,
of the Hill system, of the Morgan system, and of the Pennsylvania system,
each system covering not simply a single corporation, but many corporations
jolned together, often without express sanction of the law, by some method of
lease or trackage or traffic arrangement or through holding companies, and
each system under the absolute control either of one man or of a set of men.

I regard this as a natural and practical evolution of the railroad business,
resulting, so far as the economic operation of the roads is concerned, in ad-
vantage and not disadvantage, and operating, so far as the convenience of the
public is concerned, to their advantage and not to their disadvantage, and only
likely to be operated against the interest of the country when we consider the
questions of rates, or rebates, and of discriminations.

It i1s with reference to these matters, then. that the railroads should be
brought under some form of unified control, and that unified control should be
exercised in such a way as not to impair the initiative, the energy, and the
enterprise of the operators of these great railroads.

NATIONAL POWER.

Now, I assume that if to-day there were no railroads in this country and the
I'llited States should conclude to enter upon the construction of interstate rail-
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roads, under the interstate-commerce power of the Constitution, the power of
the Government to do so would not be questioned. It has not only the power to
regulate commerce, it has the power to create the instrumentalities for the
exercise of that power; and if in its judgment it concludes to enter upon the
building as a Government enterprise of Interstate railways, for the purpose
not only of exercising the interstate-commerce power of the Constitution, but
the power conferred by the Constitution upon the General Government with
reference to the mails and with reference to the military defense, I imagine
the power would not be questioned.

I also assume that if the Federal Government constructed and owned these
rallroads as Federal instrumentalities for the exercise of national powers, the
National Government would not permit them to be embarrassed or impeded in
their operations by State legislation—by State legislation under the exercise of
the taxing power, for the power to tax would involve the power to destroy ;
and the Government of the United States, as a sovereign, exercising its power
on the soil of each one of the States, has the right to exercise it unimpeded
and unembarrassed by the taxing power in the State.

So, also, I take it for granted that it would be unembarrassed by the rate-
regulating power of the various States; that power which now exists over do-
mestic rates, interstate rates, for that power, if exercised, would have a tend-
ency to impede and perhaps destroy the Federal instrumentality just as much
as would the power of taxation. It would probably impede and embarrass it
even to a greater extent than the exercise of the power of taxation.

So, starting off with that assumption, comes the further assumption that if
the Federal Government chooses to incorporate private corporations to perform
the public service of the country, for the purpose of carrying out this constitu-
tional power, it can also exempt such railroads in private ownership, but sub-
Ject to public control, from any power of the States that embarrasses or tends
:':l destroy the Federal instrumentality, just as much so as if it itself owned the

Iroads.

Now, then, assuming that the Federal Government has the power to incor-
porate railroad companies for the purpose of earrying out the interstate com-
merce power, and that these railroads can be exempted from local taxation and
from local regulation, then we have the question unembarrassed. We have
railroads organized under a national law, their stocks and bonds fixed as to
amount by law or by the Interstate Commerce Commission, 80 as to prevent
inflation or the watering of stocks and bonds; and we have one taxing power—
the Federal Government; and we have one rate-regulating power—the Federal
Government.

I insist upon it that in order to secure the proper control and regulation of
the railroads of the country it is essential that we should not have a confusion
of taxation and a confusion of rate regulation.

Mr. Bacon. Wil it interrupt the Senator if I ask him a question right here?

If it will, I will defer it.
Mr. NewraNnDs. 1 would prefer it if the Senator would let me proceed consecu-

tively, and then I will answer any question later.
STATE LINES SHOULD BE DISREGARDED.

It seems to me it must be manifest that if we are to have a system of railway
extending from New York to San Francisco, running throughL 10 States, and
if we are to apply the principles laid down by the Supreme Court of the United
States as to the control over rates, and if we are 8o to adjust those rates in the
exercise of the interstate commerce power as that there shall be a fair return
to the corporations upon the value of their property, it is essential that there
should be but one body to value and but one body to fix the return. And yet
under existing conditions we would have 10 States exercising the taxing power
regarding that system of railway, 10 States through their legislatures or their
local commissions valuing the railroads, and 10 States fixing the return in the
shape of interest upon the valuation.

It is impossible to assume that they will all come to the same conclusion, and
if they do not come to the same conclusion we will have each one of those States
fixing a different valuation upon the part of the road that goes through that
State; each one of the States taxing the road upon varying systems; each one
fixing a different return in interest upon the valuation of the road, and above
and beyond all that, we will have the United States Government making its own
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valuation through the Interstate Commerce Commission, and the United States
through that commission fixing the rate of return in the shape of interest, and
we will have varying rates of interest, interest varying all the way from 4 to 10
per gent. . .

L ] ] L ]

L ]

Mr. NewranDs. I also ask permission to insert in the Record three pages of
the hearing before the Senate Interstate Commerce Committee on December 16,
1804, pages 11 to 13, inclusive, containing the examination of Mr. Bacon.

The Presming Orricxz. In the absence of objection, the request of the Senator
from Nevada will be granted.

The matter referred to is as follows:

“ Senator NEWLANDS. Are you a lawyer yourself?

“ Mr. BacoN. I am not a lawyer; I am a business man.

“ 8enator NEwWLANDS. Are you familiar with the rules the courts have laid
down as to the determination of what shall be a just and reasonable rate?

“Mr. Bacox. I have followed the cases to some extent as they have arisen
under the workings of the interstate commerce act.

“ Senator Newrawnps. I am not very familiar with them, but I understand that
they have determined that a rate must be reasonable and not oppressive, and
that you must have in view a return upon the capital that has been invested.

“ Mr. Bacox. The Supreme Court' has specflcally decided that the revenues
of a rallroad company must be sufficient to afford a fair return upon the actual
capital invested.

“ Senator NewrLaNDs. Have these decisions ever determined what a fair re-
turn, in the shape of interest, shall be?

“Mr. Bacon. Each particular case has been taken up individually and con-
sidered on its own merits, and no deflnite percentage of interest or return upon
the money invested has been indicated by the court as proper and right, so far as
I have observed, but the court has decided that point in a general way—that it
must be a fair return on the investment. That is something that may vary in
different years.

“ Senator NgwrLANDS. Has any court, to your knowledge, ever laid down a
rule for determining the capital or value upon which the fair return, in the shape
of interest, is to be computed?

“Mr. BacoN. No rule has been laid down, but different processes have been
pursued in determining the cases before the courts—sometimes one method,
sometimes two or three combined ; but no rule has been laid down.

“ Senator NEwLANDS. Take, for instance, a continuous system of railways ex-
tending from the Atlantic coast to the Pacific coast, embracing perhaps as many
distinct railroads as there are States through which it passes, each one of these
raliroads being subject to control by a local commission as to domestic rates,
and also being under control by the Interstate Commerce Commission as to inter-
state rates: I ask how would it be possible, in each individual case before the
Interstate Commerce Commission under this act, to determine the effect of a
given rate upon the capital or value invested in each of these roads?

“ Mr. BACON. A case might be very complicated, as you suggest ; still, it is not
beyond human wisdom to arrive at a satisfactory conclusion. It may involve
considerable time and the consideration of many figures, but it is not beyond
human capacity, certainly.

“ 8enator NewLANDS. Do you not think that with the number of cases before
the Interstate Commerce Commission, involving both classifications and specific
rates, and also with the number of cases that may be under consideration before
each one of the local commissions as to domestic rates there would be consider-
able confusion as to whether or not a proper return upon capital or value could
be had as a result of these changes?

“Mr. Bacon. I do not think there,would be any difficulty of that kind. The
cases are easily susceptible of solution with proper time and consideration to be
given them. But it is my judgment that with this authority conferred upon the
Interstate Commerce Commission it would operate very fairly toward the pre-
vention of the exaction of discriminative or unreasonable rates.

“ Senator NEwLANDS. We all agree that that is what we want to have accom-
plished. The only question is as to method.

“ Senator QuarLEs. It would have to be worked out by the courts.

“ Senator NpwrLaAnDs. Yes; but in these cases we would have perhaps 10
different circuit courts operating at the same time in suits instituted by each
one of these rallroads, incorporated under the laws of different States, and each
one of them complaining of a particular interstate rate fixed by the Interstate
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Commerce Commission. It strikes me that this would be likely to produce a
great deal of confusion. If we could simplify this whole.system, it would cer-
tainly be of great advantage.

“ Let me just suggest a line of thought 1 have been pursulng for some little
time on this subject. It involves a radical change in existing conditions, but it
seems to me that if it can accomplish good we ought gradually to reach out for
it. 1t is this: We have here, say, 2,000 different railroads in this country

‘ Mr. Bacon. Only about 600 operating railroads, however.

‘ Senator NEwLANDs. Only about 600 operating railroads. A great many of
these operating roads are classified and combined into systems, so that practi-
cally it may be said that 8 or 10 systems of railroads control ail the mileage
of the country. That is acomplished either through leases or holding com-
panies or through traffic arrangements. As a matter of fact, however, we have
this large number of corporations—although only 600 operating railroads, as you
say—and these raflroads are so unified that no more than 8 or 10 systems
control them all.

‘“ Mr. Bacon. Substantially, yes.

“ Senator NEwLANDS. That being the case, that being the evolution of railroad-
ing, why is it not well to recognize that fact and bring them under control?

“ Mr. Bacon. That is just what we are seeking, Senator.

“ Senator NEwLANDS. Let me suggest right there, would it not be well for us,
then, to frame a national incorporation act for interstate commerce, under which
these various railroads now consolidate under one management—by devious de-
vices that no one understands—can be incorporated, so that we shall have one
capitalization fixed by the Interstate Commerce Commission or by the courts,
and one system of rates to act upon, as well as one system of taxation to act
upon? It seems to me that the evil of the present system is that, while the
Supreme Court has determined that there must be a fair return upon value or
capital invested, yet you can have as many valuations fixed as there are States,
and you can have as many rates of interest fixed as there are States, according
to conditions.

“Then, upon the question of return; this return must be found after operat-
ing expenses and taxes are paid. And yet, under existing conditions, we can
have 45 different systems of taxation, each of them variable according to the
judgment of a legislature or according to the caprice of assessing bodies.

“ It strikes me {f we could have a national incorporation act for purely inter-
state commerce and permit consolidation of these great corporations with a
capitalization fixed by law or judicially, and then provide for a percentage tax
upon gross receipts absolutely in lieu of all other taxes—national, State, county,
or municipal (regarding these incorporations as national machines for interstate
commerce, the National Goverment would have the constitutional power to
exempt them from State or local taxation)—and then provide that that tax shall
be distributed by the United States among the various States according to some
fair rule of distribution—according to trackage or volume of business—we would
then fix absolutely the rate of taxation by one law, and that at the same time no
State would be deprived of its revenue.

“Thus upon this question of operating expenses and taxes we would secure
certainty as to taxation, at all events,

“ The next step would be the fixing of the proper return upon capital invested.
This law could fix the percentage of dividends to be allowed—whether 4 per cent,
5, 6, or 7 per cent, whatever it may be—and it could vary that return according
to the degree of risk involved in the interprise, etc., or it could leave the question
of interest as a return on capital to the decision of the Interstate Commerce
Commission or to the courts.

“ Those things being fixed with absolute certainty (the taxes to be paid to the
Government and the dividends paid to the pperators), then you have remaining
only the question of operating expenses, and it seems to me you would then have
one body that would fix these rates and you would not be subject to the varying
judgments of 45 different commissions and 45 different courts. What do you
think of that, Mr. Bacon?

“ Mr. BaconN. That is a very comprehensive plan, Senator, and there is much
merit in it, but it will take many years to work that out in legislation.

“ Senator TILLMAN. I want to suggest to my friend from Nevada that he put
this statement in the Record, for it is the most magnificent generalization that
has ever come before me. So I hope he will repeat this statement in the Senate
Chamber, because it will be lost to the public unless put in the form of a speech
in the Senate on this general subject.
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‘ Senator NEwWLANDS. It will be in the record of the proceedings of this com-
mittee to-day, but I should like Mr. Bacon and his associates to look into that
question ; for while we may pass something of this kind as a temporary meas-
ure, I do not believe it will work satisfactorily as such. It strikes me that
the minds of the shippers, as well as of the legislators of the country, ought
to be directed to some plan of unifying and simplifying the entire railroad sys-
tem of the country.

‘ Mr. BacoN. That is entirely worthy of consideration with reference to the
fature, but it will take a long time to work it out. But here we have before us
a very simple plan which has been evolved during the discussions of five years
in regard to this class of legislation, and it seems to me that it would not be
best now to take up any such comprehensive and general plan. Senators may
work it out for themselves.

* Senator ForaxkER. You would not indorse the plan suggested by the Senator
from Nevada?

“Mr. Bacox. Not on the moment’s consideration. I am very glad, however,
to have that suggestion.
u“Senator Foraxker. So am I, but I should want to give it further considera-

on.

“ EXHIBIT ‘A’

* UNRITED STATES SENATE COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE COMMERCE,
“January 16, 1905.
“ADDITIONAL STATEMENT OF MR. EDWARD P. BACON.

“ Sepator NEwLANDS. Mr. Bacon, I understand your position to be that you
would like this bill (the Quarles-Cooper bill) passed, but you propose to follow
it up by measures to be urged hereafter, with the expectation in the end to
reach a scientific and comprehensive plan covering whatever is best in the way
of railway legislation.

“Mr. Bacon. That is my idea exactly.

*“ Senator NEwrLANDs. I desire to question you a little about such a general
and comprehensive plan, not with a view to delay the consideration of this
particular bill, but with a view to seeing whether this bill, if it should pass,
will fit into the general plan.

“Mr. Bacon. It is the groundwork of the plan.

“ Senator NEwLANDS. I questioned you the other day when you were before
the committee regarding a plan that I had in mind for unifying and simplify-
ing the railway systems of the country through a national incorporation law.

“Mr. Bacon. I was very much interested in it.

“ Senator NewraNDps. That plan involved the valuation of the railroads by
the Interstate Commerce Commission ; a fixed percentage upon gross receipts,
so that taxes would be certain, such taxes to be distributed among the States,
and a return to the stockholders of not less than 4 per cent on the valuation
fixed by the commission, so as to make dividends certain, thus leaving the
profits from any increase in business to go largely to the betterment of the
roads, the increase of wages, or the reduction of rates. Now, I desire to ask
you whether you have thought over that plan at all since you were here last.

“ Mr. Baconw. I have read your remarks on that subject in the Senate with a
great deal of interest, and I can say that they meet my hearty concurrence, and
that great good will come from it if it can be worked out. But, as I said before,
when you were Interrogating me before the committee, it will take time to ac-
complish it. However, it is a good thing to have it under consideration, and I
think the more it is studied and considered the more it will commend itself to
the minds of those who study it. But it will take a long time to bring it about.”

(8. Rept. No. 1242, 59th Cong., 1st sess.]

VIEWS OF MR. NEWLANDS.
[{To accompany H. R. 12987, 598th Cong., 1st sess.]

While T have joined in the report on House bill No. 12987, amendatory of
the interstate-commerce act, and am in sympathy with its general purposes,
and belleve that it is well framed to cover its main purpose as to the regulation
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of rates, I think it should be classed with the incomplete and fragmentary legis-
lation regarding interstate commerce in which Congress has thus far indulged.

I believe that this is the time for full and comprehensive legislation. I do
not believe that our legislation will be as effective as it should be unless it
adds to the pending measure provisions for the national incorporation of rail-
ways engaged in interstate commerce, guarding against overcapitalization, fix-
ing with certainty the rule for the taxation of such rallway property by the
States, and prescribing a fixed 1imit for dividends.

Such legislation should not simply cover the interests of the shippers and the
common carriers; it should embrace the interests of labor by providing for
an insurance fund against accidents and old age and for conciliation of dis-
putes between carriers and their employees. Such legislation should be simple,
definite, certain; should cover every question relating to the regulation of
interstate commerce, including the creation of the artificial beings called cor-
porations that are to conduct it. It should frankly recognize the economic
necessity of consolidation and combination and the essentially monopolistic
character of the business, and regulate consolidation, combination, and monopoly
with a proper regard for the interests of the public served by it, the property
;!gt;ts of the capital employed in it, and the human rights of the labor employed

y it. *
RAILROAD GROWTH AND CONSOLIDATION.

The railroad mileage has increased from 23 miles in 1830 to 213,000 miles
in 1905. This mileage is owned by over 2,000 railroad corporations created by
State laws. As the result of consolidation, combination, and recombination,
the operation of these 2,000 railroads has been mainly unified under the con-
trol of less than ten systemns, each organized under the laws of a single State,
generally bearing the name of a ‘single man, who is regarded as the dominant
factor in its control. .

The controllers of these systems resort for the machinery of combination to
the States whose laws are most lax in proper restrictions regarding combina-
tion and overcapitalization.

CONTROL OF PRODUCTION.

In many cases the controlling corporation of a system, in addition to secur-
ing the control of a vast mileage through purchase or lease, also buys the
stock of troublesome rivals, and thus gradually brings about a community of
interests which results in the suppression of competition and the stablility of
rates. It also in some cases purchases the control of producing companies in
coal and iron, and thus, in connection with other corporations bound to it by
a community of interest, controls the production of coal and iron in such States
as Pennsylvania and West Virginia.

In addition to this, the men who control the great industrial combinations
have become the controlling spirits of the great railroad combinations, and thus
monopoly in transportation and monopoly in productoin have become united in
the realization of profit. The pending bill provides no remedy for this abuse.

CONTROL OF CAPITALIZATION,

As a rule, in the formation of these great railroad combinations there is no
public supervision or control over the amount of their capitalization, this being
left entirely to the judgment of those interested. States which require the
approval by a public tribunal of stock and bond issues made for consolidation
and combination, such as Massachusetts and Texas, are avoided in the creation
of such combinations. The States whose legislation is most lax in such matters
are resorted to for corporate powers. The capitalization of all the railroads
engaged in interstate commerce is about thirteen billions of dollars, about half
in bonds and half in stock.

The bonds for the most part represent genuine investment; the stocks, it is
claimed, have been largely watered.

The President in his message has called attention to the evils of overcapitali-
zation in the following words:

“ Of these abuses perhaps the chief, although by no means the only one, is
overcapitalization—generally itself the result of dishonest promotion—because
of the myriad evils it brings in its train; for such capitalization often means an
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inflation that invites business panic; it always conceals the true relation of the
profit earned to the capital actually invested, and it creates a burden of interest
payments which is a fertile cause of improper reduction in or limitation of
wages; it damages the small investor, discourages thrift, and encourages gam-
bling and speculation; while, perhaps, worst of all is the trickiness and dis-
honesty which it implies, for harm to morals is worse than any possible harm
to material interests, and the debauchery of politics and business by great
dls;nl;me.st corporations is far worse than any actual material evil they do the
public.”
This measure does not reach this abuse:

CHANGES IN RAILROAD CONDITIONS SINCE 1887.

In the World's Work for October, 1905, appears an article by Prof. Ripley, of
Harvard University, entitled as above.

In this article Prof. Ripley states that from 1889 to 1903 * while population
and mileage increased one-third, the railroads in 1903 hauled the equivalent of
two and a half times the total volume of freight traffic handled in 1889, the
year of the earliest official statistics.” He adds:

“If the freight business of the United States increased flve times as fast as
population or mileage in 14 years, the imagination runs riot concerning its
probable magnitude 50 or 100 years hence.”

In this article also appears the following statistical statement:

“ Gross revenues of American railroads in 1889 were about $1,000,000,000, and
in 1908 they were about one billion nine hundred millions. The preliminary
figzures for 1904 show that they have practically doubled in the brief period of
15 years.

“The net income available for dividends has grown even faster. The
increase to 1903 was, roughly speaking, about 250 per cent, namely, from one
hundred millions in 1889 to three hundred and fifty-seven millions in 1903.
There is every probability that by 1905 the net revenue will be more than
fourfold the figures in 1889.”

GROWTH OF CONSOLIDATION.

Prof. Ripley speaks of the enormous growth of consolidation since 1887 and
calls attention to the fact that before 1890 a five thousand mile raillroad was
about the maximum, and that the next decade, 1900, witnessed the growth of
systems of about twice that size. He then adds:

“ Since then not simply consolidations but recombinations of systems, each in
itself the result of antecedent consolidations, have made their appearance. The
Morgan, Vanderbilt, Pennsylvania, Harriman, and Gould properties during the
last five years attained lengths of 15,000 to 20,000 miles, and shall anyone be
rash enough to predict that the end i8 yet in sight?”

In addition to this form of consolidation, Prof. Ripley says:

“ Great systems are quietly assuming control of their lesser and parallel
rivals through investment of surplus funds in their securities. In this way
trunk-line territory has been practically closed to competition. The New York
Central has secured the Lake Shore and through it purchased a large interest
in the Philadelphia & Reading Railway. At the same time the Pennsylvamia
Co., through the Baltimore & Ohio, purchased control of its former troublesome
rivals in the South, the Chesapeake & Ohio and the Norfolk & Western. The
Baltimore & Ohio is also used by the Pennsylvania as a catspaw to assist in
pulling the Philadelphia & Reading out of the fire of competition. The last
company, thus jointly controlled at arm’s length by the two great trunk lines,
becomes the principal factor in the great anthracite coal combination, which
includes four or five other companies. With the Vanderbilt and Morgan control
of the Delaware, Lackawanna & Western and the Lehigh Valley it will be
apparent how little room there is for competition in this territory. The only
free lance in any sense is the Erie, and rumor has it that the New York Central,
through the Lake Shore and the Pennsylvania, 18 buying into its control at the

present time.”
INTERCORPORATE OWNERSHIP.

Under this heading Prof. Ripley speaks of another form of consolidation
which is going on. In 14 years, he says, outstanding stocks and bonds of rail-
roads owned by the public increased only 25 per cent, while railroad ownership
of such securities increased four times as fast, or 100 per cent.
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“In other words,” says Prof. Ripley, “rallroad investments in other rall-
roads have been growing about four times as fast as ownership by the general
public, until in 1903 about one-fourth of the outstanding issues of railway
stocks and bonds were owned by these corporations themselves.”

This tendency has been accelerating during the past few years. Prof. Riley
cites as an illustration the case of the Union Pacific Railroad, whose holdings
five years ago of miscellaneous securities were about eleven millions of dollars.

“In its annual report for 1904 this item is represented by $211,800,000, mainly
stocks of other roads with a few bonds. Including its holdings through auxil-
fary companies its investments have grown in five years from $90,686,000 to
$342,587,000.”

Prof. Ripley shows how siiitable counterpoises of nonvoting stocks and bonds
enable control of these parent companies to be held with comparative ease by a
few men, and adds: .

“This is our dilemma, then. Such an inverted financial pyramid, if it prove
its worth, must unconscionably enrich the few who control it—the public danger
of the overwealthy. If it threaten to prove top-heavy, it can be upheld only
through larger exactions from the shipping and consuming public—extortionate
rates; while, if it topple over, vast losses must come to the innocent public
which provided nine-tenths of the real capital investment—witness widespread
bankruptcy.”

THE RISE IN RATES IN RECENT YEARS.

Prof. Ripley, after showing that during the period from 1887 to 1900 a great
reduction was accomplished in the ton-mileage of the country and that it was
the well-nigh universal opinion among traffic experts that these low freights
had come to stay, states that the experience of the last five years has rudely
shaken this belief, and that since 1900 freight rates have been sharply advanced,
and that whilst opinions differ as to the exact degree and the relative justifica-
tion of these increases no denial of the fact is made. He goes on to show that
most of the import traffic for the current season is being carried on less than
tariff rates, and that a vast amount of freight is also moved on special or com-
modity rates for the purpose of enabling some shipper, who otherwise might not
be able profitably to reach a certain market, to engage in competition for the
trade, and that it is the common opinion of raflroad men that approximately
three-fourths of all the tonnage of the railroads goes on such schedules.

Assuming, therefore, that the rates on this proportion of the tonnage is fixed
by competitive conditions that can not be raised at will, Prof. Ripley argues
that the burthen of of making provision for additional revenue must fall upon
the standard or high-grade freight, most of which is domestic and local. Aec-
cepting, therefore, the figures given by the carriers for the increase in ton-mile
revenue of 5 per cent on all traffic and concentrating this entirely on one-
fourth or one-fifth of the tonnage, Prof. Ripley argues we should have an in-
crease to 20 or 25 per cent between 1900 and 1903. This, he shows, has been
accomplished, not so much by raising rates as by a change in classification, and
in yet other ways by the abolition of demurrage, by increase in charges for
switching and terminal delivery, by increased fees for icing, refrigerator cars,
or feeding or bedding stock, etc. He claims that great restlessness among the
shipping public has been engendered by this increase of charges mainly because
* they indicate indubitably " the utter impotence of the public when the carriers
all agree to act in unison.

THE VAST POWER OF THE UNITED RAILWAYS.

Under this heading Prof. Ripley says:

“ To-day the public, every merchant. and every community is confronted with
the colossal power constituted of all the rallroads acting in unison; this, too, In
spite of antipooling and antitrust laws of the most stringent sort. It is the irre-
sistable character and universal scope of these freight-rate changes which
menace the future.”

Prof. Ripley quotes from a decision of the United States circuit court for
southern Georgia concerning the increase of freight rates on lumber as fully
{llustrating this point, in which the court says:

“After a careful consideration of the extensive record there seems to have
been an utter absence of excuse or justification for the concerted action of the
railroads which advanced the rates on lumber throughout the South. * * *
A highly significant feature of this case is the fact that the rates complained of
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are the result of concert of action on the part of the members of the Southeastern
Freight Association. * * * In that territory, as regards every interest de-
pendent upon the transportation of commodities, the action of the assoclation
is more authoritative than the firman of the Sultan or the ukase of the
Czar. * * * The marked increase of charges did not originate from a nor-
mal or reasonable exigency of the respondent’s business. On the contrary, it
was an arbitrary exaction imposed by a combination of railroad agents made in
restraint of the natural movement of the produce in the lumber trade.”

IS CONSOLIDATION DESIRABLE AND LEGAL?

It may be safely stated that consolidation has for the most part resulted in
greater economy and efficiency of operation, in better and quicker service, in a
more equal service, and in stability of rates. As to whether it has worked a
reduction of rates is disputed. The verdict of the people would probably be in
favor of controlled consolidation and against uncontrolled consolidation. None
of these consolidations have been tested in the courts except that accomplished
through the agency of the Northern Securities Co. It was condemned and dis-
soived. It is probable that others are equally illegal, but there seems to be
little disposition to attempt to break them up. Consolidation and merger of
railronds engaged in interstate commerce constitute a part of the economic
development of such commerce.

This measure provides no supervision or control over consolidation or merger.

CORPORATE ACTIVITY IN POLITICS.

The activity of these great railroad combinations in politics has been increas-
ing ever since 1896. They are in politics because they feel that their property
may be at any time the subject of attack either by legis'atures or by administra-
tive officers. Their vast property is between the upper and the nether mill-
stone—the upper millstone of the rate-regulating power, the nether millstone
of the taxing power. Between the two, save for the protection of the courts,
they could be ground to destruction.

Participation in politics is stimulated by the uncertainty and insecurity of
their situation. In the States, as a rule, they take part in the selection and
election of officials whose duty is likely to trench in any degree upon the taxing
and rate-regulating power. In addition to being subject to the control of Con-
gress as to interstate rates, they are subject to the control of 45 different State
legislatures or commissions as to the rates of State commerce. They are also
taxed under 45 different systems embraced in the laws of as many States.

There is no certainty, no uniformity, no permanency. Thousands of local
officials are engaged in making the valuations and fixing the tax rates. The
raillroads are therefore in politics, and as they do everything systematically
their participation in politics means either organization of or identification with
a machine in most of the States of the Union, and since, as a matter of business,
they pursue the lines of least resistance, this often means alliance with cor-
rupt elements of the communities in which they operate. Having been drawn-
into politics by the necessity for protection, they are likely to become aggres-
sive and dominant in political control. It is expensive business for the railroads
and it is a grave menace to the institutions of the Republic.

This measure fixes no certain rules or principles for the ascertainment of
either rates or taxes. It increases the uncertainty of the railroads; it will
en'arge the area of their political activity. .

UNDOUBTED POWERS OF THE NATIONAL GOVERNMENT.

No one can question the power of the National Government to create corpora-
tions for the purpose of carrying out the powers entrusted to it by the Constitu-
tion. Under the granted powers of the Constitution we have created national
banks. we have acquired and are now completing the Panama Canal, and have
acquired the stock of and are operating the Panama Raflroad. Under these
powers we have also incorporated several railroads, among others the Union
Pacific, the Atlantic Pacific, and the Texas Pacific railroads, the twb former
constructed through Territories, the latter constructed from a point in Texas to
a point in California, all done under the powers granted in the Constitution to
provide for the national defense, to establish post offices and post roads, and to
regulate commerce with foreign nations and among the States.

117900—19—vor. 2——9
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Economic efficiency requires that the same railroad should accommodate both
State and interstate commerce. State commerce is subject to the regulation of
the State, interstate commerce is subject to the regulation of the United States.
There should be no difficulty concerning the harmonious cooperation of the
greater and the lesser sovereignties under a national incorporation act.

When I first introduced a joint resolution for the creation of a commission to
frame a national incorporation act for railroads, I presented the view that it
was unnecessary to seek either the cooperation or the consent of the States;
that the United States had the power to create corporations for the transporta-
tion of interstate traffic; that it had the power to exempt the instrumentalities
it chose for this purpose from all State burthens, either as to taxation or as to
regulation of rates, upon the theory that the States could not put burthens
upon national instruinentalities which might destroy their efficiency. But upon
reflection I am convinced that it is wiser to secure the cooperation of the two
sovereignties. I would suggest, therefore, the following legislation :

WHAT NATIONAL INCORPORATION SHOULD INCLUDE.

It is clear to my mind that we should have a national law for the incorpora-
tion of railways engaged in interstate commerce; that no corporation formed
under it should be permitted to enter upon its work until its certificate of
incorporation defining its purpose and powers should be submitted to and
approved by the Interstate Commerce Comimission ; that such corporation should
not be permitted to commence .construction or to purchase or acquire existing
railroads until its plans and estimates are approved by the Interstate Com-
merce Commission; that such corporation should not be permitted to issue its
bonds or stock until the amount thereof and the consideration therefor are
submitted to and approved by the Interstate Commerce Commission, after a
public hearing; that all subsequent issues of stock and bonds should require a
similar hearing and approval; that no existing rallroad now owned by a cor-
poration created by the laws of any State should be acquired or purchased
without the consent of such State; that railroads so constructed and acquired
by such national corporation should be subject to the reasonable police laws of
the States in which they are operated ; that the stock and bonds of such national
corporations should be exempt from all taxation, but that the actual property
and equipment of such corporations should be assessed by the States in which
they are located at such percentage of its value as is customary and general,
and should be taxed at the same rate as other property, or, better, that the
State should levy a tax not exceeding 4 per cent upon such proportion of the
gross receipts of the railroad as the mileage of such railroad within the State
bears to the entire mileage operated; that nothing in the act should interfere
with the power of the State to regulate the rates for the State traffic upon such
railroad; that the Interstate Commerce Commission should make a varuation
both of the road constructed and the road and equipment purchased or acquired
and should make a record of the same, and that the issue of bonds and stock
should equal such value and no more, and that all subsequent 1ssues of stock
and bonds should represent the actual value of property constructed or ac-
quired ; that such corporation should be authorized to collect rates which would
yield gross receipts, which, after paying the expenses of operation, the cost of
maintenance, the taxes, the interest on debt and other fixed charges should be
sufficient to pay a dividend of 5 per cent per annum.

APPROVAL OF S8TOCK AND BOND ISSUES.

A national incorporation act should limit stock and bond issues to the cash
paid in. or to the value of the property acquired, and so strict should this pro-
vision be that no issue of stock or bonds should be permitted save with the
approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission. There are two States in
the Union to-day whose corporate legislation is of the highest character—the
State of Massachusetts and the State of Texas. In both of these States the
railroad commission must approve the issues of stocks and bonds, and in Texas
no stock or bond issue is legal unless the approval is indorsed upon the stocks
or bonds.

What we wish to do is to nationalize either the system of Texas or the
system of Massachusetts, and to denationalize the system of New Jersey. It is
possible that we may have to use powers both of persuasion and of coercion in
bringing in existing corporations under a national charter. It may be that we
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will have to validate a large portion of the capitalization already created, but if
we can save the country from the overcapitalization of the future, even though
we validate a large part of the overcapitalization of the past, we will confer a
lasting benefit upon the American people.

A FAIR RETURN.

The return which national corporations are to have upon their capital should
be a fair rate of interest on a fair valuation, and in giving the franchises to
collect tolls we should provide that it should be exercised in such a way as to
guard the public interest and save the public from extortion. The Supreme
Court has declared that the railroads are public highways; that the right to
collect tolls can not be exercised without a grant from the sovereign; that the
tolls must be reasonable, and that in a judicial inquiry the reasonableness of the
toll must be determined by a consideration of the value of the property em-
ployed in the public use, the gross receipts, the operating expenses, the cost of
maintenance, the taxes, the interest on debts, etc., and that rates should be so
adjusted as to yield, after all reasonable allowances, a fair return upon such
valuation.

- The best way of maintaining for all time the valuation of these roads is to
bhave the capital stock express the real capital employed, and not a fictitious
capital, and then we will know upon what amount a fair return should be
pald. My own belief is that the return should be § per cent per annum with
an allowance to the company for dividends of one-third of all profits that may
be realized above 5 per cent, the remaining surplus profits to go toward a guar-
antee fund for dividends and an insurance or pension fund for employees. This
would mean automatic regulation in time so that the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission would have almost nothing to do, for automatically as the business of
the country increases the limitation on dividends would force the betterment of
the railroads and the reduction of rates.

In Smyth v. Ames (169 U. 8., 546), the Supreme Court says:

“ We hold, however, that the basis of all calculations as to the reasonableness
of rates to be charged by a corporation maintaining a highway under legislative
sanction must be the fair value of the property being used by it for the con-
venience of the public. And in order to ascertain that value the original cost of
construction, the amount expended in permanent improvements, the amount and
market value of its bonds and stock, the present as compared with the original -
cost of construction, the probable earning capacity of the property under the
particular rates prescribed by statute, and the sum required to meet operating
expenses are all matters for consideration, and are to be given such weight as
may be just and right in each case. We do not say that there may not be other
matters to be regarded in estimating the value of the property. What the com-
pany is entitled to ask is a fair return upon the value of that which it employs
for the public convenience. On the other hand, what the public is entitled to
demand is that no more be exacted from it for the use of a public highway than
the services rendered by it are reasonably worth.”

And yet, although the Supreme Court has laid down the rule for the regulation
of rates, as involving a fair return upon the va.ue of the property affected, in
the consideration of which certain factors are to be considered, such as the
stock and bond issues, the actual cost, the actual cost of reproduction, ete., we
in our legislation do not provide the factors by which the Interstate Commerce
Commission can be gulded. We should furnish them with the means of con-
trolling the capitalization of these corporatiouns, and if we do not enter upon a
national incorporation of railways we should at all events provide that the
Interstate Commerce Commission should enter upon a valuation of the railroads,
and to that valuation should be added from time to time the increases of bond
and stock issues made by the corporation with the approval of the commission.

THE GOVERNMENT SHOULD DETERMINE WHAT SHALL BE A FAIR RETURN ON CAPITAL.

But there is another thing we can determine. We can determine the return
upon capital. This is no innovation. It has existed throughout the history of
this country. When we organized the Union Pacific Rallroad we provided that
the rates should be diminished after the income reached 10 per cent. In Massa-
chusetts to-day the limitation upon the return on capital in electric railroads,
which are being built all over the State, is 6 per cent, with an allowance of
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one half of the additional profits to the corporation and the other half to be
paid to the State.

The result is that nothing has ever been paid to the State. The corporation
itself has never received the other half of the profits in the shape of dividends,
but all excesses over 6 per cent have gone to the betterment and extension of
roads and toward reasonable reductions of rates. The advantage of a limitation
upon the dividend return on capital is that it works automatically either toward
the betterment of the road, the reduction in rate, or to an increase of wages, all
of which are to the interest of the country. Otherwise an increase of business
tends simply to the increase of profit to the stockholder.

This system, while securing to him a fair return upon his investment, gives
the balance of the profit, caused by an increase of population and an increase
of business, to the public in the shape of the betterment of the road, in the shape
of increased wages to employees, in the shape of reduced rates. If we enter
upon a system of proper capitalization of these roads, involving a fair and fixed
return in the shape of dividends, the Interstate Commerce Commission will
hardly ever have cause to act, and automatically the entire administration of
these roads will tend toward impartiality in place of partiality, to reasonable
rates instead of unreasonable rates, to the betterment of roads instead of ex-
hausting the roads with a view to paying dividends on watered capital.

AUTOMATIC ADJUSTMENT.

Thus we would have an automatic kind of adjustment under national control,
‘which would do away not only with excessive rates but all the abuses arising
from preferences and discriminations as to individuals or localities. The tend-
eney would be to equality and reasonableness of service.

TAXATION.

‘Then there is the question of a uniform system of taxation to be devised.
‘Whenever the National Government creates a corporation for the carrying out
of a great public purpose, and when the National Government uses the property
of that corporation as an instrumentality for carrying out the powers conferred
by the Constitution, it can, if it chooses, absolutely exempt such property from
State burdens, for the power to tax involves the power to destroy. If it can
do this, it can certainly do what I contend for, namely, lay down the rule by
which States shall tax the property of such corporations within their boundaries.

We all know the looseness of the State laws regarding the taxation of rail-
roads. We know that the range of assessment is a wide one; that the lesser
degree of assessment is simply a valuation of the tracks and of the right of way,
and that the higher degree of assessment involves the combined value of the
stock and bonds. In addition to this, the stock and bonds themselves in the
hands of the stockholders can be assessed in most of the States, and thus we
have a double system of taxation. As long as the taxation of railroads is subject
to the conflicting laws of 45 different States is it to be wondered that railroads
keep in politics? Can we throw ten billion dollars’ worth of property into the
political arena, subject to public control, both as to rates and to taxes, and then
ask the ten billion dollars to keep out of politics?

The United States Government should fix a rational and fair rule for the
taxation of railroad properties which would leave nothing to discretion and
which could be ascertained with mathematical certainty. Such a tax is a per-
centage tax upon gross receipts levied by the various States in proportion to
mileage. It has the advantage of mathematical certainty and would relieve
railroads of all necessity, so far as taxation is concerned, of interfering in

1itics.
poBesldes this, if the Interstate Commerce Commission is to fix the rates it is
absolutely essential it should have all the factors for determining what is a fair
return upon the capital invested, and one of those features is the allowance of
the taxes; and If these taxes can be rudely disturbed from time to time by
political action, involving violent readjustments, there can be no certainty either
in the action which they take or in the rates for transportation which are the
result of their action. Such legislation would be part of a rational adjust-
ment of regulation, for it would involve not an absolute surrender to an Inter-
state Commerce Commission of the legislative powers belonging to Congress, but
would involve the fixing of a rule working mathematically toward certain re-
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sults and leaving the Interstate Commerce Commissiort the discretion aud the
Judzment to work out the results according to the rule.

The difficulty with most of the propositions suggested for the fixing of rates
by the Interstate Commerce Commission is that they confer upon an adminis-
trative tribunal all the legislatiye powers conferred by the Constitution upon
Congress in this matter, and it may be a serious question in the future as to
whether the (ongress can turn over all this power. It is claimed, of course,
that Congress fixes the standard in declaring that all rates must be just and
reasonable. and intrusts to the commission the duty only of adjusting the rates
to the standard, but it must be remembered that the only power which Congress
bas over rates is to fix just and reasonable rates, and that in turning this power
over to an administrative commission it delegates all the power it has. It may
be a serious question as to whether Congress can go so far. A provision that
the commission xhould value the property and should allow such rates as, after
the allowance of operating expenses. interest on debt. fixed charges, etc., should
yield a certain percentage on such value. would be sure to stund the test of the
courts.

RAILROAD EMPLOYEES.

There are other provisions which a national incorporation act should contain.
One is an insurance and pension fund for employees. One per cent of the gross
receipts of all the railroads of the country, amounting at present to over
$2,000.000.000 annually, would be $20,000.000 annually. This sum put into an
insurance and pension fund and invested under the direction of the Secretary of
the Treasury would yield ample returns for the relief of employees suffering
from injury or old age. The charge should be frankly imposed on the public as
one of the fixed charges of operation, and allowance should be made therefor in
fixing rates.

The Interstate Commerce Commission should be made a board af conciliation
as to all disputes between employees and the railroads. As it is, whenever
there Is a dispute between a railroad company and its employees, if they fail to
agree, there I war—war which does not involve them only but which involves
the entire country, threatening an impairment and even destruction of the com-
merce between the States and between communities. Can it be said that it is
wise to adhere to a system which threatens at any time to paralyze trade and to
lock up the activities of the entire country? I would not provide compulsory
arbitration. but I believe that the concillation of the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission would be as effective in such matters as has been the conciliation of
the railroad commission of Massachusetts in disputes between railroads and
shippers. ¢

THE NATION SHOCLD ACT.

These are the questions which come before us in the consideration of national
fncorporantion. We are considering questions of the general welfare, of the
national defense, of the National Postal Service. of the national commerce, and
of forelgn commerce—all of them intrusted by the Constitution to the repre-
sentativex of the people of the United States in Congress assembled. We have
not exertex! these powers to the full. Is it time that in the interests of the
entire country we should assume the functions plainly given to us by the Con-
stitution and provide with deliberation and judgment for their full exercise?

GOVERNMENT OWNERSHIP.

It i plain that the people are restive under existing conditions. They
realize that consolidation, capitalization, and return on capital are practically
uncontrolled ; that a few men in the great financial centers have almost absolute
power in these matters; that our dual system of government tends to a con-
fusion in control which practically exempts them from all control: that the
complexity of the situation makes the railroad men the dominant power in
politicr ; that the confusion of bond and stock issues, of stock watering. of
leases. mergers. and combinations absolutely paralyzes the judgment of the
average right-thinking man and is a fruitful source of corruption and fraud,
political and financial.

They realize that the men who are prominent in the great industrial corpora-
tions are getting control over the transportation of the country, and that the
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union of control of the finances, the production. and the transportation of the
country in the hands of a few has already created a plutocracy unsurpassed in
wealth and power in the world’s history. and that if this continues we are upon
the threshold of still greater concentration of wealth and power.

They will look for simplicity in whatever, plan of relief is proposed. and
unless we unify and simplify the control of transportation in a few thoroughly
controlled great national corporations whose finances and operations can be
easily understood and whose functions will be entirely taken out of p.lities,
they will drift to national ownership as the easjest solution.

The argument is a simple and taking one. If outside of the United States
theee-fifths of the trackage of the world is in national ownership. why should
not America own her raflroads? If the universal tendency is to the ownership
by nations, why should not we follow their example? If the Nation can build
the most gigantic public work of modern times, the Panama Canal, and if it can
own and operate a from ocean-to-ocean railroad at Panama, why can it not
build and own and operate lines through the United States from ocean to ocean
and from the Lakes to the Gulf? If Chicago can contemplate the ownership of
interurban railroads costing hundreds of millions, can not the Nation take in
hand the ownership of interstate railroads costing billions? Such in brief is
the argument in favor of national ownership. The method is not difficult.

It would be easy to authorize the Interstate Comierce Commission to insti-
tute suit to condemn the shares of stock in all the railroads in the country en-
gaged in interstate commerce, leaving the bonds outstanding as a lien upon the
property. Thus the interests of the stockholders would be purchased by the
Nation, and the Interstate Commerce Commission could step into the position of
directors of the various companics with their present organizations of officials
and employees and could gradually work out & method of national administra-
tion. The present bond issues amount to ahout $6,000 000,000, bearing interest
at about 43 per cent. for which Government bonds at 23 or 3 per cent could be
gradually sabstituted as the railroad bonds matured, thus accomplishing a
saving of $90.000,000 to $120,000,000 annually. The capital stock, whose par
value aggregates about $6,000.000,000, and whose market value aggregiates a
little less, could be condemned at approximately the market rates and paid for
by the sale of 2} or 3 per cent United States bonds.

As the present annual revenue of all the railroads is over $2.000,000.000 it
would furnish a sufficient sum to pay all the fixed charges of the companies and
the low rate of interest upon the Government bonds issued for the purchase of
stock and produce a surplus which would make ample provision for betterments
and extensions, and also provide a sinking fund which would extinguish the
entire debt in fifty years. There can be no doubt about the lezality of such a
procedure. A similar bill was passed unanimously in the Senate at the last
session, authorizing the condemnation of the stock of the Panama Railroad. By
this method the Government would acquire without any revolutionary methods

_ the control of all the railroads engaged in interstate commerce in the country,
and assuming that the administration was honest and eflicient the saving
effected by the substitution of low-rate bonds for high-rate stock and the
gradual retirement of existing bonds at much lower rates of interest would
eventually pay for the roads.

Should the country determine to simply take hold of the railroad construction
of the future, leaving the existing railvoads in the hands of their present owners,
the Government could easily build a railroad of 3.000 miles across the continent
from Norfolk or Charleston to Los Angeles or San Diego, which would become
the spinal column of a great governmental system. Government ownership
presents no difficulties, either constitutional or practical, except possibly the
difficulty of honest and eflicient administration, and the country will certainly
drift to it unless the existing abuses of uncontrolled monopoly, of overcapitaliza-
tion. of accomplished union between the producing and transportation interests,
of political control. and of unjust preferences and discriminations are done away
with. Even assuming that the Government management may not be as eco-
nomical, the time may yet come when the people will regard equality of service
as of more importance than economy of service. Such briefly is the argument
for national ownership.

But 1 believe the policy I am advocating would give the country all the bene-
fits of Government ownership with none of its dangers. It would abolish the
evils which have arisen from unrestricted monopoly, automatically bring about
a reduction in rates, put the railroads out of politics, close the door against
the entrance of over a million men into the political patronage, and retain the



INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN TRANSPORTATION. 138
L]

management of the able men whose genius created our present efficient system
of transportation out of the crude conditions which preyuiled a generation ago.

FraNcCIs G. NEWLANDS.

I append hereto a bill which I have introduced creating a commission to con-
sider and recommend legislation relating to the national incorporation of com-
mon carriers engaged in commerce between the States. I trust that the pro-
visions of this bill may be added to the pending bill in order that a full report
upon this important question may bhe presented at the next session. I also pre-
sent for consideration certain sections of a proposed national incorporation act
upon which I have been engaged. It is unnecessary to include the purely formal
parts of such an.act relating to organization, by-laws, etc. These provisions are
merely suggestive and are intended as a practical examplification of my argu-
ment. They are presented simply in a tentative way, and I do not pretend to
have come to any final conclusion regarding them. As I have not attempted in
this report to review the authorities upon the legal questions here presented, I
append a statement on this subject made by me before the Senate Committee on
Interstate Commerce at its recent hearings.

APPENDIX A.
[8. 4471, Fifty-ninth Congress, first session.]
Mr. Newlands introduced the following bill:

A BILL Creating a commission to consider and recommend legislation relating to the
incorporation of common carriers engaged in commerce between the States and foreign
countries, preventing the overcapitalization of such corporations, and promoting a
uniform method of taxing the property and securities of such corporations, and for
other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United
States of America in Oongress assembled, That a commission is hereby created
to be composed as follows: Five members of the Senate of the United States
and five members of the House of Representatives of the United States, to be ap-
pointed by the presiding officer of each House of Congress, respectively: Pro-
vided, That not more than three of said members of the Senate and not more
than three of said members of the House of Representatives shall be members
of the same party.

Sec. 2. That it shall be the duty of this commission to investigate and report
to the Congress on or before the first day of its next session what legislation, if
any. is desirable for the incorporation or consolidation- of common carriers en-
gaged in commerce between the States or with foreign nations, and also what
legislation. if any, is desirable for the prevention of overcapitalization by such
carriers, and what legislation, if any, is desirable for the purpose of securing a
Just and uniform method of taxing the property and securities of such common
carriers by the various States, and what legislation. if any, is desirable for the
purpose of insuring the employees of such carriers against the risks incident to
their employment, and what legislation, if any, is desirable for the purpose of
securing the conciliation of disputes between such common carriers and their
employees.

Sec. 8. That the commission shall give reasonable times for hearings, if
deemed necessary, and if necessary it may appoint a subcommission or subcom-
missions of its own members to make any investigation in any part of the United
States, and it shall be allowed actual necessary expenses for the same. It shall
have the authority to send for the persons and papers and to administer oaths
and affirmations. °‘All necessary expenses, including clerks, stenographers, mes-
sengers, rent for place of meeting, and printing and stationery, shall be paid
from any money in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated; however, not to
exceed five thousand dollars for expenditure under this section, to be paid upon
vouchers to be approved by the chairman of the commission.

Sec. 4. That any vacancies occurring in the commission, by reason of death,
disability, or from any other cause, shall be filled by appointment by the officer
and in the same manner as was the member whose retirement from the com-
mission creates the vacancy,
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APPENDIX B.

.
[Hearings of Senate Committee on Interstate Commerce.]

TUEsDAY, May 23, 1905.
The committee met pursuant to adjournment.
NPrlesent Senators Elkins (chairman), Cullom, Kean. Dolliver, Clapp, and
ewlands.

.

May 23, 1905.
NATIONAL INCORPORATION OF INTERSTATE RAILROADS.

ADDITIONAL STATEMENT OF SENATOR NEWLANDS.

[The first part of this statement will be found on page 776, Vol. IL.]

Mr. CHAIRMAN: On April 17, 1905, after making my statement regarding my
resolution for the national lncorporation of the interstate railroads of the
United States, Senator Foraker asked me certain questions relative to my pro-
posed plan, which are to be found on pages 12 and 138 of these hearings, and
suggested that I write out my answers and put them in the record. I avail
myself of this privilege, and have the honor to submit the following:

. [ ] . L ] . . .

MEANING OF ‘‘ REGULATE.”

In answer to the first question, I would say that the right to pass a national
act for the incorporation of railroads engaged in interstate commerce does not
depend entirely upon the interstate-commerce clause of the Constitution. It
depends upon the power given to Congress under section 8. Article I, * to pro-
vide for the common defense and general welfare of the United States;” ‘to
regulate commerce with foreign nations and among the several States,” and *“ to
establish post offices and post roads.”

The word * regulate ” in the Constitution has been given no narrow construe-
tion, The term * to regulate” does not mean simply to prescribe the rule. It
has been held to sanction legislation absolutely prohibiting interstate commerce,
as in the case of the lotteries. It has been held to apply to legislation facilitat-
ing or promoting interstate and foreign commerce. Under this power, among
others, the Northern Pacific and other railroads were incorporated; under this
power, among others, the Panama Canal is being built to-day, involving not
only the construction of the canal, but the ownership and operation of a ralil-
road and the conduct of the business of a comm